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Readers' respo.ues--------
Forging the Past 

Leonard Rapport's treatment 
of th~ Sisson documents, 1n 
his interesting article , 
"Forging the Past" (OAH News
letter, August 1983), per
petuates a myth about the com
plicity of reputable histori
ans 1n the verification of 

· spurious documents that a 
wartime government wanted 
authenticated. 

Like others who have writ
ten about the episode, Rapport 
relies on Samuel N. Harper's 
memoirs to reach the con
clusion that the pull of 
patriotism in wartime · over
powered Harper's and J. Frank
lin Jameson's professional 
scruples; the episode stands, 
as Harper intended it to, as 

.an instance of a reluctant, 
but temporary, abandonment of 
academic professionalism in 
favor of a higher loyality--in 
Harper's words, the 
responsi~ility of the 
"univers i ty man. . to make ·a 
contribution to the develop
ment of the war spirit." 

In fact, contemporary cor
respondence (in the papers of 
Harper , of Jame son , and of 
Edgar Si sson, 1n the records 
of the Committee on Public In
format ion, and in the Inqu i ry 
ar chives ) , reveals tha~ both 
Harper and J ameson, largely on 
the bas i s of their intense 
anti-Bolshevism, which made 
the idea of a German-Bolshevik 
conspi r acy entirely credible 
to them, believed the docu
ments to be genuine; indeed, 
the unfold i~g of absolutely 
irrefutable evidence of 1n
autheatic ity, 1n 1920, caused 
Harper considerable discom
fiture. 

It 1s most interesting that 
when he wrote his memo1 r s 
(more than twenty years after 
the event, and in the midst a f 
another war), Harper evident ly 
believed that i t was l ess 
damaging to his r eputat i on to 
have bent the truth at the 
government's behest than to 
stand exposed as . having had a 
will to believe so powerful as 
to have warped his profes
sional judgment. (Perhaps, by 
that time , ·Harper was embar
rassed at the recollection 
that 1n Europe even anti
Bolsheviks had viewed the 
document s wi t h cont empt. ) 

After all , it 1s Harper's 
effort to exonerate himself 
that is most interesting: his 
belief that the reading public 
and acad~mic profession would 
be likely to understand, and 
to condone, prostitution for 
patriotism . 

Carol S. Gruber, Professor 
of History, The William 
Paterson College of New Jersey 

ERA 
The Newsletter has now 

published three [six, ed.] 
polemical articles, 1n the 
guise of history, in support 

I• of the Equal Rights Amendment 
as proposed 1n 1973. · The un
stated - premise of each has 
been that any member of the 
OAH of course accepts · the 
amendment and, more explicit
ly, ·that any opposition to it 
has been irrational or, at 
best, a diversionary red her
ring. 

Are there no scholars of 
the history of individual 
rights in · America who would 
place the ERA in another con-

· text? Wh;:~t does "equal rights 
under the law" mean in 
historical context? The 
natural rights of the ~ill of 
Rights~ If so, the -Constitu
tion al re ady assures them to f
al l "persons" (never "men") , ./' .· 
and it only remains to imple~ 
ment them by specific laws . 
Or do rights , more colloquial-
ly, comprehend all laws? Those 
historians who have -also been 
soldiers, or even jurymen , 
will hardly see legai duties 
as "rights" in any -sense of 
the word! ~ 

Or 1s the phrase "equality 
of rights under the law" only 
a bit of rhetoric, a slo~an 

drafted without regard to 
historical or logical distinc
tions on the one hand · or to 
probable effect--or lack of 
any--on the other, a 
resounding if vague . declara~ 
tion of principle such as ap
pears nowhere else in the Con
stitution? (Surely American 
historians are not among those 
who have seemed to be 
proposing, anachr~nistically, 
to amend. the "all men are 
created equal" of the Declara
tion of Independence.) 

As a citizen , each of us 1s 
of course free to support con
stitutional amendments that 
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would abandon historical 
precedents, · including a re
quirement that . all laws be 
equally applicable to men and 
women. At least an amendment 
clearly worded to that end 
could b~ intelligibly debated, 
as has been quite impossible 
to do with the "equal rights" 

amendment. But do we not, as 
historians, have an obligation 
to do more than recite what 
the proponents and opponents 
of the ERA have said since 
1973, or 1923, and not simply 
in order to take sides with 
the former against the latter? 

It is true that, with al~ 

most any recent topic, the 
first generation of hist~rians 
seldom gets beyond arranging 
the data 1n some sort of 
order, leaving definitive in
terpretations t9 their remote 
successors. But surely 
American historians have a 
long · enough history of the 

evolution of "rights" with ~ll 
their ~mbiguities, to be able 
to do more than repeat the 
confusions--on both sides--of 
the ERA debate. 

Rowland Bert~off, Washing
ton 'University 

The National Museum of American History and ''History'' 

To paraphrase Art Buckwald: 
I couldn't make it up. A dis
tinguished historian of 
American politics is exercised 
over the placement of the 
bookstore 1n the National 
Museum of American History, 
and gives vent to his dismay 
1n the pages of the OAH News
letter (August 19S3). To his 
credit, he recogn1zes that 
"there are more important is
sues in our profession." Yet 
this one is clearly important 
to him. All historians have 
reason to be insecure and a 
bit defensive these days, wor
ried ·that few read our books 
or attend our classes. But 
has it really come to this, 
that it matters ·whether a 
bookstore resides on one floor 

. rather than another? 

As the official Professor 
Kelley refers to in h~s arti
cle, let me state the facts. 
The museum's bookstore will 

-soon move from its location 
~e~r the Constitution Avenue 
entrance to a newly designed 
location on the ground floor, 
part of an attractive complex 
of bookstore, gift shop, and 
cafeteria space leading on to 
a windowed west wall that will 
soon overlook an exquisite 
Victorian bandstand. There 
the bookstore will be accessi
ble to as many people as be
fore. It will be an inviting, 
handsomely designed space. 
The bookstore will rema1n an 
integral element in the life 
o.f this museum, and will con-
tinue to carr7 a 
scholarly books 
history. 

wide range of 
on American 

The first floor space will 
be returned to what it was 
originally designed for-
exhibits. It is prime exhibit 
~pace not simply because of 
its location, ·but because it 
meets the museum's object con
servation needs f~r better 
than ground floor space. And 
no, Professor Kelley, books 
are not exhibits. 

It seems remarkable to even 
have to say so. Most museums 
have bookstores, located in a 
variety of spaces. Most 
museums treat their book
stores, not as money-making 
ventures, but as central ele-

ments of their educational 
m1ss1on. We have always done 
so, and we will continue to do 
so. But museums do not exist 
1n order to operate book
stores. They exist to display 
the material culture of past 
generations. Brooke Hindle's 
accompanying letter makes that 
case with more clarity and 
eloquence than I · could bring 
to these pages. 

But what disturbs me most 
about Professor Kelley's 
article is not its ignorance 
about -the purpose of museums, 
for that may be remediable, 
but its utterly misplaced 
v1s1on. This museum has the 
good fortune to be able to in
form, to inspire, to provoke 
vast numbers of Americans. If 
we do our job well--and we 
need to do it better--then our . 
exhibits will succeed 1n 
helping to bridge the growi~g 
gap between the history 
professional historians write, 
including ourselves, and the 
history the American public 
knows. If we do our job well, 
the entire profession will 
benefit. And that has to mat
ter far more than whether our 
bookstore is located on one 
floor or another. 

I asked Professor Kelley 
and his colleagues at the 
Woodrow Wilson Center to share 
our excitement at reinstalling 
major portions of our American 
history exhibits, to join us 
as we go about our work, to 
help us as we redefine · our 
mission. That invitiation 
remains open. 

Gary Kulik, Chair, Depart
ment of Social & Cultural 
History 

Robert Kelley's wrong-
headed assauit on the National 
Museum of American History 
(OAH Newsletter, August 1983) 
is unfortunate at a time of 
increasing signs that academic 
historians are more responsive 
to museum history and that 
museum historians are in
creasingly a part of the 
larger community. 

The issue is not whether 
the museum bookstore should be 

moved from its present site~ 
That is a question on which 
there are reasonable dif
ferences of opinion. It has 
flourished in a location in 
which it had been placed by a 
good historian while he served 
as director. In its projected 
site, its role must be ex
tended, not contracted. A. 
major goal of exhibit planning 
has long been to find ways to 
expand visitors' understanding 
by pointing them to publica
tions, through exhibit guides, 
reading areas, and just the 
sort of bibliographies urged 
by Kelley. 

Yet Kelley's letter drips 
not only with emotion but also 
with ignorance, ignorance of 
history in this Museum and of 
the three-dimensional 
survivals of the past. More
over, his quotations reflect a 
similar lack of knowledge on 
the part of other Woodrow 
Wilson Center fellows. 

The misconceptions are 
deadening. A couple of fel
lows seem to be cited as ex
press1ng amazement that books 
1n a bookstore do not con
stitute an exhibit. Kelley 
himself offers the opinion 
that the books come first and 
that the Museum is erected 
upon them. The museum staff is 
pictured as being on one side 
of a divide over which it 
rea:::hes "to the historical 
profession." Apart from ap
plying history reasearched by 
outside historians, · the only 
staff functions alluded to are 
preparing artifacts and 
teaching visitors. 

Of course, if the purpose 
of the Museum were to teach 
American history, these views 
would not be so far off the 
mark. Then books would be 
more central than artifacts; 
so would bookstores, class
rooms, and lectures. As it 
is, books and bookstores are 
important but not dominant or 
commanding. Teaching 
similarly 1s just one of the 
functions of the Museum, and 
we teach best that history 
related to and growing out of 
artifacts. Most of the ranges 
of history can be far better 
taught 1n the schools and the 

colleges. 

Artifacts are central; they 
are the reason for the 
Museum's existence. Around 
them~ a staff of contributing 
historians · · has grown. I 
joined the staff ten years ago 
because I realized that there 
were more productive histori
ans of technology here than in 
any university. This is still 
true and true as well for 
areas of the history of 
science and material culture 
history. 

Because artifacts are 
central and exhibits are the 
chief mode of presenting them 
to the public, the present 
bookstore site has symbolic 
importance. I believe that 
entering visitors should first 
encounter an exhibit--as the 
building was - designed to 
achieve. A case can be made 
for the contrary view, but it 
must be a rational case--not 
one based on such lack of un
derstanding as Kelley dis
plays. 

The 
nation 
publics. 
Woodrow 
and OAH 
in both 

Museum belongs to the 
and serves many 
Like other visitors, 

Wilson Center fellows 
members have 
the exhibits 

a stake 
and the 

bookstore. They also have a 
larger relationship and a 
deeper responsibility--as 
historians. They should know 
something of the history that 
grows here whether they can 
use it in their own work or 
merely because they want to be 
informed historians. 

Brooke Hindle, Senior 
Historian, National Museum of 
American History 

As a ·history museum curator 
with eleven years experience, 
I cannot let Robert Kelley's 
near hysterical reaction to 
the closing of~ bookstore at 
the National Museum of 
American History (OAH Newslet
ter, August 1983) pass without 
comment. 

It seems the museum's big
gest crime is dedicating (what ... 
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even Kelley considered to be) 
its best e~hibit space to ex
hibits--arguably the institu
tion's most important function 
from the professional point of 
view, and certainly what the 
public thinks museums are for. 
M~llions of people vist the 
Smithsonian , but not because 
it has the best bookstore in 
t.own. 

-~ The view, expressed by Kel
rey and his cohorts, that a 
museum bookstore is an exhibit 
(or hundreds of little ones) 
is an unconventional one. I 
don't know of anyone 1n the 
museum profession who doesn't 
t~ink of gift shops/bookstores 
as anything but an adjunct to 
the museum's main function. 

·~ Reasonable people can dis
agree over the location of a 

bookstore. 
idiosyncratic 
to use books 
hibits show 

But Kelley's 
thoughts on how 
1n museum ex
his lack of 

familiarity with professional 
museum practice. Compared to 
photographs , prints, maps , and 
antique artifacts, books 
(contrary to what Kelley 
believes) simply do not con
tribute much to the interpre
tive scheme or graphic inten
sity of an interesting ex
hibit. Indeed, even rare 
books from the past · do not 
fare well in the visual sense. 
Kelley quotes a dejected col
league who has just learned 
from a museum official that 
his books "don't .even qualify 
as an exhibit." Whoever said 
they did? Would Kelley have 
this person's books, 
anachronistic though they may 
be, placed 1n a nineteenth-

century period ~xhibit, just 
because they are the most 
recent scholarship on the sub
ject? Most good museums do all 
that is really necessary for 
the patron who wishes to fol
low up on an interpreted 
theme--they provide a biblio
graphy in the exhibit catalog 
or elsewhere. 

From Kelley, ironic&lly the 
leading exponent of "public 
history," we also learn that 
the Smithsonian staff "is 
reaching out to the historical 
profession." What a surprise! 
Here I though historians like 
myself and those at the Smith
sonian were already a part of 
the professibn. 

And that 1s the "symbolic 
freight" I see 1n this 
episode, not Kelley's 

imaginary museum establishment 
that 1s insensitive to 
published scholarship. For 
too long, only academia (with 
its attendant books) was con
sidered a valid avenue for 
historians to pursue. Now 
there are hundreds of histori
ans plying their trade, con-

. fidently, 1n historical 
agenci~s such as museums. 
Successfully too. Thousands 
(for some, millio·ns) of people 
see their work. They have an 
audience that 1s hungry for 
more learning. 

The much touted cr1s1s 1n 
history does not exist in the 
museum wing of the profession. 
From where I sit, things have 
never looked better. 

David L. Nicandri, Curator, 
Washington State Capitol 
Museum 

Readers' respomes to ''Foxes and Chickens=----------
'~P' . American History'' 

After reading Marvin Get
~{tieman' s discussion of the 
~Educational Testing Service's 
'{Advanced Placement program in 
the August issue of the OAH 
:Newsletter, I feel compelled 
,Jo start out with a dis
;.claimer : "I am neither fox 
nor chicken." 

~ Instead, I am a high school 
"teacher at Franklin K. Lane 
~ H.S. in New York City. Our 
~student body is interracial, 
multi-ethnic, mainly working 
class or lower-middle 1ncome. 

~ Better than 3/4th of our 
~raduates go to college, most
~ ·ly fhe City University of New 
-' York. I've had 3 "encounters" 
::. with the ETS. In 1967, I got 
~ a "3" on their biology exam, 
. in spring 1982 I attended a 

College Board seminar they 
· sponsored for A.P. teachers, 
.~ and my step-daughter completed 
-~ the ETS American History pro
··gram at another New York City 
,high school . 

In his article, Marvin Get
' tleman presents four arguments 
;~gainst advanced placement 
history classes . The ETS 
promotes its own self-
interest; students have un

·reasonably high expectations 
·of what they will learn; it -is 
a terminal program that does 
not lead to further study; and 
students are not mature enough 
to handle the work. Gettleman 
develops the first three 
points and adandons the 
fourth. My problem is that I 
find the fourth point the most 
significant. 

I am not an ETS fan. 
disturbed by the College 
seminar I attended. The 

I was 
Board 
over-

riding concern of staff and 
participants was tailoring 
classes to prep students for 
the exam. The ETS is a 
private "corporation, not an
swerable to any pubiic or 
academic body, and I object to 
their determining either high 
school or college curriculum. 

I don't think there is any 
question that the ETS 
tnust subtnit to independ
ent acadetnic and educa
tional review if it is to con
t i n u e t o tn a r k e t i t s 
progratn. 

I don't think there 1s any 
question that the ETS must 
submit to independent academic 
and educational review if it 
is to continue to market its 
program. 

However, to give credit 
where it is due, I find that 
their document questions are 
of tremendous value in my 
class. I divide stude~ts into 
small groups to evaluate a 
document or a set of docu
ments. Each group identifies 
significant facts or trends,· 
draws conclusions, and 
develops further questions 
about the period from the 
documents. We then use these 
student questions to g1ve 
direction to our study of 
historical topics and periods. 
Gettleman criticizes the docu
ment questions for directing 
students "to ~econcile totally 
adversarial texts, flattening 
out the past, draining its 
passion and· partisanship." I 
suggest that this criticism is 

more apt ly leveled at con
sensus historians, and the ETS 
AP test simply reflects that 
tendency in American history. 

I am also unclear about 
what Gettleman means when he 
refers to unreasonably high 
expectations. M~ ,, students, 

· who have friends in college, 
continually complain that our 
work 1s more intellectually 
demanding, that they have to 
hand in more written work, and 
that it is harder to hide in a 
cl ass of thirty that meets 
five days a week for forty 
weeks. Further, the claim 
that the AP course is terminal 
and "probably reduces the 
number of students who take 
college history courses" is at 
least as unsubstantiated as 
any ETS claims. 

The more significant ques
tion, which is hardly touched 
on, is whether AP students are 
learning college-level history 
in these classes. Are they 
learning to und ers tand and 
evaluate the past, or are they 
simply memorizing in greater 
detail? Do they have the in
tellectual capacity, emotional 
maturity, and experience to 
complete college-level clas
ses, or are we watering down 
our standards? 

At Lane, we try to address 
these questions. We believe 
that high school students can 
successfully complete college 
work in a well-organized pro
gram. We feel the primary is
sues 1n high school and col
lege are the same. Is the 
teacher capturing the 
student's · imagination and 
stimulating him/her to want to 

know more, and is there ade
quate funding . for . books, 
teachers; t_utors, and researcl; 
facilities? ," 

We have organized our ad- , 
vanced placement class as a 
transitional High School-to
Co.llege program-. ·-·Durr students 
are required to accept a .jY 
greater level of ind~vidual ~ 
responsibility than<- 1n ouy/" 
traditional high school 
academic classes. Through a 
mixture of structured· high 
school developmental lessons, 
college-type lectures, discus-
sion sections, guided in
diviJual study, and college
level texts and research 
materials, we increasingly 
trans form a high school class-
room into a college-style 
learning experience. 

Academ ic ski~l development 
1s a conscious and integral 
part of our program . Students 
and teachers meet in scheduled 
individual conferences to dis
cuss the level of student 
work, to prepare student 
presentations for class, and 
to evaluate individual work 

' and study patterns . In class, 
special attention is given to 
taking notes on sources, an~ 
evaluating cartoons, graphs , 
and speeches 1n their· 
historical context. Student s 
analyze historical com
mentaries to si ft out the main 
idea, evaluat e supporting 
evidence, and develop an 
awareness of differences of 
interpretation. 

We believe that our transi
tional approach to advanced 
placement classes has decided 
advantages over courses geared 



to the ETS AP exrurr. Most 
students are excited · by the 
program and are stimulated to 
continue the study of history 
1n colleg~. 

One last 
not kill 

comment: "Let's 
the · chickeni to 

starve the fox." 

Alan Singer, Franklin K. 
Lane High School, New York 
City 

A response to "Foxes and 
Chickens" from the Hen House. 
First, my own bias in this Ex
perienced-Based Answer (EBA) 
to · Marvin E. Gettleman' s 
"polemic intended to initiate 
discussion.." Having taught Ad
vanced Placement History in 
the early '60s at Mount Vernon 
High School in New York (from 
which system ETS "Senior Ex
aminer" Stephen F. Klein 
graduated), I have a rather 
long-term perspective on the 
American History AP examlna
tion process. As an opponent 
of external testing, I mounted 
a limited and unsuccessful 
campaign against the New York 
St"ate Regents History examina
tion program in the mid-60s, 
rece1v1ng more vituperation 
than reason in response. 

· Whilt=! I served as - an As
sistant and Associate Dean of 
Students at Amherst College 

. from 1968 to 1976, I listened 
to . the arguments against 
credit toward college gradua
tion for AP examinations, 
which was then the college 
policy. I don't believe Am
herst has changed its admis
Slon stand in that regard 
since I came to California in 
1976 to run a small college 
preparatory school, .and to 
teach AP American History once 
again. 

My bias is against examina
tions created, and/or graded, 
by agencies separate fro~ the 
teacher responsible for the 
course in which the examlna
tions are used. In the 1960s, 
for example, Regents exams 
often became finals 1n New 
York State classes; the 
results were then part of a 
student's formal academic 
record, and teachers were 
judged accordingly. 

The AP exams, for better or 
worse, are made· to be quite 
separate from the day-to-day 
classroom processes. One 
could, I suppose, teach to the 
AP exam, but it would be a 
rather futile experience. The 
multiple choice questions are 
unknown (as often 1n the 
knowledge of students, as in 
the guesswork of the teachers 
as to what they might cover), 

and the essays are generally 
devoted to specific topic com
parisons between eras (for ex
ample, "'Between 1783 and 1800 
the new government of the 
United States faced the same 
political, economic, and con
stitutional issues that trou
bled the British government's 

-relations with the colonies 
prcor to the Revolution.' As
sess the validity of this 
generalization." Which was 

· quest iori 4 in part B of the 
1980 examination.) Thus, the 
best way to prepare for the 
American History AP test is to 
involve the students . in a 
thorough survey course, with 
extended reading and discus
sion for vital periods and 
people. To emphasize depth, 
I require two research papers, 
.which also allows me to teach 
research techniques and to en
sure an understanding of 
source authenticity and bias, 
to say nothing of old
fashioned footnoting. 1 al
ways ask for all note cards 
and all drafts (the dot matrix 
copy from the word processor) 
to accompany the corrected 
final draft. In my case, the 
AP credit tends to justify a 
difficult secondary school 
history course. Our students 

.work hard; they take five or 
s1x traditional academic 
courses: math, one or two 
sciences, English, one or two 
languages, and history. It is 

. to our mutual advantage to of
•fer the possibility of AP 
credit. 

I allow students to decide 
whether . or not to take the AP 
examination. Often my best 
students decide ·against the 
test. Their reasons are 
various, and of interest in 
relation to Professor Get
tleman's questioning the 
avoidance of college history 
courses. While not a large 
sample, my students are 
academically oriented and 
carefully screened on admis
sion, as are most college 
students. Their reasons for 
not taking the test were, 
f~rst, that other AP tests 
needed their undivided atten
tion (especially biology and 
foreign languages!), second, 
that they wanted to "ace" the 
college survey course, not 
avoid it, and; finally, that 
they had not done the work 
they thought necessary to do 
"well" on the exam. Also, 
about half our students 
receive scholarships, and even 
with fee waivers the cost of 
AP exams ~an exceed student 
and family budgets. Usually, 
in such cas~s, I will offer to 
pay the difference if the 
student fails to earn at least 
a 3 on the test. Damon Runyon 
once said, "The race 1s not 
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always to the swift nor the 
battle to the strong, but 
that's · the way to bet." Thus, 
I make such offers only to 
those who have earned "B' s" or 
higher. 

Students choose to take the 
tests for a variety of 
reasons. Some are counting on 
a "good day" (though they sel
dom exceed realistic expecta~ 
tions). Some have the cash to 
take a chance. When I 
supervised and proctored the 
Law, Business, and Graduate 
Record ETS examinations at Am
herst, I almost always had a 
half dozen Saturday morning . 
drop-ins who s·aid they 
couldn't wait for the Sunday 
New York Times crossword puz
zle. Taking such tests has 
become a kind of underground 
game. A few of my high school 
students respond to such 
cultural imperatives. Most, 
however, take the AP American 
History test, they tell me, 
because they , feel prepared, 
because they like the · op
portunity to move along in the 
educational system on the 
basis of work accomplished, 
and because they plan to take 
elective college history 
courses. 

At Columbia, 1n the 
Graduate Faculties, when I 
took "American Political 
History 1877 to the present" 
with C. V~n Woodward, and then 
took it again the next . year 
with William E. Leuchtenburg, 
I had a difficult time per
suading · the Registrar that, 
despite the course title, two 
different courses and points 
of view were involved. My 
students, in fact most good 
students, understand early in 
their academic lives that dif
ferent teachers ·produce dif
ferent courses. Advanced 
Placement courses are as 
various as their teachers and 
stuuents make them. It seems 

It seetns to me that col
leges have not only the 
right, but also the obliga
tion to analyze carefully 
the kind of historical un
derstanding and skills AP 
credit actually represents. 

to me that colleges· have not 
only the right, but also the 
obligation to analyze careful
ly the .kind of historical un
derstanding and- skills AP 
credit actually represen-ts. 
Students should then be ad
vised to take the courses 
which best meet their educa-. 
tional needs. For example, 
Professor Gettleman rarely 
grants exemptions from survey 
courses, we assume, because he 

dislikes the essays on which 
the AP credit 1s based and 
because ·~is students do not 
adequately answer questions 
about books read, papers writ-
ten, and understandings 
gained. However, the idea 
need not be to make the 
student, the secondary school 
teacher, or the exam wrong, so 
much as to fit the student in
to the best possible next 
level of historical learnin~. 

I had a student who so . 
mastered the testing · process 
that on the basis of his back
ground in European history in 
ninth and tenth grade, his AP 
American history in eleventh 
grade, he took two weeks in a 
four-week sen1or project 
period in May to study ln
dependently for the AP 
European histo~y test. He 
earned a 4, duplicating his 
American history score. He · is 
now a graduate engineer who 
took half a dozen advanced 
elective undergraduate history 
courses at a fine Ivy League 
university. Can we. lay the 
credit for a liberally 
educated engineer at the feet 
of the AP process? I think a 
better perception is that our 
students deserve as many op
portunities to excell in 
historical study as can be 
provided. 

"Declining history enroll
ments" and a "lack of 
historical literacy" are 
factors cited by Professor 
Gettleman in · his argument 
against giving AP credit. I 
am suggesting that both 
factors might improve jf crea
tive AP history courses were 
even more in evidence than 
they are. I think 1n the ti
tle for his article "Foxes and 
Chickens," Professor Gettleman 
has confus~d foxes with 
roosters. 

Henry M. Littlefield, Head
master, The York School, 
Monterey, California 

This letter is in reference 
to the article by Marvin E. 
Gettleman, "Foxes and Chick
ens: Advanced Placement 
History and ETS" in the August 
1983 issue. At first I was in
clined to dismiss it as a 
piece of arrogant nonsense-; on 
second thought, it may be that · 
history professo·rs who are un
familiar with the AP program 
may receive the impression 
that Gettleman knows what he 
is writing about. 

Gettleman brands the AP 
program as "the equivalent of 
education'ill snake oil." His 

+ 
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chief target is ETS, · but 1n 
firing , his broadside he has 
also disparaged the teachers 
who teach AP history. After 
arrogantly noting that he 
rarely grants AP course exemp
tion at his school, "and even 
then with misgivings," he 
raises the suspicion that AP 
students "mainly use the AP 
process as a means of escaping 
the minimal requirements .of a 
liberal education." 

In making this statement, 
Gettleman betrays an abysmal 
ignorance of the AP program. 
His object of cr1t1c1sm ' is 
ETS, but in evaluating the ETS 
testing part of the program he 
1mpugns the integrity of every . 
single teacher who devotes a 
year's time to preparing 
students to take the exam. 

The ulti1na te responsi
bility rests with the skills 
and the ability of the AP 
teacher to 1nake history 
co1ne alive, to raise the 
level of awareness o.f the 
students beyond high 
school history to a more 
1nature let,el o.f under
standing. 

There 1s no "teaching · the 
test," despite all the study 
guides such as Barron's How to 
Prepare for the Advanced 
Placement Examination 1n 
American History or the 
ARCO/CLEP Advanced Placement 
Exams io History. This is 
because the ultimate 
responsibility rests with the 
skills and the ability -of the 
AP teacher to make history 
come alive, to raise the level 
of awareness of the students 
beyond high school history to 
a more mature level of un
derstanding. Students at age 
sixteen are challenged to 
think as if they were eighteen 
and in college. More prepara-

_tion, teaching, and evaluation 
of class work is probably done 
by the AP teacher for this one 
class than all his/her other 
courses put together. 

And down the road; after 
the AP test is given, comes 
accountability. The school 
principal receives the AP test 
scores and forms a judgment 
about the teacher's success 
based on those scores. If the 
scores are too low several 
years in succession, the 
principal may replace the AP 
teacher with another "coach." 
Little wonder that one of my 
students referred to the 
course as "Varsity History." 

There 1s considerable 
satisfaction to be gained from 

teaching AP history. The ETS 
- scores at least inform the 

teacher of how well he/she _has 
succeeded 1n teaching and 
reaching his/her students. 
Compare this sense of accom
plishment with the "teaching" 
at the university level where 
a professor approaches a 
lectern twice a week to ad
dress a class of some 500 
students 1n the history 
survey, · leaving it up to TA' s 
to engage in whatever interac-
tion may occur. AP students 
do not take the course to 
"escape" from college ·history 
which probably offers an 
eas1er regimen than the 
rigorous study they must un
dertake in preparing for the 
AP test--including weekly es
says, research pap~rs, quizzes 
(objective and essay), and 1n
tensive, and sometimes 1n
tense, discussion. 

No, Professor Get t leman, 
these stud-ents are not trying 
to escape from history; they 
embrace the challenge -. and do 
their -finest work. 

· One final comment 1s neces
sary regarding Professor Get~ 
~leman's insulting d~nigration 
of the AP teacher. In recent 
years, both the AHA and OAH 
have attempted to broaden 
their membership bases thr?ugh 
recru1t1ng secondary-level 
history teachers. Perhaps the 
AHA and OAH recognize th~t an 
increasing number of . Ph.D.'s 
can be found teaching history 
at the high school level, and 
that the old stereotype of the 
athletic coach te·aching a 
history class Ln order to 
escape the locker room smells 
for an hour is pretty well ob
solete. If this 1s _so, then 
AHA and OAH must also 
recognize th9t high school 
teachers may well ·provide the 
crucial difference 1n per
suading future college 
students to take elective 
history courses beyond the 
required survey. Supercilious 
carping by snobs such a~ Get
tleman will hardly inspire the 
confidence of high school 
teachers 1n the so-called 
"prpfessional organizations," 
much less encourage them to 
pays dues to an organization 
1n which some members hold 
them in contempt. 

Abraham Hoffman, Benjamin 
Franklin High School, Los An
geles 

In the August 1983 issue of 
the OAH Newsletter, Marvin 
Gettleman initiated a discus
sion of the advanced placement 
program 1n American history in 
an article entitled "Foxes and 
Chickens: 'Advanced Place-

ment' History and ETS--A 
Polemic Intended to Inititate 
Discussion." In that article 
he suggests that ~hile it 1s 
clearly 1n the econom1c in
terests of the Educational 
Testing Service of Princeton 
to promote and administer the 
advanced placement program in 
the secondary schools, such a 
program may not serve the ln
terests of college professors 
who teach American history. 
He also mentions but does not 
pursue the issue of whether 
high school students "have the 
emotional maturity and sheer 
experience to handle ade
quately the materials offered 
in AP courses." It seems to me 
imperative that any discussion 
of the AP program in American 
history include some con
sideration of the functional 
role of the AP program in the 
high school community. It is, 
after all, tn the chicken 
coop--the classrooms of 
participating secondary 
schools--that AP courses are 
taught. 

The receptiveness_ o.f the 
high school co1n1nunity to 
ad v a n c e d p 1 a c e 1n e n t 
courses is in part due to 
the .fact that such courses 
protide a nu1nber o.f real 
or i1nagined benefits to its 
1ne1nbers. 

-The receptiveness of the 
high school community to ad
vanced placement courses 1s in 
part due to ·the fact that such 
courses provide a number of 
real or imagined benefits to 
its members. For teachers ·who 
offer such courses in American 
history, for example, advanced 
placement sections offer the 
opportunity to teach the 
brightest and most highly 
motivated students 1n the 
school. Designing and 
teaching a course, which is by 
definition "enriched," is both 
intellectually stimulating and 
professionally challenging. 
It 1s unclear whether high 
scores on the AP exam indicate 
that a teacher has done a good 
job teaching history or a good 
job preparing his or her 
students to take a specific 
test. Nevertheless, a high 
percentage of passing marks on 
the AP ex~m can be used as 
evidence of commendable class
room effectiveness 
particularly 1n these days ·of 
enhanced sens1t1vtty to the 
issue of accountability. For 
administrators, AP scores can 
also serve as part of a 
statistical base for laying 
claim to high standards of 
academic excellence 1n their 
schools. Such a statistical 
base 1s importan~not only for 

school accreditation, but also 
for achieving status and 
respect within the educational 
community. 

AP courses also serve the 
interests of high school 
students and their parents tn 
a number of ways·. In an en
vironment in which good grades 
serve as a measure of intel
lectual ability and achie~e
ment, there 1s status to be 
derived from being offered the 
opportunity to take what 1s 1n 
essence an honors course. En
hanced self-esteem is not the 
only reason such courses have 
considerable appeal, however. 
Some !!tudents want to take 
them because they believe 
doing so will give them a com
petitive edge over others in 
gaining admission to the "more 
selective" colleges and 
universities. In addition, 
the opportunity to take AP 
courses 1s an educational 
bargain. As college tuition 
goes up by leaps and bounds, 
taking what is billed as the 
equivalent of at least three 
hours of college work for a 
mere forty~two dollars 1s very 
attractive. Taking such 
courses at the high school 
level also has the potential 
for saving time. For those 

·students who are already con
sidering , the possibility of 
graduate or profeisional 
school, taking AP courses 1n 
history and other subjects can 
shorte-n their undergraduat 
program by as muc·h as a year. 

ETS is not the only commun
ity with a vestei interest 1n 
the advanced -placement pro
gram. High school teachers, 
administrators, students, and 
their parents derive real or 
perceived benefit from it as 
well. If professional 
historians hope to carry on an 
informed discussion of the 
relative merits and value of 
the AP American history pro
gram, it should ideally be a 
three-way discussion. It must 
take into consideration the 
point of view of representa
tives of the high school com
munity as well as college 
professors and ETS spokespeo-

. ple. 

Sylvia D. Hoffert, St. 
Louis Country Day School 

Marvin E. _Gettleman's 
article on Advanced Placement 
(OAH Newsletter, August 1983) 
has achieved its purpose. As 
a teacher of Advanced Place
ment tn both American . and 
Modern European History for 
the past sixteen years, I 
found his article to be worthy 
of comment. 



The Educa tional Tes ting 
Service respond ed t o a per -
ce ived need ln the ir 
establishment of the Advanced 
Placement program. In the 

ETS responded to a per
ceived need in their estab
lishtnent of the AP pro
grani·: In the '50s, high 
school teaehers and ad
tninistrators sought a way 
to litnit the. nutnber (~f 
early adtnissions tg col
leges. 

1950s, high school teachers 
and administrators sought a 
way to liJ!!it . the number of 
early admissions to colleges. 
Although many high school 
juniors were capable of col
lege work, many of those six
teen- and seventeen-year~6lds 

who left the high school 
situation suffered severe 
maturation and assimilation 
problems in the college set
ting. To afford these 
academically talented students 
~n alternitive to leaving high 
school in order to receive ad
vanced study, ETS devi;ed the 
AP system, thus providing 
challenge within an atmosphere 
more conducive to their social 
as well as their academic suc
cess. 

At the Upper Merion High 
Schooi, the AP tradition is 
long and ·rich. Advanced 
Placement courses in history 
are well-advertised' wit'h a 
complete and honest listing of 
what is expected of students. 
The level of difficulty and 
demands of the courses are 
certainly no secre t. We recom
mend our students use the AP 
opportunity to. take additional . 
course work or to pursue a 
dual major in college. The 
fact that many· colleges offer 
to lower ·their ··graduation re
quirements for AP students is 
the responsibility of the col
leges--not ETS or the sending 
high school . 'I agree wi th Mr. 
Gettleman tha t the purpo se of 
AP should not be t he avoid ance 
of work in history; but , wh y 
should s tudents of prove n i n
tellect~al abili t y be re~ui red 
to repeat t hei r his torical 
s tudies · in t he t r adit ional 
coll ege survey course? These 
s t udent s are ready for 
something more challenging 
than that ·. I see nothing 
wrong · wi th the · colleges using 
the same s ys tem proven effec
tive in the high school s-
namely, differentiat i ng 
between students of varying 
ab i:tl ity ·· and sophistication 1n 
a specific discipline. 

I also agree, as do many 
other AP instructors, that the 

Document-Based Quest i on 1s a 
traves t y . The DBQ has li t tle 
or no r e l a t ionshi p to what a 
s tud en t has l e arned or 
achieved in the classroom. 

· The only relationship I have 
ever seen· between the DBQ and 
a student's AP score is a high 
verbal IQ . . I also agree with 
Mr~ Gettleman that students 
generally . have difficulty as
sessing the reliability of the 
document .s; however, we should 
remember these students are 
supposed t6 be the equivalent 
of college freshmen not 
graduate students i~ history. 

If the colleges are having 
difficulty with the current AP 
system, they should respond by 
restr~cturing their offerings. 
Within the framework ,of dif
ferentiation mentioned above, 
the colleges must then provide 
their own placement 
procedures. : Bright, intel
lectually capable students, 
who have proven abilities in 
the study of history, must be 
afforded the opportunity of 
enrichment and acceleration. 
Those · students who need 
history to fulfill Human1t1es 
graduation requirements should 
be accommodated in other clas
ses. The curricular structure 
of a history course for some
one majoring 1n that· dis
c i pline shoul d be different 
than the course taKen by those 
seeking to satisfy a 
Humanities requirement. 

As a teacher at the 
Polytechnic Institute · of New 
York, I am certain Professor 
Gettleman has very gifted 
students in his cl~ssroom, but 
those students who make out- · 
standing scientists, 
mathematicians, ~nd engineers 
do not always make good 
historians. There are cert~in_ 
perceptions and attitudes 
necessary in the evaluation of 
historical material which re
qulre skills and talents dif
ferent from those need ed to 
study the scienc es. I doubt 
that the students Mr. Get
tleman 1s . getting in his 
classroom r e present thos e 
students comm i tted t o t he 
study of the Human itie s , and, 
therefore, th ey should not be 
used to eval ua t e t he general 
ab ili t y of st ud ents having 
achieved AP status i n history. 

In the face of declining 
enrol l ments in history, g i ve 
the AP t e acher s 1n the h i gh 
schools some cr edit for con
tinuing t o make history an ex
Cltlng, meaningful experience 
by teaching its compl ex ities 
and interpretations to those . 

' who are int ell ectually capable 
of handling it. We consider 
our AP program in Upper Merion 
to be successful because, 
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r egardl ess o f AP score or de
clared major, a lmost al l of 
our g radua t es take some cour se 
work in his t or y or po l i tic al 
science when the y go to col
lege. 

Richard L. Manser , Chair , 
Soc i al Stud ies De par t ment , Up
per . Mer ion High School , King 
of Prussia , Pennsylvania 

1911 MVHA n~eeting 
Michael Ebner 

LATE IN MAY 1911, the Annual .Meeting of The Missis
sippi Valley Historical Association convened at 
Evanston, Illinois. 

Although Evanston was a city of 24,978, according to 
the census of 1910, its booster~ preferred to count it 
amongst Chicago's eight railroad suburbs along the 
shorelines of Lake Michigan known as the North Bhore. 
By contrast, the second largest of these commun1t1es, 
Wilmette, just north of Evanston, had a population of 
4 943 h Smallest was Lake Bluff with 726 inhabitants. , ; t e 

As the seat of Northwestern University, Evanston was 
often portrayed as a cultural and intellectual haven 
within the rapidly expanding metropolis. Actually, the 
chartering of the university in 1851 had spawned the 
village soon thereafter; an amendment to the charter 
enacted in 1855 contained the so- called "four-mile 
limit" .prohibiting the sale of "spiritous, vinous or 
fermented liquors" and quickly became a coda for North
western and its surrounding environs. Frances E. Wil
lard, the l egendary reform advocate who adopted the 
place as her hometown about that time ·, would write in 
1928: "Our great institution, the University, always 
the central figure in Evanston's lengthening and varied 
panorama . ... " In 1910, its citizens relished the 
statistic that amongst the 144 residents of the North 
Shore listed in the ~ost recent Who's . Who in Americ-a, 
ni~ety-four lived in Evanston, · including a future Vice 
President of the United States, Charles G. Dawes; the 
acc-laimed architects Daniel H. Burnham and William 
Holabird; the longtime associate of Frances Willard, An
na A. Gordon; and the editor of The International So
cialist Review, Algie M. Simons, a year earlier the 
nominee of the Socialist Party to be the· mayor of 
Evansto~. Notably, twice between 1894 and 1911 voters 
rejected overwhelmingly propositions to consolidate 
Evanston with Chicago, its · neighbor t.o the immediate 
south. "Against annexation are reasons of all ·sorts," 
said a Me t hodist clergyman in 1908, "economic, educa
tional, estheti c , and ethical." 

The Evanston Index, a weekly newspaper established in 
1872--eight months after The Great Fire in Chicago-
reported wi th obvious pride on the del ibetaton·s and 
proceeding s of the visiting historians in its issue of 
May 27. The report appe ared on page one . It follows. 

* 

"Evanston extended a cordial welc ome to t he savan t s 
o f the Missis s i ppi Valley and State Hist or i cal socie ties 
last we ek, winding up with a program i n the Lunt Libr ary 
Friday night in which Judg e 0. N. Car t er' s address on 
"Lincoln and Douglas" brought a very profitab l e session 
to a c l os e . The v1s1tors linger ed here un til Sa turd ay 
morn ing and we re gr eatly impressed wi th the beaut y of . 
Evanston and t he character of the welcome given them. · 
They sa id with one accord tha t it was the most beautiful 
city i n the state or i n the wes t . They were especially 
pleased wi t h the character of the meetings and the at
tention g i ven them . 

"Friday night Judge Carter told many new stories of 
Lincoln and · Douglas which had never been in print. He had 

....... 
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procured from the son of Douglas, now practicing law 1n 
Greensboro, N.C.; an autobiography of his father which had 
never been made public. The address was principally con
fined, however, to the careers of Lincoln and Douglas as 
lawyers in Illinois. He said: 

"'The qualities of Lincoln and Douglas as lawyers have 
been almost entirely overshadowed by their acts as 
statesmen. The·se men were closely associated all through 
life; they came to Illinois and were admitted to the.bar at 
about the same time; they were members of the same 
legislature; Lincoln argued before Douglas in the Supreme 
court; they were rival suitors ;or the same young lady; they 
were opponents in a famous series of debates and contestants 
for a seat in the senate, and, finally, for the presidency. 
Both were above reproach in private life.' 

Found Douglas' Height. 

"Judge Carter then described their appearances and told 
how he had found Douglas' height. The histories and bio
~raphies disagreed on this · point, but Judge Carter 
remembered that there were two life-sized statues of Douglas 
in Xhe capitol at Springfield. He had these statues 
measured, and the height of both was . found to be just 5 feet 
4 inches. The lecturer then told of the rapid r1se of 
Douglas. 

"'Douglas and Lincoln were both self-made men. The 
former was born in Vermont and landed in Illinois in 1833 
without a cent. He taught school while reading law; was ad
mitted to the bar and acquired a big reputation as a 
debater. He was elected to the legislature in 1836, but 
soon after was defeated for congress by Stuart, Lincoln's 
law partner. Upon the reorganization and enlargement of the 
Supreme court Douglas was elected a member of that body, at 
the age of 27. He was elec~ed to congress in 1843, was 
twice re-elected, and then was in the senate for the rest of 
his life. After this time he did very little law work.' 

Recognize~ as Leader. 

"'Lincoln secured an excellent law training by traveling 
with judges on circuit. He became a general favorite of the 
profession and the judges had great confidence in him. By 
1850 he was recognized ~s one of the le~ding trial lawyers 
of the state.' 

"'Both were keen, shrewd debaters.' 

"The following officers were elected: 

"Mississippi Valley Historical Association--President, 
Prof. A.C. McLaughlin,- University of Chicago; first vice
president, R.G. Thwaits, Wisconsin Historical society; 
second vice-president, Prof. J.A. James, Northwestern 
university; secretary and treasurer, C.S. Paine, Nebraska 
Historical society. Executive committee: Prof. I.J. Cox, 
University of Cincinnati; T.J. Sampson, Kansas Historical 
society; George Sioussat, Sewanee university, Tennessee; 
J.A. Woodburn, University of Indiana. 

"Illinois Hist·orical Society--President, Col. Clark E. 
Carr; secretary-treasurer, Mrs. Jessie Palmer Weber. 

A Typical Early Politician. 

"A paper read at . the meeting of the State Historical 
so~iety by Prof. Isaac J. Cox, University of Cincinnati, on 
'Thomas Sloo Jr.: A Typical Politician of Early Illinois,' 
was most interesting. The professor said that Thomas Sloo 
Jr. represents a type of man born on the frontier but 
trained among the best family influences found among the 1m
migrants from the middle · states and Virginia. After a 
varied business experience in Cincinnati, an honorable but 
minor position in the war of 1812, he came to Illinois after 

. the panic of 1819, in which he greatly . suffered. His 
father's family had already preceded him and had settled at 
Shawneetown. Mr. Sloo became a resident of Hamilton county, 
a member of the state legislature, president of the state 
c'anal commission, an unsuccessful candidate for United 
States senator, and in 1826 he nearly won the governorship 

after an exc1t1ng campaign against Ninian Edwards. Shortly 
thereafter he r·emoved to New Orleans, where he spent the 
remaining years of his life. 

"Mr. Sloo was a contemporary either friendly or in op
position to Ninian Edwards, Daniel P. Cook, John McLean, 
Jame·s Hall and others who contributed to the econqmic and 
pol~tical development of the state during its formative 
per10d, and who in effort and impulse represent those ·condi
tions which later gave Illinois political leadership in the 
nation during the days of Douglas and Lincoln. 

Fort Dearborn Massacre. 

"Of equal interest was the paper by M.M. Quaife on the 
Fort Dearborn massacre. He said that but little was known 
concerning the Chicago massacre when Mrs. Juliette A. Kinzie 
published· her narrative, first as a pamphlet in 1844, but 
afterward as a part of the book, 'Wau Bun,' in 1.856. Frotrl 
the first appearance of this narrative until the present day 
it has met with practically all other accounts of the mas
sacre are based upon it [sic]. Examination shows, however, 
that the author had no first hand or contemporary knowledge 
of the massacre; that her informants were actuated . by a 
strong prejudice against Capt. Heald; that perhaps they, and 

·certainly the author, distorted the facts in order to magn-
ify the role of the members of the Kinzie family; that 
serious differences exist between the narrative as published 
in 1844 and in 1856, and that the character of these dif
ferences .- harmonizes with the motive above stated; that the 
narrative abounds in details and statements the incorrect
ness of some of which is self-evident, of others is proba
ble, and of still others is proved by more credible witnes
ses; more specifically the statements about the misbehavior 
of the Indians prior to the evacuation are disproved; the 
part .Played by the Kinzies in the events of the massacre is 
materially diminished; the heroism of Mrs. Helm and the 
patroonery of Surgeon Vorhies are so improbable as to be un
worthy of serious consideration. The same is true of the 
dead march story and also of the death of Capt. Wells. The 
story of Mrs. Helm's romantic rescue by Black Partridge is 
probably largely fictitious, and that of the rescue ~f Mrs. 
Heald is certainly entirely so. The conclusion seems 
justified that Mrs. Kinzie's narrative of the Chicago mas
sacre is so unreliable as to unworthy of . credence except 
when corroborated by other evidence. The history of the 
C~icago massacre, therefore, yet remains to be written." 

Michael H. Ebner is an associate professor of history at 
. Lake Forest College. He is a Fellow of The National Endow

ment for the Humanitis during 1983-84 to continue research 
and writing for a book-length social history of the North 
Shore suburbs of Chicago. To be published in a forthcoming 
number of Chicago History is his article, "'The Result of 
Honest Hard Work': Creating a Suburban Ethos for Evanston, 
1850-1894." 

_1984 Slate of Nominatiom._ 
PRESIDENT-ELECT: 

William E. Leuchtenburg, University of North Carolina, 
Chapel Hill 

EXECUTIVE BOARD: 
William H. Chafe, Duke University 
George Frederickson, Northwestein Universitr 
Neil Harris, University of Chicago 
Roger Lane, Haverford College 
Howard Lamar, Yale University 
Lawrence W. Levine, University 
Nell Irvin Painter, University 
Hill 

of California, Berkeley 
of North Carolina,. Chapel 

NOMINATING BOARD: 
·Lois Green Carr, Historian, St. Mary's City Commission 
John M. Murrin, Princeton University 
John G. Sproat, University of South Carolina 
Glenn Porter, Deputy Director, Eleutherian Mill,-Hagley 
Foundation 
Thomas Dublin, University of California, San Diego 
Bertram Wyatt-Brown, Case Western Reserve University 

/ 

' 
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The PencUeton Act 
mtd the Civil Service Commission. 

Ari Hoogenboom 

AFTER NEARLY TWENTY years 
of agitation, civil service 
reformers triumphed on January 
16, 1883 when President 
Chester Arthur signed the 
Pendleton Act. Written 
primarily by Dorman B. Eaton; 
this legislation drew heavily 
on an earlier bill proposed by 
Representative . Thomas A. 
Jenckes of Rhode Island and 
was backed by reform associa
tions with a fervor difficult 
to imagine 100 years later. 
Reformers recognized that the 
Pendleton Act, wh i le aiming to 
unprove the public service, 
would also cripple spoils 
politicians (who relied on 
their organizations t o Wl~ 

elections) and strengthen the 
influence of the "best people" 
Ewho wish~d t o expl oit issues 
tn ca~paigns). When a di sap

·pointed office seeke r assa s-
sinated President · James A. 
,Garfield in 1881, reformers 
fi ad a simple, emotion-packed 
illustration that the 
~reviously unin ter es t ed masses 
could" u.ndet~tand : .the spo il s 
'system murdered Garfi e ld . The 
defeat su ffered by Republi cans 
l n ~he 1882 e lections con
~ inced them -and most Democrats 
t hat ·, c ivil service . reform 
legislation had to be pa'ssed 
despite the · fact that most 
members of Congress detested 
it. While the final vote was 
both bipartisan and over
whelming, the debate was 
partisan with each party jock
eytng for provisions that 
would be political-ly ad
vantageous , particularly in 
the 1884 election. 

The Pendleton Act 
established a bipartisan 
three-member Civil Service 
Commission _to devise rules ap
plying the merit system to 
positions on a classified 
list. Competitive examina
tions were to be given . to all 
applicants for classified 
positions, and those ranking 
among the highest on · these 
tests . were to be appointed to 
vacancies. Promotion was to be 
based on merit and competi
tion. Concessions not in the 
original bill were made to 
Democrats (entrance to the 
classified service was not 
limited to the lowest grade) 
and to the West and South (of
fices ~ere to be apportioned 
among the states according to 
population). The· classified 
list (approximately 14,000 out 
of 130,000 civil s~rvants) in-

eluded the offices at Washing
ton and post offices and 
customhouses with over fifty 
employees and ·could 1n the 
future be expanded by the 
president. The Pendleton Act 
also forbade political assess
ments (but not voluntary con
tributions) throughout the 
civil service, both classified 
and unclassified. 

After the Pendleton Act 
passed, the civil service re-

replaced by those of business 
people. Though President Wil
liam McKinley .was unfriendly 
to reform and withdrew several 
thousand offices from the 
rules, assassination again 
aided reform by making The
odore Roosevelt president. 
Roosevelt had befriended re
form tn the New York 
legislature and had been a 
dynamic civil service commis
stoner. When tn 1901 he 
became president, fort y-six 

Keep Her Head S TR AIGHT For Civil Service Reform 

form movement became moribund, 
but the merit sys~em made 
rapid strides in the federal 
bureaucracy. Every four years 
from 1885 to 1897 , party con
trol of the federal government 
changed, and presidents, after 
appointing their partisans to 
unclassified offices, extended 
the classified list to keep 
their appointees in office. 
By 1900, the Pendleton Act was 
transforming the civil 
service : unprofessional work
ers were becoming profes
sionals, better educated civil 
servants were being recruited 
and were accorded a higher 
place in society, local 
political considerations were 
giving way to concerns of a 
federal office whose interests 
were national, and the in-
fluence and . ideals of 
politicians were being 

percent of the service was 
classified; in 1909 as he left 
office , sixty-six percent was 
under the rules. 

The evolution of civil 
service reform into public 
personnel management began un
der -Roosevelt. Concern that 
spoilsmen were politicizing 
the c i vil service gave way in 
the Progre ssive Era to an em
phasis on economy and ef
ficiency (whi ch, in truth,
earlier reformers had not 
ignored completely) . The com
mission devised, and in 1903 
Roosevelt approved, extensive 
rule changes that extended the 
classified system, clarified 
removal regulations, 
systematized reinstatements, 
reorganized examination 
procedures, and further 
developed a career service, 

clearly differentiating career 
positions from patronage posi
tions. 

When a new administration 
represented a change of 
parties, it usually believed 
that the merit system had been 
ektended too far, that clas
sified civil servants were too 
representative of the outgoing 
party, and that they were in
different and even h~~tile to 
the new regime. The meri t 
system suffered after Woodrow 
Wilson took office. A result 
of the proscription of 
Republ ic ans , l arge ly carried 
out by southern Democrats, was 
the decline of black civil 
servants from six percent tn 
1910 to four-and-nine-tenths 
per cent tn 1918 , and the se
gregation (with Wilson's ap
proval) of the blacks who 
remained tn the Washington 
Post Office and Treasury 
Departments. Despite these 
setbacks, the spoils system's 
inroads during Wilson's first 
administration were relatively 
small , and the tendency to 
freeze partisans tn offices · 
under the rul es asserted i t
self during his second t erm. 
Wilson also used the merit 
system for the nation's per
sonnel needs during World War 
I, when the c ivil servtce 
virtually doub l ed to 900,000 
employees. The commission and 
the expanded bureaucracy func
tioned so well, Paul P. Van 
Riper notes (in his standard 
History of the United States 
Civil Service [Evanston, Il
linois, 195]) that private tn
dustry began to ·. copy federal 
examination procedures to 
recruit employees. During the 
1920s, Republican administra
tions extended the classified 
servtce to include eighty per
cent of the more than half 
million federal employees 
(560,000 tn 1922) and ac
celerated the trend toward a 
career servtce 
ment system and 
classification 
1923) . 

with a retire
a new position 

scheme (in 

The Great Depression had an 
enormous effect on the civil 
servtce. Franklin D. 
Roosevelt's New Deal created 
many new agencies to restore 
prosperity, and their staffs, 
appointed outside the merit 
system, brought ideas and en
ergy to the service, but 
orderly bureaucratic 

+ 
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procedures, developed since 
1883, disintegrated. By 1937, 
the weakened machinery 
endangered the new social 
programs. In that year, 
Roosevelt's Committee on Ad
ministrative Management, 
headed by Louis Brownlow, 
called for the reorganizatiqn 
of the executive ~ranch and 
for the extension of the merit 
system to all but policy posi
tions. . An extensive overhaul 
of the rules 1n 1938, 
superseding those of 1903, 
provided for personnel sec
tions in all departments to be 
coordinated by the civil 
service commission. Following 
the classic pattern and Brown
low's advice, · Roosevelt ex
tended the classified list to 
freeze employees ~ppointed 
outside the rules. When World 
War II began, ninety percent 
of the civil service was clas
sified, and Roosevelt had his 
bureaucratic house in order. 

The magnitude of World War 
II dictated th~ iapid ex
pansion of the civil service. 
Already up to 1,800,000 em
ployees in 1941, the public 
service expanded to 3,80Q,OOO 
by 1945 with 330,000 addi
tional pe6ple serving without 
compensation. Civil service 
rules were relaxed, interviews 
were substituted for examina
tions, and the civil service 
commission's control over 
departmental personnel matters 
was ·shaken. After the war as 
the pub 1 ic service shr.ank, the 
commission reasserted its 
authority and r~vived the 
merit system, but ad-
ministrators missed the 
flexibility they had exercised 
during the war. They also 
deplored procedures, primarily 
set up by the Veterani Pre
ference Act (1944), that ham
pered the removal of incom
petents. 

Having fought the Great 
Depression and World War II, 
the publi~ service lost its 
sense of mission in the 
postwar years. The bipartisan 
commission headed by former 
President Herbert Hoover in
vestigated the executive 
branch ' and in 1949 recommended 
that personnel matters be 
decentralized, giving ad
ministrators more discretion 
and the Civil Servic~ Co~is
sion less. The Hoover Commis
sion also suggested that the 
Civil Service Commission 
maintain effective staff rela
tions with the personnel of
fices in the various agencies, 
that procedures for appoint
ment, promotion, and dismissal 
be simplified, and that uni
form pay plans · with higher 
pay, be adopted. The Civil 
Service Commission, which had 

originated many of these sug
gestions, adopted those it 
could without legislation, and 
in 1949 Congress raised 
salaries and consolidated five 
occupation groups into two 
"services." In 1950, it sim

-plified efficiency ratings in 
the Performance Rating Ac·t. 
Powerful veterans groups, 
however, opposed any changes 
in the Veterans Preference 
Act. 

In 1953, the end of twenty 
years of Democratic party rule 
caused apprehension among the· 
approximately 2. 5 million 
civil servants, eighty-five 
percent of Whom were clas
sified. Many Republicans 
wondered if the bureaucracy 
their adversaries had built 
would implement new policies 
effectively. Soon learning 
that the . government service 
was politically neutral, 
Dwight D. Eisenhower's ad
ministration did not generally 
proscribe Democrats, though it 
eliminated some employees. In 
personnel matters it sought 
continuity, implementing the 
Hoover Commission's 
decentralizing recommenda~ 

tions. 

Following a Hoover Commis
sion suggestion, Eisenhower 
introduced a new problem when 
he appointed the chair of the 
Civil Service Commission as 
his adviser on · personnel 
management. This move made 
the chair of a bipartisan com
mission functioning as a 
"watchdog" over a nonpolitical 
classified service, a cabinet
attending member of a partisan 
administration. A second 
Hoover Commission, reporting 
in 1955, aimed to improve the 
civil service by _offering 
public servants adequate com
pensation and security. Con
gress did increase civil 
service, pay, and when 
Eisenhower left office, morale 
in the service was on the up
swing. Presidents John F. 
Kennedy and Lyndon B. Johnson 
continued to rely on the com
mission chair for leadership 
in both personnel policy and 
management, and the commission 
continued its schizophrenic 
roles as manager _ and protector 
of civil servants . 

No president sought to 
control the burea~cracy o.f 
civil -service 1nore thor
oughly than did Richard 
M. Nixon. · 

Since World War II, 
presidents have worried that 
the bureaucracy was not 
responsive to their programs. 
No president, however, sought 

to control the bureaucracy 
more thoroughly than did 
Richard M. Nixon. Though as
si~tant secretaries of ad
ministration in eac·h depart
ment customarily had been 
career civil servants, Nixon 
filled these key positions 
with his people.' Furthermore, 
the Civil Service Commission 
failed to resist orders from 
Nixon's White House to make 
political appointments and 
promotions and to destroy com
miSSiOn records. The 
Watergate scandal loosened 
Nikon's· grip on the civil 
service, and left him 
presiding over, but not con
trolling, a loose confedera
tion of independent depart
ments. 

As in the Gilded Age, the 
exposure of corruption 
stimulated reform. President 
Jimmy Carter's Civil Service 
Reform Act of 1978 (primarily 
the work of Alan K. Campbell, 
h_ead of the Civil Service Com
mission) was the most sweeping 
reform legislation since 1883. 
It abolished the ninety-five
year-old Civil Service Commis
sion and split up its func
tions among an -Office of Per
sonnel Management (housed i·n 
the Executive office and 
handling 2. 1 million of the 
total 2.8 million civil 
s~rvants), a Federal Labo r 
Re lations Authority to ove rs ee 
labor-management relations, 
and an independent quasi
judicial Merit System Protec-

. tion Board (whose members 
could serve only one seven
year term). ·~ithin th~ board, 
the act set up an Office of 
the Special Counsel to protect 
from reprisals "whistle 
blowers" who exposed Lr
regularities. The act also 
provided merit raises, si~pler 
dismissal procedures, and a 
Senior Executive Service of 
about 8,000 supervisors who 
could be transferred where 

Smne o.f President Rea
gan's appointees hat'e had 
a devastating i1npact on 
the civil service, partic
ularly in departlnents 
where _they have been un
sylnpathetic to ongoing 
programs. 

needed withbut loss of rank. 
Though government employee 
unions were unhappy with the 
legislation, . which aimed to 
disc1pline uncooperative civil 
servants and to fire incom
petent ones but did not 
legalize strikes by federal 
employees, i t was a definite 
improvement.· It both sorted 
out the functions of the old 

commission and increased civil 
service efficiency. Legisla
tion, however, is limited by 
the people who administer it . 
Some of President · Ronald 
Reagan's appointees have had a 
devastating impact on the 
civil service, particularly in 
departments where they have 
been unsympathetic to ·ongoing 
programs. A , bureaucracy is 
sensitive to its leadership. 
The point is best illustrated 
by the ineffectiveness of the 
Environmental Protection 
Agency under Anne McGill Bur
ford and by the turnaround 
achieved at the EPA by the 
able and committed administra
tion of William Ruckelhaus. 

Civil Service reform is an 
"unfinished business." Equated 
~ith competitive examinations 
in the nineteenth century, it 
iS difficult to defin~ a 
century later. Americans today 
tinker with public personnel 
practices to : athieve a iolden 
mean. We wish to avoid both a 
politicized civil service and 
an unresponsive bureaucracy; 
we want incompetents fired, 
but we want competent officers 
protected from · arbitrary dis
missal; we want civil servants 
to be secure but stimulated to 
work harder; we want self
directed career officers who 
can take orders. Wi~h . each 
administration disagreeing 
over the proportion of 
politics, security, and self
direction required in the 
public service , there will al
ways_ be civi 1 service reform. 

Ari Hoogenboom is a _. profes
sor of history at Brooklyn 
College, City University of 
New York. He is the author of 
Outlawing the Spoils: A 
History of the Civil Service 
~eform Movement, 1865-1883. 

Correction 

In Wilcomb Washburn's 
article "The Supreme Court's 
Use and Abuse of History" in 
the August Newsletter, page 8, 
the word "no" was inadvertent
ly added after the second word 
of the sentence "There are 
profe?sional historians who 
have played a supporting rol e 
in the media events through 
whi ch the 'revisionist' view 
of Indian history has been 
conveyed to the public , " thus 
reversing the meaning. On 
page 9, the opening sentence 
of the bottom paragraph in the 
third column should have ~een 
inser.ted at the end of the 
completed sentence in line 16 
of the fourth column. 
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''Advmtced Placement History'': 
~~~The AP Program and academic quality 
Paul Holbo 

I AM UNDER an obligation, 
as chair of the College Board 
Test Development Committee 1n 
American History, to respond 

·to the communicatton by 
Professor Marvin E. Gettleman 
about the Advanced Placement 
History P.rogram ("Foxes .and 
Chickens," OAH Newsletter, 
August ·1983). I do so because 
Mr. Get.t leman' s many innuendos 
and in~ccurate statements, if 
u.nanswered, might mislead. some 

. readers of this newsletter. 

I first prepared this 
response so .that i.t would ap
pear alongside Mr . Gettleman's 
piece . 1n the .August tssue. 
The editor of the OAR Newslet
ter then informed me that Lt 
could ·_not be published until 
November owing to space com
mitments. The delay 1s un
fortunate because the reputa
tion .of -. the Advanced Placement 
P,rogram might have suffered 1n 
the interim, and because it 1s 
more difficult now for readers 
of the Newsletter to compare 
my rebuttal with the original 
charges. Simultaneous 
publication certainly would ' 
have been preferable. 

,. I 

_ My initial i!llpression · on 
reading Mr. Gettleman's state
ment was that he sought - to be 

· an academic gadfly. Whatever 
the case, much of what he says 
ts erroneous. He does not 
even understand what the Col
lege Board and the Educational 
Testiqg . Service are, what 
relationship exists between · 
these -- organizations, and what 
role professors and teachers 
pl~y in the Board programs. 

The point 1s of some im
portance, for Gettleman's as
sertion thai ETS is essential
ly a piofit-oriented operation 
comprises what little inter
pretive content there 1s 1n 
his ptece. Note in this con
text his sta-tement thctt the 
College Board 1s "a wholly
owned subsidiary of ETS, or 1s 
it vice versa, or does it mat
ter?" It does matter, for Mr. 
Gettleman has the facts wrong 
and, as a result , engages 1n 
unsound analysis and reaches 
false conclusions. 

He could have avoided some 
of these problems if he had 
read, or understood, the 
descriptive material on the 
Advanced Placement Program 
that he mentions. The College 
Board, as this material makes 
clear, 1s a nonprofit 

membership organization of 
about 2,500 colleges, schools, 
school systems, and associa
tions. Most of the institu
tions with which . teaching 
members of the OAH are affili
a~ed belong to the College 
Board, and each college or 
school has a representative to 
the Board. The Board's 
trustees are elected. The 
current chair 1s Henry Wink
ler, historian, former chair 
of tbe European History AP 
committee and Chi~f Reader of 
the European History examina
tion, and current l y president 
of the University of Cincin
nati. Members of the OAH can 
be assured that there 1s a 
sincere commitment to the sub
ject of history and concern 
for high academic standards at 
the top levels of the Board. 

-The Advanced Placement 
Program is . one of many College 
Board programs. . AP is not a 
program of the Educational 
Testing Service, as Mr. Get
tleman asserts, but more on 
that 1n a moment . The College 
Board's AP Program is headed 
by a former professor · of 
German and college dean, who, 
with advice from various 
quarters, selects the members 
of the subject test develop
ment committees, such as the 
one I chair 1n · American 
history. The committee 
members are chosen because of 
their reputations as scholars 
and teachers, and because of 
their subject specialties 
(such as diplomatic, women's, 
or Black history), · and 
academic leadership. Geog
raphy, balance between cql
r eges and schools, public and 
private affiliation, and af
firmative-action considera
tions go into the selection of 
members. 

The s1x profe ssors and 
teachers who are chosen shape 
the program 1n each subject 
area, and they devise the ex
amination. We members do act, 
of course, with i n general Col
lege Board ·princ i ple s , and we 
are attentive. to financial and 
academic constraints. We are 
very much like a hi story 
department , or committee of a 
department, except that the 
students about whom we are 
concerned attena schools . all 
over the world. Writing a 
common examination for them 1s 
a difficult but not impossible 
task. In a number of years of 
association with the Board, L 

have never found that the AP 
Program office interfered with 
our efforts or sought to af
fect · o~r deliberations , except 
1n .one recent instance when 
the costs of the examination 
reading became a sertous con
cern. The tssue was 
legitimate, and a satisfactory 
resolution was worked out. It 
is all much like life on a 
campus with a supportive ad
ministration . 

Where, t hen, does ETS come 
in? Many years ago , the Col
lege Board, with the aid of 
several foundations, created 
ETS , wh ich 1s now a totally 
separate, nonprofit agency, 
located in · Princeton, New 
Jersey (see Jack Arbolino, "At 
Last: A Mystery Unfolded ... 
The True Relationsh ip Between 
the College Board and ETS," 
College Board Review, 127 
[Spring i 983]). The Board em
ploys ETS t o assist tn the 
preparation and evaluation of 
the Board's examinations and 
to assist 1n the administra
tion of t hese programs. Thus, 
in the case of AP American 
History, ETS, under its con
tract with the Board, provides 
two consultants to help the 
faculty Test Development Com
mittee. ETS also furnishes 
valuabl e s t atistical informa
tion, skilled editorial help, 
and other assistance. Mr. 
Stephen Klein, whose rank at 
ETS 1s Senior Examiner, is one 
of the consultants to ·the com- · 
mittee ; he 1s also a wel ~ 

trained historian with a 
genuine concern for students. 
.The committee could not func
tion efficiently without the 
help of the ETS consultants, 
but the committee 1s itself 
solely responsible for the ex
am. The committee also writes 
or asks ot her professors and 
teachers t o prepare the sub
stantive and descriptive 
brochures and letters to be 
sent to the secondary schoo l s . 
ETS adds tbe administrative 
de tails, such as information 
on wbe r e and when schools stgn 
up for examinations or pay the 
test fee s , and i s responsible 
for printing and d i stribution. 
It also prepares and makes 
available a considerable 
amount of useful evaluative 
and statistical material. 

All of the above 1s public 
information--most of it well
known to seconda.ry-school 
teachers and administrators. 
Mr. Gettleman unfortunately 

neglected . to find out how the 
Board and ETS work. The 
facts, 1n any event, do not 
support his thesis that ETS 
promotes and sells the AP ex-
ams for financial reasons. To 
repeat: AP ts not an ETS 
program but a Board program. 
ETS has a contract to furnish 
specific servtces to the 
Board. Some ETS ·personnel oc
casionally speak to public 
groups about AP or·, upon tn
vitation , take part i n profes
siona.l meetings on AP; but, in 
general, ETS does not promote ~ 

AP . Incidentally, the brief 
film and videotapes about 
which Mr. Gettlem~n complains 
were actually produced by the 
South Carolina Department of 
Education and graciously made 
available to the Board, which 
in turn provides them to 
anyone who ts interested. The 
AP Test .Development Committee 
1n American History has often 
urged both the Board and ETS 
to tncrease its informational 
activity (publicity, if you 
prefer) about the AP Program, 
and some of the Board's 
r eg iona l o ff ices have helped 
substantially with mailings, 
sponsorship of conferences, 
and modest scholarships for 
secondary-school teachers. We 
encourage · such activity 
because we consider the pro
gram academically sound and 
worthwhi l e. 

AP, moreover, was for years 
a deficit program at the 
Board, which nevertheless sup
ported and expanded the pro
gram. Caveat emptor? Not of 
the Board or of ETS, for they 
have courageously sustained an 
academic program of 
demonstrated quality . despite 
the financial costs. I am 
wary of Mr. Gettleman, 
however, for he professes to 
favor enriched teaching of 
history in the high schools 
but denigrates "the emotional 
maturity and sheer experience" 
of the students . Near the end 
of his piece he reveals what 
may be his real concern--that 
these "brightest incoming 
students" do not attend col
lege "survey history courses." 
Perhaps here we see Mr. Get
tleman as the "seller · of a 
product.'' I wish him luck but 
recommend that he try to build · 
his enrollments as best he can 
without running down the com
petition from fine courses in 
the secondary schools. Let me 
remind him, too, that the OAH ... 
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represents secondary-school 
teachers of history as well as 
college faculty. 

I turn now to some of Mr. 
Gettleman's other contentions. 
He states, as his second and 
third points, that "ETS and 
its constituencies" encourage 
students to have unreasonable 
expectations about what they 
can gain from AP courses, and 
that they foster "getting out 
of college courses." He 
provides no evidence. This is 
no wonder, because the studies 
that · I have seen are all to 
the contrary. For instance, 
the extensive monograph by 
Patricia Lund Casserly 
published in 1968-69 following 
her nationwide survey reveals 
both the ·very pos1t1ve reac
tions of college students who 
had earlier enrolled 1n AP 
courses--which they usually 
.rated the best and most help
.ful courses they had ever 
taken--and the fact tha AP 
students do not leave college · 
early but take more advanced 
courses (Patricia Lund Cas
serly, What College Students 
Say About Advanced Placement, 
reprinted from the College 
Board Review, 69 [Fall 1968]; 
70 [Winter 1968-69]; this is a 
14,000 word evaluation of AP 
based on interviews with over 
400 students from 252 schools 
and at twenty colleges). 
Several studies at Harvard and 
Yale 1n the same period 
reached similar conclusions 
about the later college work 
of AP candid-ates (P.S. Burnham 
and B.A. Hewitt, "The Rock 
Stands, Mr. Noyes," College 

, Board Review, Spring 1972). A 
more recent study _at Indiana 
University, focusing on the 
total number of course hours 
completed, the proportion of 
upper-division courses com
plet~d. and overall achieve
ment, demonstrated that AP 
students perfo.rmed better · 1n 
college than did non-AP 
students 1n all measures 
(Philip C. Chamberlain, 
Richard C. Pugh, and James 
Schellhammer, "Does Advanced 
Placement Continue Throughout 
the Undergraduate Years?" Col
lege and Vniversity, Winter 
1978). A 1982 study at the 
University of Michigan found 
again that AP students outper
formed comparable non-AP 
students in their college 
careers (Darryl Simms, "Com
parison of Academic Per
formance Between AP ~nd Non-AP 
Students at the University of 
Michigan," manuscript copy, 
April 15, 1982). 

The one article on AP which 
Mr. Gettleman gives evidence 
of having read . i s a recent 
item in the AHA newsletter by 
Mr. Klein on chang es 1n the 

document-based question. Mr. 
Gettleman ·objects in this case 
that Mr. Klein treated his 
subject with too great ·solem
nity and alleges that this was 
done in order . to avoid "the 
deeper question of the value 
of AP examinations." Mr. Klein 
would have been badly at fault 
if he had not treated his as
signed subject seriously, for 
a substantial change had been 
made in the format of this 
required test question; 
hundreds of teachers wanted 
and deserved to know what was 
being done and why. The AP 
column in the AHA newsletter 

· performed a valuable informa-
tional function. Mr. Get
tleman's insinuation about Mr. 
Klein's ulterior motive is not 
worthy of an answer. 

In still another innuendo, 
Mr. Gettleman stated that he 
had complained to Mr. Klein 
about inflated grades on AP 
tests. He does quote Mr. 
Klein's answer about the. 
research on AP that has been 
done but questions it on the 
bas'is of the AP American 
History essay exam booklets 
that he asked to be sent to 
the Polytechnic Institute of 
New York. I know nothing 
about the quality of students 
who apply to Mr. Gettleman's 
institution. But the studies 
at Indiana and _Michigan (which 
specifically include American 
history) and a set of analyses 
by ETS in half a dozen other 
subject areas demonstrate that 
AP students taking the AP ex
ams score significantly higher 
on them than do the college 

_students taking the same 
tests. Motivation may have 
been a factor in the superior 
performance of AP students 1n 
these comparisons . . 

There can be no question, 
however, that the AP exam 1s 
harder than most college 
tests. In the first place, 
th~ -AP examination covers the 
entire year's work, from the 
colonial period to r~cent 

times; college tests in survey 
courses rarely cover more than 
a semester's work. The AP 
test is three hourg in length, 
with the first portion devoted 
to the extremely challenging 
100-question · mutiple-choice 
test. Two lengthy essay ques
tions follow. One of these is 
the required document-b.ased 
question; the second question 
is selected from a set of 
five. Altogether this 1s a 
tough examination. 

It is true that the weaker 
AP students answering the re
quired document-based question 
tend not to sense 
partisanship,· 
and nuances. 

( ...... · 

distinctions, 
Not sur-

prisingly, they rece1ve lower 
rankings than . do their more 
sophisticated AP peers. In 
order to earn the requisite 
grade of 3, the weaker 
students must do somewhat bet
ter on the other essay or on 
the multiple choice portion: 
The Test Development Commit
tee's expectation 1s that 
students who get a 3 should 
demonstrate some knowledge of 
a range of historical materi
als, be able to respond to 
analytical essay questions, 
and organize and write fairly 
well. This is about what we 
look for from average students 
in college survey courses. 
·"C" and even "D" grades. are 
passing 1n many college 
surveys, and carry course 
credit. ·Numerous studies in
dicate that students getting a 
3 score on an AP exam would 
get a "B" in a college course. 
Therefore, college credit is 
warranted. 

Mr. Gettleman, however, 
asks how many colleges request 
that the essay test booklets 
be sent to them for review, as 
he does. The answer is that 
relatively few do so, in large 
part, I think, because most 
colleges of any distinction 
have had faculty members who 
have served on the test 
development committees or 
taken part in the reading. 
They understand the process 
and respect the care with 
which this work is done and 
see no reason to redo it. One 
hundred professors and 
teachers took part 1n this 
year's American history 
reading, which was directed by 
Professor Alden Vaughan of 
Columbia University, the Chief 
Reader, and by Professor Frank 
Warren of Queens College. The 
work is hard, but Vaughan and 
his spirited colleagues make 
the reading a worthy profes
sional enterprise and a truly 
collegial academic gathering. 
Finally, with regard to tests, 
Mr. Gettleman errs still 
another time in his assertion 
that ETS "totally controls" 
the "short-answer" (presumably 
he means the multiple-choice) 
section of the test. On the 
contrary, the committee is 
responsible for the 100 ques
tions, which are graded by 
computer. 

I shall not respond as I 
would like to Mr. Gettleman's 
insinuations that AP students 
with grades of 3 are 
"measurably substandard" (what 
measure or standard, he does 
not say), and that the AP ex
aminations "are the equivalent 
of educational snake oil , 
skillfully packaged and :mark-
eted by the folks 1n 
Princeton." There are 

shortcomings in AP American 
History, •s in college surve~ 
and other courses; but Mr. 
Gettleman's essay provides no 
help, and such remarks are In
appropriate. 

In my opinion, and, I 
believe, in the view of many 
among the hundreds of profes
sors of American history who 
have worked with the AP Pro
gram over the years, AP 
teachers are some of the very 
~est classroom instructors in 
the country, and their 
students have had ch&llenging 
courses that prepare them well 
for college generally and for 
upper-division history courses 
in particular. Many .have gone 
on to become history majors; 
some, history professo_rs and 
AP teachers. Perhaps most im
portant, the AP Program, ·more 
than any other activity, has 
torn down the sheepskin 
curtain separating the cDl
leges from the schools~ 
Pro-fessors and teachers col
laborate on the test develop
ment committees and in the 
reading, join in ·workshops ·and 
conferences about history and 
AP, take part in joint ses
sions at the major historic~! 
meetings, and contribute to _ 
substantive columns on AP in 
the AHA newsletter. These 
activ1t1es have advanced 
history ' education substan't ial
ly, and these are the ways 1n 
which progress can continue to 
be made. 

Paul S. Holbo, . chair of the 
College Board Test Development 
Committee in American History, 
is Vice ~rovost for Academic 
Affairs and a professor of
history at the pniversity of 
Oregon. His most recent 
publication is Tarnished Ex
pansion: The Alaska Scandal, 
the Press, and Congress, 
1867-1871. 

1985 call for papers 
The Program Commit'tee for · 
the OAR Annual Meeting to be 
held in Minneapolis, Min
nesota, April 17-20, 1985, 
invites suggestions for 
papers, workshops, or panels 
on the theme "Rediscovering 
American Historians: How New 
is the 'New' History." Ap
plicants should send three 
copies each of a brief vita 
and a ·two-page resume of the 
project summarizing its 
thesis, methodology, and 
significance to the Program 
Co-Chair, Gerald N. Grob, 
Department of History, Rut
gers University, New 
Brunswick, New Jersey 08903. 
The deadline for receipt of 
proposals 1s February 15, 
1984. 
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ELLEN WOODWARD 
AND WOMEN'S ECONOWC SECURITY, 1933-53 

Martha Swain 

IN THIS YEAR of celebrating 
events that occurred fifty 
years ago, there 1s an autumn 
date to note. On November 20, 
1933, .a White House Conference 
on the Emergency Needs of 
Women convened to examine the 
plight of jobless and needy 
women and to disseminate ideas 
for the development of a mas
sive work relief program to 
assist them. 

Sharing the podium with 
Eieanor Roosevelt and Harry L. 
Hopkins, the director of the 
Federal Emergency Relief Ad
ministration, was Ellen Sul
livan Woodward, a relative 
newcomer to the New Deal. For 
less than two months, she had 
been the director of the new 
Women's Division of the FERA. 
Virtually unknown at that time 
to the prominent club women, 
government officials, and con
gr ~ sswomen whom she addressed, 
within a short time she would 
b.ecome one of the best-known 
public women in Washington. 
Remaining as the director of 
women's work throughout suc 
cessive refief ~dministra
tions, ~he resigned from the 
Works Progress Administration 
i n December 1938 to become one 
of three members of the Social 
Security Board. When the . 
Board was abolished 1n 1946, 
she became the ·director of the 
Office of International Rela
tions within the Federal 
Secur i ty . Agency. In 1953, she 
retired at the age ~f sixty
SiX. In her- twenty years as a 
federal official, the scope of 
her ~ · work to bring greater 
econom1c security to women had 
moved well beyond that begun 
lU 1933. 

-Ellen Woodward's emergence 
as a national figur e iS 
remarkable in that she had no 
political constituency or na
tional reputation prior to her 
call to Washington. 
Furthermore, she was a 
"southern lady" whose achieve
ments in the field of public 
administration were unknown to
the eastern and midwestern 
social feminists who had 
formed an effective network 
through their reformist 
activities. Nor was she a 
graduate of one of the eastern 
colleges which had educated 
many of the women leaders of 
the early postsuffrage years. 
She did, however, possess an 
impressive set of credentials 
for the big job she undertook 
in the fall of 1933. These 
credentials added to the 

political savvy she had gained 
as the daughter of a turn-of
the-century Mississippi 
senator (she was born in 
1887), the wife of a respected 
Mississippi state legislator, 
and as a Democratic national 
committeewoman, 1932-34. 
Widowed in 1925, Woodward was 
elected to a full term in the 
state House of .Representatives 
where, in her one term, she 
won acclaim for her cham
pionship of state \ibraries, 
eleemosynary institutions, and 
women's education--areas of 
concern later heavily re
flected in the nature of the 
New Deal work programs she 
developed for women. 

More importantly, her com
munity spirit and social 
vision were translated into 
positive results through her 
work for the Mississippi State 
Development Board from 1926 to 
1933. First, as the director 
of the Civic Development arm 
of the Board (1926-29) and 
then as the executive director 
of the Board (1929-33), she 
conducted a number of programs 
to advance the . industrial, 
agricultural, social, and 
educational affairs of the 
state . chief among her goals 
was the improvement of the 
standard of living for rural 
Mississippians, espec i ally 
their housing. Her endeavors 
took her into homes in every 
county and into the board 
rooms of the leading financ i al 
institutions and industries 1n 
the larger towns and cities. 
Concurrent serv i ce as the ex
ecutive secretar y of the Mis
sissippi Research Co®nission 
brought her administrative 
competence, organizational 
abilit i ~s, and humane and 
liberal outlook to the atten
tion of Brookings Institution 
consultants who assisted the 
Board. 

Woodward combined her 
"business progressivism" with 
endeavors toward the social 
betterment of all Mississippi
ans. She held posts on the 
boards of the Mississippi 
Children's Home Society, the 
state charity hospital, and 
the Mississippi Conference on 
Social Work; she was the only 
~oman named by the Governor to 
the new State Board of Public 
Welfare in 1932. Never the 
recipient of any formal 
training in social welfare, 
she acquired, nonetheless, an 
extensive knowledge of welfare 
delivery systems for the rural 

poor. She went to Washington 
with first-hand knowledge 
about the dispersal of federal 
emergency relief funds, which 
by 1933 :were already trickling 
into the state . 

Neither was Ellen Woodward 
politically naive. A vigorous 
"Be fore Chicago" supporter of 
Franklin D. Roosevelt, she was 
the Mississippian to whom 
party leaders turned for as
sistance 1n organizing women 
for Roosevelt and in retiring 
the postconvention debt. Her 
loyalty to the new president 
and her commitment to his 
goals were unquestioned. When 
she rece i ved the endorsements 
of her political friends 1n 
Mississippi, her southern 
women colleagues in the 
Democratic Par ty , and social 
work associates of Hopkins, 
her appointment to the FERA 
post was approved by New Deal 
" job bro kers" Mary W. (Molly) 
Dewson and James A. Farley . 
She arrived in Washington to 
begin work on September 1. 

Woodward created FERA and 
WPA women's divisions which 
placed women at the head of 
projec t development and 
supervision in each of the 
states, New York City, and the 
Di strict of Columbia. Sup
ported fu ll y by Hopkins and 
his assistant Aubr~y Williams 
and by El eanor Roosevelt, she 
was adamant that her women 
directors be given autonomy 
over their programs and that 
adequate f unds be allotted to 
the women's projects . She 
spent much of her time 
educating t he public to the 
fact that several . million 
single, mar ried, and widowed 
women were, i ndeed, the sole 
supporters of their families 
or themselves. She insisted, 
too, that men and women in 
relief work be given equal pay 
for equal work, 'but in the 
face of local prejudices that 
was not consistently the case. 
Although the equal pay policy 
was adopted, i~ reality most 
women were paid l e QQ than men 
because the former were at 
work on tasks (such as sewing 
and canning) for which the pay 
scales were lower than that 

· for the work that many men 
performed on construction and 
similar projects. And even 
among women, the average 
hourly earnings depended upon 
the work activity. In 1937, 
pay ranged from a low of 
twenty-five cents an hour for 
gardeners to ninety_-six .cents 

an hour for artists. 

The Women's Division was, 
on the whole, successful in 
devising work for both skilled 
and unskilled women. Early in 
her administration, Woodward 
~ade an extensive inventory of 
the work performed by profes
sional women; for example, she 
delineated twenty-three work 
activities for nurses and 
twenty-eight for librarians. 
Her office promoted work for 
women in other professions as 
well, particularly 1n white
collar areas such as public 
administration, once con
sidered the exclusive domain 
of men . Under the WPA, her 
division listed 250 occupa
tional categories for which 

" I should fee l a pang of re
gret if our Federal Got,ern
tnent were to seetn to .fol
lo w t h e lea d of less 
progressive nations rn re
stricting the field of wotn
en's work." 
Ellen Jr·oodward to Eleanor Roo.~nelt 

women were suited . In a mo
ment of frustration when funds 
were disproportionately fun
neled to the WPA construction 
projects for ·men 1n 1935, she 
wrote to Mrs . Roo seve 1 t , "I 
should - feel a pang of regret 
if our Federal government were 
to seem to follow the lead of 
less . progressive 
restricting the 
women's work." 

nations 
field 

1n 
of 

Devising socially construc
tive relie f work projects for 
unskilled women presented the 
largest set of problems. Un-
1 ike. men , women could not be 
expected to leave their 
families to accept employment· 
nor could they be put to work 
on massive projects employing 
great numbers as did the con
strue tion units. Sewing 
projects proved to be the most 
appropriate activity for women 
who had no previous work ex
perience. They met several of 
the requisites set down for 
all relief programs whether 
they employed men or women. 
There was a large pool of 
suitable applicants; 
supervisors were available 
from the ranks of certified 
workers; and projects were 
feasible for both rural CO!U
munities and urban centers. 
The sewing projects, like the 

+ 
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garden, school lunchroom, and 
mattress projects provided 
commodities in great demand by 
other needy people. 

Yet the sewing projects had 
their drawbacks. They helped 
perpetuate the limited concept 
of women's abilities held by 
many male relief ad
ministrators. "Every man has 
the idea that if a woman is 
trained, she is a steno
grapher," the Mississippi 
director of women's work com
plained, "but if she isn't she 
can sew!" And like the library 
bookbinding projects, sewing 
and mattress production became 
the target of private ~n

dustry. A final disappoint
ment for the Women's Division 
was "the fact that in reality 
the sewing projects did not 
provide very many relief work
ers with marketable skills. 
Relatively few women 
"graduated" from relief work 
to private employment, and 
those who did often received 
lower weekly wages. 

Training unskilled, adult 
women for gainful employment 
was an aspect of women's 
relief work which Woodward 
thought made her Division both 
distinctive and essential 
since eighty percent of women 
eligible for ' relief were un
trained in any occupation. 
Both she and Eleanor Roosevelt 
were enthusiastic about the 
Household Workers' Demonstra
tion Project, designed to 
elevate domestic service to a 
skilled profession. Conditions 
within the field were too 
rooted in tradition and sub
ject to the laws of supply and 
demand to be overcome be a WPA 
project. Although the house
hold workers projects never 
accomplished what Woodward had 
hoped, approximately 20,000 
women, chiefly minorities, 
received tra~n~ng. The fact 
that black and white women 
were placed ~n segregated 
ptojects, not only in house
hold training but in other 
activities as well, troubled 
Woodward. She wrestled with 
the dilemma of administering a 
program where local 
sponsorship was a requisite, 
efigibility for relief work 
was determined by local relief 
officials, and. pre~ailing 
wages were paid. Woodward 
once complained to a fellow 
southerner that local 
prejudice could not be over
come "through the efforts of a 
government organization not 

.designed primarily to cope 
with such a problem." 

The number of women who ap
plied for certification for 
relief work--it is impossible 
to know how many in need were 

too embarrassed to do so--and 
the number who were assigned 
to projects varied from month 
to month. Clearly, the needs 
of tens of thousands were un
met. Woodward achieved her 
goal, set when the WPA was 
created in May 1935, to place 
500,000 women between the ages 
of eighteen and sixty-five at 
work in a variety of projects. 
Employment peaked in March 
1936 when 468,000 women were 
working in the strictly 
"women's" projects, while 
others worked in Federal One 
(the Art, Music, Writers, and 
Theater Projects). 

When congressional cuts 
forced a retrenchment in WPA 
employment after 1937, 
Woodward concentrated upon the 
retention of institutional 
service projects through which 
women on relief provided as
sistance ~n local social 
services, such as school 
lunchrooms, county hospitals, 
libraries, and nursery 
schools. She had remained 
convinced that women, as the 
"natural conservationists" of 
material and human resources 
were better equipped than men 
to understand the waste of 
human lives wrought by the 
Depression. After Woodward 
left the WPA in 1938, the 
focus of the reconstituted 
Women's and Professional 
Service (emphasis added) 
Projects under the new 
director, Florence Kerr, was 
just that--community service. 
But Ellen Woodward knew that 
opportunities for the advance
ment of women were being 
er.oded. "We can't pound too 
hard on women's 'right to 
work' , " she . wrote to Mary 
Beard in 1939. "There is 
evidence all around that the 
ground is slipping out from 
under some of our sex." 

When Woodward succeeded 
Molly Dewson on the Social 
Security Board, she continued 
to publicize the need for 

, greater economic security for 
women. During her seven-and
one-half years on the SSB 
(1938-46), she pointed to in
equities in public assistance 
which penalized working 
mothers. She urged that so
cial security insurance be ex
tended to domestic workers and 
farm women and that unemploy
ment .benefits be adjusted to 
erase policies that ' provided 
fewer benefits for women than 
for men. Her voice was that 
of one crying ~n the wilder
ness. After 1944, she was 
alarmed about the effects of 
demobilization upon women war 
workers. She told the 1945 
graduates of a women's college 
that "the voices of reaction 
would raise a cry of relief if 

women seemed to fall down on 
their wartime jobs or if 
postwar conditions forced them 
out. . . Shutting women out 
of jobs will never solve the 
problem of unemployment . " 

''The voices of reaction 
would raise a cry of relief if 
women seemed to .fall 
down on their wartime 
jobs or if postwar condi
tions .forced them out ... 
Shutting women out of 
jobs will never solve the 
problem ·of unemploy
ment." 

Much of Woodward's work 
with the Social Security Board 
lay in the arena of interna
tional welfare. As a member 
of or a technical adviser to 
U.S. delegations to successive 
United Nations conferences 
establishing the perimeters of 
postwar relief and rehabilita
tion, she was a spokeswoman 
for women and children. She 
continued that work after she 
entered the third phase of her 
federal career in mid-1946 as 
director of the Office of In
ternational Relations of the 
Federal Security Agency. Her 
office served as a 
clearinghouse for interna
tional welfare activities of 
the constituent divisions 
within the FSA, particularly 
the Social Security Ad-
ministration and the 
Children's Bureau, whose 
health, education, welfare, 
and social insurance functions 
were crucial to women's secur
ity. 

"It does not take 1nurh 
gift of prophecy to foretell 
the kind of world we will 
have if wo1nendo not wake 
up to the funda1nental 
pro b l e 1n s w h i c h h ave 
plunged us into war at 
least once in every gener
ation." 
Ellen JJ""oodu·ard to Mary Reard 

As the end of World War II 
approached, Ellen Woodward 
became ·increasingly active in. 
her work with women's 
organizations, especially the 
Business and Professional 
Women, for which she served as 
national public affairs chair
woman. She was unhappy with 
the "token appointments" .given 
to women under the new ad
ministration, and she. was dis
appointed both that many women 
had become less aggressive in 
seeking policy-making posi-

tions and that fewer posts 
were open to them in govern
ment service and the military . 
She turned to Mary Beard again 
in June 1946: "It does not 
take much gift of prophecy to 
foretell the kind of world we 
will have if women do not wake 
up to the fundamental problems 
which have plunged us into war 
at least once 1n every genera
tion." 

At the end of 1953, _ 
Woodward retired when the 
functions of her . office were 
transferred to a new agency 
within the new Department of 
Health, Education, and 
Welfare. Her years of in
defatigable work--of eighteen
hour work · days--had taken 
their toll on her health, and 
she was at a good retirement 
age. A series of illnesses 
prevented her from rema1n1ng 
as · active in her professional 
organizations as she once had 
been. Many of her former col
leagues were in retirement and 
no longer living in Washington 
though she chose to remain 
there. She lived until 1971, 
but in her latter years she 
was a victim of 
arteriosclerosis and was con
fined to her apartment. 

Research in the agency 
records 1of the FERA,· ··WPA ;- SSB, 
and in the Woodward Papers 
(from which all quotations 
herein have come) show that 
many women in the national, 
regional, and state offices of 
the agencies made policy about 
important matters and proved 
to be effective ad
ministrators. The question 
ar1ses: what happened to 
them? Did the new class of 
women professionals emerge 
from the women's and profes
sional projects as Ellen 
Woodward had hoped? Tenta-

"no"; 
either 

tively, the answer 1s 
many of the women 
retired when the emergency 
programs ended, moved lateral
ly into ,other governemnt · jobs, 
or left government service. 
Valid conclusions can be drawn 
only when there is much more 
research and writing about 
women's work in the Roosevelt 
and Truman period. 

One wonders, too, how many 
of the work relief recipients 
did gain new skills and find 
permanent employment. 
Probably there are no records 
to provide the answer s1nce 
anonymity shrouds these 
records. If, however, the 
economic gains and profes
sional experiences were only 
transitory, it is important to 

.keep in mind that the jobs · 
program~ of the New Deal did 
include effective and eating 
administrators, both men and 



women, who were convinced that women 
were due equal consideration for 
economic security--and an equal chance 
to survive. It is to be hoped that a 
rediscovery of that generation of women, 
whose relief work fifty years ago was 
enormously productive, innovative, and 
literally life-giving, may be instruc
tive for those who are the policymakers 
of today. 

Martha Swain is an associate profes
sor at Texas Woman's University. Her 
numerous publications include Pat Har
rison: The New Deal Years and "The Har
nson Education Bills, 1935-1941." 

OAH 
Access CommiHee 

seeks assistance 
Athan Theoharis 

AS CHAIR OF the OAH Committee on Ac
cess to Documents and Open Information, 
I am writing to request the assistance 
of the members of the Organization of 
American Historians. 

From our own research experiences, 
recent news stories, and conversations 
with other historians, we have learned 
of a .number of troubling instances in
volving restrictions on documents 
deposited at public and private archives 
and of broad-based exemptive claims, 
ostensibly for national security 
reasons, to deny release of documents 
(whether under the Freedom of Informa
tion Act or relavent executive orders}. 

The Access Committee ts presently 
preparing a report, which we propose to 
submit to the Executive Committee of the 
OAH and to the National Coordinating 
Committee for the Promotion of History. 
discouraging research into certain ques
tions or limiting access to relevant 
Most examples we have uncovered involve 

"national security" po·licy during the 
Cold War years, and generally the files 
of the White House and the intelligence 
agencies, ·we have also uncovered in-
stances of similar problems for other 
less sensitive agencies and much earlier 
periods of time. 

Thus, our request for assistance. We 
are interested in learning of any in
stances · involving restrictions on access 
to documents deposited in either a 
public or private institution. We need 
to know precisely the nature of the pro
blem; the name · of the depository; the 
date - of the denied documents; and the 
proposed research project. We are wil
ling to honor requests for confidential
ity and anonymity, but request that all 
such reports be fully documented and the 
contributor be identified. All such 
correspondence should be addressed to 
Athan Theoharis, Chair, Committee on Ac
cess and Information, Department of 
History, Marquette University, Mil
waukee, Wisconsin 53233. 
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The 
~~~u,IA~- ~~~ 

Revisited 
Richard 0. Curry 

Note: To avoid confusion the terms 
USIA and USICA are used interchangeably. 
The Agency's name was not c~anged from 
USICA to USIA until the fall of 1982. 

MY ARTICLE, "AN American Scholar 
Abroad," which appeared in th,e OAH News
letter (August 1982) and _was reprinted 
in the Congressional Record (September 
2~, 1982, E 4384-85), has produced a 
number of responses and reactions: tn 
the media; from . academics in New 
Zealand, Australia, and the United 
States; from USIA officials in Washing
ton (including its director Charles z. 
Wick); and from three members of Con
gress (particularly ex-Congressman Toby 
Moffett and Representative Sam Gejdenson 
of Connecticut, a member of the House 
Foreign Affairs Committee). 

First of all, the article received 
quite a bit of media attention in the 
northeast: radio interviews, talk show 
appearances, an Associated Press wire 
story (August 12, 1983), a feature 
article in the Hartford Cou.rant (August 
29, 1982), and an extremely critical 
Courant editorial entitled "American 
Propaganda Machine" (September 21, 
1982). "Richard 0. Curry's unhappy ex-

- perience with the U.S. International 
Communications Agency," the editorial 
began, 

was not untque either for this 
or previous administrations. 
Any effort by the government to 
stifle free speech does this na
tion far more damage than could 
any criticism by an American 
scholar. This administration, 
1n particular, has been blatant 
1n trying to impose its mindset 
on others. 

The Voice of America (VOA), a 
semi-autonomous unit of ICA, has 
been in turmoil for the past 
year amid charges it is turning 
from objective news and informa
tion to provide a ~cod-guys
versus-bad-guys vtew of the 
world. 

The effectiveness of Ameri·can 
cultural and academic exchange 
programs is compromised to the 
extent that they are viewed by 
foreigners as mere instruments 
of national propaganda. 

It is also a matter of public record 
that the Reagan administration made a 
serious effort in Congress to undermine 
the Fulb·right program. As Congressman 
Toby Moffett phrased it: "Last year, 
proponents of cultural exchange were 
successful in blocking a proposal to 
reduce Fulbright funds by 66% [italics 
mine]. If the bi-partisan coalition 
remains strong, we can continue this 

, cultural initiative" (letter to the 
author, March 30, 1982). 

At the same time, however, the Reagan 
administration called for substantial 
increases in USIA's total budget. Why? 
The onlj viable explanation see~s to be 
the Reagan administration's desire for· 
total control of all exchange programs. 
In shor~, if USIA administers Fulbright, 
it cannot arbitrarily choose recipients. 
Fulbright awards are based on bilateral 
agreements with 120 foreign countries 
which have as much input into the selec
tion process as the U.S. government. 
Conversely, all participants in the USIA 
Speaker's . Program are hand-picked by 
agency officials. 

The most amazing aspect of USIA's 
politicization was the candor of 
Director Charles Wick and other agency 
officials in declaring publicly that the 
Agency's primary function was to serve 
as an arm of the Reagan administration's 
foreign · policy rather than presenting a 
balanced account of American life and 
society required by its charter. Mr. 
Wick took this position in his response 
to - Fred Warner Neal's "Reaganizing 
Scholars" (New York Times, March 9, 
1983) as did other agency officials tn 
response to my own criticisms. 

For example, Rosemary Keogh, a Hart
ford Courant staff writer, did a feature 
based on "An American Scholar Abroad" 
entitled "Professor Claims Intimidation 
By U.S. Overseas" (August 29, 1982). In 
the process, she elicited some revealing 
comments from USIA official Leslie 
Lisle. A~cording to Keogh: . 

An ICA spokesman acknowledged 
this week that the agency tries 
to select speakers who know and 
support .the administration's 
foreign policy. 

"If they're going to talk 
about the current foreign policy 
of this administration, we in
sist they be informed and that 
they not go out and talk against 
it .... We want them to make a 
clear and convincing statement; 
otherwise it destroys our 
credibility." 

Lisle said _ the policy does 
impinge upon the speakers' right 
to freedom of speech "to a 
certain extent," but added, 
"They are being sent out as cur
rent foreign policy spokesmen." 

Former administrations 
had similar policies, he 
but it has never been 
"quite so clearly." 

have 
said, 

stated 

--
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Still another USIA functionary, Phyl
lis Kaminsky, Director of USIA's Public 
Liaison Office, in identical letters to 
the Hartford Courant (September 28, 
1982) and the OAH Newsletter (November 
1982), reaffirmed that political con
siderations played a major role 1n 
selecting speakers sent out to discuss 
"current administration foreign policy." 
Kaminsky implied, however, that since I 
was not a foreign policy "expert," USIA 
was not concerned about my political 
views. Kaminsky neatly dodged the issue 
I raised by stating: "We are unable to 
verify Mr. Curry's account of his con
vers~tions with our diplomats in 
Australia." If for "the sake of discus
sion we accept his version," Kaminsky 
declared, it was clear that I had mis
understood "the import" of my briefings. 

It was rather difficult, however, to 
mistake "the import" of a warning by an 
ICA official in Canberra that sharp 
criticism of Reagan administration 
policies could have only one result: 
"You'll never get another Fulbright!" 
(My detailed response to Kaminsky ap
peared in the OAH Newsletter, February 
1983). 

Foreign policy "expert" or not, the 
fact that I was prepared to lecture on 
the concepts of Manifest Destiny and 
Mission in American history and on the 
prevalence of conspiracy fears and con
spiracy rhetoric in American politics-
subjects which have important contem
porary overtones--had not been over
looked by the head of USIA in Australia. 

As evidenced by Fred Neal's encounter 
with USIA, and indeed those of Profes
sors John Seiler and Harold · M. Hyman 
among others, it is clear that my own 
experiences were not atypical. Seiler's 
treatment by · USIA is the worst example 
of partisan political abuse yet to be 
reported--and one that has not received 
the media attention it deserves. 

· Seiler, who teaches at Dutchess County 
Conununity College in Poughkeepsie, New 
York, wrote to Congressman Sam Gejdenson 
on May 1, 1983 that : 

In my ca·se the Agency planned a 
lecture tour of s1x African 
countries; an overall itinerary 
was developed, specific appoint
ments made for me 1n each of 
these countries, and flights 
booked from New York City to 
leave in November 1981 . Eight 

. days before the planned 
departure date, the Agency 
phoned to tell me of the cancel
lation, because (as the Agency 
told first me and then Congres
sional ~ alle~ s) my published 
views were not considered suf
ficiently supportive of U.S. 
pol icy toward ,South Africa. I 
subsequently sued the Agency and 
Mr. Wick in the Federal District 
Court 1n the District of 
Columbia. On 23 December 1982, 
Mr . Wick offered a settlement, 
just one day before depositions 
were to be taken from him and 
othe Agency officials involved 
1n the case. Although I 
promised not to make public the 

terms of that settlement, I can 
say that I sued for $285,000 and 
that, of course, I remain free 
constitutionally to testify in 
writing and orally or otherwise 
to write about the decision
making process 1n which I was 
involved. 

Gejdenson (responding to letters from 
Seiler, Hyman, and several from me which 
included copies of letters received from 
correspondents in Australia, New 
Zealand, and the United States regarding 
USIA abuse) wrote a very pointed letter 
to Director Wick on June 6, 1983 asking 
for a detailed explanation of alleged 
malfeasance on USIA's part. 

Wick's reply to Gejdenson on June 20, 
1983 was truly astonishing. It was, in 
fact, a repudiation of policy positions 
that Wick and other Agency officials had 
taken publicly only a few months 
earlier. "First," Wick declared, "I 
would iike to reiterate this Agency's 
commitment to the integrity of the Ful
bright Program" (quite a contrast to the 
Reagan administration's earlier attempts 
to cut funding by two-thirds). Equally 
important, Wick also denied that the 
political views of individuals sent 
abroad under USIA auspices were taken 
into consideration in their selection 
process. Keep in mind that Wick did not 
state that the Agency had changed or 
repudiated its earlier publicly stated 
policy pos1t 1ons .. Rather , he declared : 
"When a lecturer speaks on a topic which 
bears on current administration policy, 
we expect him to be able to explain what 
this po licy i s. He i s not , however , 
required to defend it" [italics mine]. 

The answer was not long in comi ng. 
In late June, Ge ~ denson sent to me a 
copy of the House Foreign Affairs Com
mittee Report on the State Department 
Authorizat-ion Bill (Report No. 98-130). 
"In this report," Gejdenson wrote, "the 
committee expresses its concern about 
claims that USIA has violated its 
charter in a number of ways ... . This 
is an important warning to USIA offic
ials that Congress will not tolerate 
these types of actions." 

In part, the committee report was a 
bombshell. It was not covered in the 
national media and deserves quotation. 
"Over the past 2 years," the report 
stated, 

USIA has arguably violated the 
letter and spirit of its charter 
by (a) attempting unsuccessful
ly, virtually to eliminate the 
funding for the educational and 
cultural affairs programs which 
have stood the test of time and 
proved their worth; (b) re
flecting partisan political ide
ology 1n its choice of USIA 
grantees; (c) providing funds to 
friends of USIA officials 
without regard to the USIA 
charter, or proper grant 
guidelines and procedures; (d) 
attempting to influence the 
activities and comments of USIA 
grantees ·so that they reflected 
execut i ve branch pol i cy posi
tions; (e) withholding or 
delaying the granting of USIA 
funds to. grantees _ due _ t o 
partisan political considera
tions; and (f) placing in career 
Foreign Service and civil 
serv i ce positions, political ap
pointees who reflect partisan 
political views, or who are 
friends and relations of current 
Government political appointees, 
without regard to the require
ments of specific positions, or 

Moreover , Wick--in cont rast to Phyl
lis Kaminsky, who questioned the ac
curacy of my account in the OAH Newslet
ter--admitted that the charges had some 
substance. It was not, however, the 
result of Agency policy. "Dr. Curry's 
topics were historical m nature," Wick 
said, "and did not ~--------~--------~---------------------------------------r-, 
therefore require an 
exposition of 
American policy." 
But Wick admitted 
nevertheless : "This 
does not deny Dr. 
Curry's perception 
of tactlessness by a 
USIA officer." 

For a time, I was 
puzzled by Wick's 
reply to Gejdenson. 
How, I wondered, 
could Wick possibly 
deny to a member of 
the House Foreign 
Affairs Conunittee 
that political con
siderations were not 
a factor in choosing 
individuals to 
participate in 
USIA's Speakers' 
Program since he and 
several other Agency 
bureaucrats had 
earlier admitted in 
public that this was 
precisely their 
policy? 

... 
::: 

"The Athenians are here, Sire, with an · (~f.fer to ba(·k us with 
shiiJS, money, arms , and 1nen-- and , of course, t heir usual 

lertures about demm·racy." 
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the effect on the 
serv1ces. (pp. 64-65) 

career · 

Having expended a great deal of time 
and effort publicizing these issues, 
reading these conclusio'ns was quite 
satisfying. My exuberance lessened con
siderably, however, as the report con
cluded: 

When these matters were brought 
to the attention of USIA 
Director Charles Z. Wick, he 
took immediate steps to make the 
necessary adjustments and -cor
rections to restore the integ
rity of these programs, and to 
restore the confidence of the 
grantees, the Congress, and the 
public. He Ls to be commended 
for his prompt, sincere and ef
fective efforts to remedy the 
situation. (p. 65) 

Thus, an extremely critical report by 
the House Foreign Affairs Committee con
cluded by giving Mr. Wick and USIA high 
marks for cleaning up his/its act. 

In recent months, Mr. 
tinued to occupy the high 
recent. profile by Bernard 
York Times, August 11, 
stated: 

Wick has 
ground. 
We in raub 

1983) J 

con
In a 
(New 
Wick 

. ' 

At the beginning there was this 
concern that we'd · have a con
servative, hardline bent._ . 
My defense was that this 1.s 

preposterous. The VOA charter 
says we must tell about America 
1n a balanced way. To do what 
was alleged and feared would be 
illegal. 

The fact that this statement contradicts 
earlier USIA policy pos1t1ons and 
ignores the House Foreign Affairs Com
mittee Report about past USIA impro
prieties and illegalities may not be as 
important as Wick's currenr- awareness 
that his agency is now being carefully 
monitored by Congress. Congressman Gej
denson has assured me that he and other 
members of the Foreign Affairs Commit
tee--especially the Sub-commit tee on . In
tern-ational Operations chaired · by Re
presentative Dante Fascell--intend to 
keep a wary eye on future USIA 
activities. 

At present, however, Wick is con
vinced that his performance is now a 
creditable one. In the Weinraub in
terview Wick also stated that "after two 
troubled and dismaying years as the 
organization's leader, he had not only 
~uoyed it [USIA] but also begun to quell 
cr1t1c1sms of his personal style." Even 
so, Wick admitted: "The criticfsms are 
hard for me to deal with and, frankly, 
there are a lot of moles iri this place." 
USIA's mission "had · been consistent," 
Wick declared. "We want to explain the 
policies of our Government and the 
values and character of its people to 
'other countries and .other people." Ac
cording to Weinraub, · Wick stated that 

his effectiveness 

was bist measured by the Soviet 
~eactions to his efforts. 
"There's this vituperativeness 
against me personally. 
Sometimes . it's a bit 
frightening, intimidating. They 
said I m~de millions of dollars 
in brothels, they call me a . 
right-wing ideologue." He 
shrugged, and said he sometimes 
wondered if the K.G.B., the 
Soviet secret police, was "going 
to be after you." 

At this point John W. Shirley, a career 
diplomat who serves as Mr. Wick's 
deputy, intervened. "The Soviets squawk 
whey they're getting hurt," he said. 
"And they've been squawking a great deal 
more recently than any time in memory." 

Whatever the validity of. Wick's and 
Shirley's perceptions about the effect 
USIA activities have had on the Rus
sians, it cannot be too strongly em-

.phasized that past USIA improprieties 
have created a credibility gap with 
friends and al1ies ove·rseas (as well as 
many academics at home)--a fact that 
Wick and his associates obviously .do not 
recog~ize, but one that demands immedi
ate and · prolonged attention--in fact, 
rectification, if American ideals, as 
reflected by USIA prog.rams, are to be a 
positive force in the world community. 

Down the Line Independence and Empire: The New 
South's Cotton Mill Campaign, 1865-
1901 

. ligious studies should be feasting on such 
riches" (Choice). 316 pages. $22.50 (cloth). 
$10.00 (paper) 

Democratic machine at a time when political 
machines in most other big cities had become 
ineffectual. Reinterpreting Chicago political 
history, Biles demonstrates that largely by 

BOOKS NEW AND FORTHCOMING 
FROM NORT.IIERN 
The Corn Belt Route: A History of 
the Chicago Great Western Railroad 
Company 

H. Roger Grant 

Grant has written a colorful and thor
ough account of the Chicago Great 

Western Railroad, the spunky midwest-
ern carrier that contributed mightily to the 
U. S. transportation industry. As it de
veloped new ways to compete, the 1500-
mile "Great Weedy," built by the ambi-

. tious A. B. Stickney, proved to be ex
ceptionally innovative. Richly illus
trated with photographs, The Corn 
Belt Route is a lively story of one of the 
great small railroads that once served the 
country. Approx. 235 pages. ISO illus
trations. $29.00 (January) 

Patrick J. Rearden 

A fter the Civil War, sectional conflict 
continued in the economic arena as the 

New South pursued textile markets abroad. 
"Provocatively phrased and wide ranging in 
potential significance, Hearden's account . . . 
should prove of interest to specialists in dip
lomatic as Well as in southern history. His 

· case for the continuance of sectional econom
ic warfare after Appomattox is a strong, even 
compelling, one" (The Journal of Ameri-
can History). 190 pages. $18:50 

Polish Catholics in Chicago, 1850- · 
1920: A Religious History 

Joseph Parot 

Parot's is a fascinating account of the as
similation of the largest ethnic commu

nity in the U. S. "Both libraries and scholars 
with enduring interests in regiomil history, 
American social history, and ethnk and re-

Northern Illinois University Press· DeKalb, Illinois 60115 

German Workers in Industrial Chicago, 
1850-1910: A Comparative 
Perspective · 

Edited by Hartmut Keil and 
John B. Jentz 

L ate nineteenth-century Chicago was in 
many ways typical of the newly indus

trialized cities where immigrants found work, 
but it came to be distinguished by the strength 
of both' its industrial e~onomy and its labor 
organization. German immigrants contrib- · 
uted vitally to the development of Chicago's 
economy and its labor force, as well as to its 
culture. 250 pages. $22.50 

Big City Boss in Depression and Wai': 
Mayor Edward). Kelly ,of Chicago 

Roger Biles 

This first biography of Mayor Kelly deals 
with the development of the .Chicago 

. allying local Democrats to the New Deal and 
by tapping the financial resources of orga
nized crime, Kelly assembled the machine of 
which Daley was the beneficiary. 
Approx. 235 pages. $20.00 (December) 

The Growth of Federal Power in 
American History 

Edited by Rhodri Jeffreys-lones 
and Bruce Collins 

A' !though many of the crises of American 
history have centered on issues having to 

do with the expansion or restriction of feder
al power, surprisingly little has been written 
on this important theme. This collection of 
essays examines various debates over federal 
power during the two hundred years since 
the formation of government in America. 
Analytic in its approach, it includes 12 essays 
on key aspects of the American past in which 
federal power has been questioned and de
fined ._ Approx. 225 pages. $22.50 (October) 
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For example, Harold M. Hyman, one of 
our most distinguished constitutional 
historians, was not sent overseas by 
USIA last year despite numerous requests 
for lectures by scholars in the U.K. and 
western European countries. Hyman was 
told that USIA's failure to send . him 
abro-ad was the result of "bureaucratic 
inefficiency." "Your agency," Hyman 
wrote toW. Scott Thompson (USIA's As
sociate Director for Programs) on April . 
4' 1983' -

certainly created no respect for 
itself or for the United States 

· as repreiented by your agency, 
among the several eminent 
professors of American Studies 
in the UK and · in European 
countries, who wished to have me 
lecture there. I enclose copies 
of some letters of this import. 
Some -academics abroad did re
quest me through the U.S. Embas
sy in their nations. . .and so 
that technical point seems not 
to exonerate USIA. 

Other American scholars have, 
as you perhaps know, expressed 
their -displeasure and concerns 
recently about ICA/USIA opera
tions. I understand their posi
tions better now. Can USIA 
really afford the accumulation 
of such dour estimates of your 
value and values? 

Another American academic wrote that 
a visiting lecturer at his institution 
from the State Department "indicated 
that the Reagan administration had gone 
farther than any other in recent memory 
to employ ideologues 1n the ICA. 
Further, as a career diplomat, he went 
on to conclude that most of our interna
tional friends see through this 
transparent effort at propaganda." Still 
another American declared that in West 
Germany the only people connected with 
USIA who really understood American 
ideals were German employees of long
standing. 

Numerous letters received from 
Australian and New Zealand academics 
reflect almost identical attitudes. One 
Auitralian wrote: 

I am most grateful for your off
print of the OAH Newsletter 
item. Its con·tent would be ap
palling were one not reasonably 
aware of ICA's general 
tendencies toward secre~iveness 
& control. We--I--always 
suspect it, _but your experience 
& the overt pressures are 
evidence which is both con
firming and disturbing. 

This individual went on to say that con
tacts -with the Australian USIA · con
stituted ·"an intellectual humiliation." 
In another letter the same person ex
pressed th_e op1n10n that "often, the 
problem (believe it or not)' is as much 
ignorance on their part as bad
intentions/evil. I am amazed that State 
cannot recruit better people." The let
ter concludes: "Like the d--- foreign 
pol icy: they're both stupid and 
dangerous." 

"I was really horrified," . a New 
Zealand .academic wrote, 

to read about your experiences 
in Australia. 1 think you 
hav~ done a great service to the 
academic community here and in 
America by extracting . this for 
publication. The actions in the 
Australian I.C.A. have set us 
back 15 years. . . How stupid 
can they be? · 

Another New Zealander confided: "To be 
honest, I have always felt a little com
promised in my relationships with the 
office." "Here in New Zealand," another 
Kiwi wrote, 

the I.C.A. people have .been very 
cautious 1n comment although 
amusingly, and possibly because 
of ~'the Curry incident" they 
have been very anxious that we 
have our share (and more) of 
Fulbrights for 1983 and 1984 .. 
. . 1 may be putting two and two 
together and coming up with 22 
but our relations with I.C.A. 
seem to have cooled and warmed 
at the same time--treating us 
more cautiously but eager to 
help! However, am glad that you 
have put a spoke 1n the Reagan 
wheel! 

Still other examples of reactions 
from scholars in the Antipodes could be 
cited; but the central points have been 
made with one major exception--the 
determination of Australians and New 
Zealanders to resist any attempt to 

OAR receives 
FIPSEgrant 

THE ORGANIZATION OF AMERICAN HISTORI
ANS has been awarded a grant by the Fund 
for the Improvement of Postsecondary 
Education to undertake a regional pilot 
grant designed to improve the instruc
tion, research, and public service of 
scholars trained in American history. 
The OAH will assist history departments 
to examine the problems, needs, and con
cerns related to graduate training; to 
search for appropriate solutions to the 
identified problems; and to develop a 
plan of action and implementat~on. 

Seven institutions in the Midwest 
have been invited to participate in the 
Project. They are Indiana University, 
Purdue University, Ball State Univer
sity, Indiana State University, The 
University of Cincinnati, Vanderbilt . 
University, and Notre Dame University. 

The fifteen-month project will result 
1n the creation of a model that will im
prove the teaching and learning of 
American history at the grauate level; 
examine the existing requireme~ts a~d 

alternative curricula for M.A. and Ph.D. 
degrees; discover and consider career 
options 1n business, in~ustry, and 
government; enhance faculty and student 
morale; and improve the public image and 
status of the profession. 

A seven-member OAH team of spe-

politicize the Fulbright Program. As 
one individual phrased it: 

I have no fears for the Ful
bright Programme . 1n N.Z. Any 
at t ·empt by the U.S. Government 
to politicize it will be 
strongly resisted by the N.Z. 
members of the Foundation's 
Board of Directors. In your 
case our mistake was letting you 
go to Australia under the 
sponsership of USICA. In future 
any of our Fulbrighters who wish 
to g·o to Australia will do so 
under the sponsership of the 
Fulbright Program. 

These letters are a sad commentary on 
the low esteem in wnich USIA is current
ly held abroad. In some cases, contempt 
would not be too strong a word. The 
last letter, however, underscores an im
portant point made earlier: the reasons 
for attempts by the Reagan administra
tion to cut · Fulbright funds by sixty-six 
percent--that is, the desire of ide
ologues to provide USIA with total con
trol over all exchange programs. 
Fortunately, these efforts failed. But 
USIA's reputation is tarnishP.d, and the 
image it has ~rejected abroad will not 
soon be dispelled. 

Richard Curry is a professor of 
history at the University of Cort
necticut. His many publications include 
"Ideology and Perception: Democratic 
and Republican Attitudes Toward State
hood Politics and the Copperhead Mo~e
ment in West Virginia" (West Virginia 
History), 

cialists will analyze, interpret, and 
synthesize that information in light of 
previously-est~blished "Principles of 
Good Departmental Practice." The team of 
specialists includes Robert H. Berkhof
er, Jr., Team Chair (University of 
Michigan); Bernard Sheehan (Indiana 
University); Michael Hogan (Miami 
University); James Huhta (Middle Tennes
see State University); Walter Nugent 
(Indiana University); Darlene Clark-Hi~e 
(Purdue University); and Robert 
Swierenga (Kent State University). They 
will conduct a three-day visit to the 
·participating institutions which will 
offer the opportuni·ty for improving the 
M.A. and Ph.D. programs. 

The OAH team will conduct a final 
rev1s1on of ·the ;'Princ-iples," report to 
the membership through the Newsletter, 
the Journal of American History, and 
through sessions at the annual meetin~s. 
The tested model will then be replicated 
1n other regions of the country. 

European specialists vill be added to 
the OAH tea~ when appropriate-
particularly for visits to smaller 
departments. In addition, local 
graduate student associations will · be 
asked to appoint a member to serve on 
the team. 

The coordinator of the project is 
Jerry Bobilya, Assistant for Profes
sional and Educational Affairs, OAH, 112 
North Bryan Street, Bloomington, Indiana 
47401. 
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··· for the OAH Annual Meeting 
NCPBandOAB 
Barbara Howe 
The National Council on Public 
History (NCPH) _will hold its an~ 
nual meeting in conjunction with 
the OAH in Los Angeles. The NCPH 
meeting will be held at the Los 
Angeles Hilton. Ten jointly- . 
sponsored sessions will be held 
at the . Biltmore on Thursday, 
Friday, and Saturday, and the · 
NCPH meeting will begin Friday, 
April 6 at the Hilton. There 
will . be a joint registration 
fee, allowing thoSe attending 
the OAH Annual Meeting to 
register for NCPH sessions for 
an additional fee of $10. 
Registration information will be 
available in the OAH Program in 
January. All those attending 
the meeting(s) must register. 
The jointly-sponsored sessions 
and workshops include such 
topics as: historical archae
ology; immigration policy in 
historical perspective; the new 
Smithsonian exhibition on the 
U.S. after the American Revolu
tion; ·promoting and tenuring 
professors of . public history; 
ethics and the historian; and 
curriculum development in public 
history. For further information 
on the NCPH meeting, contact 
program co-chairs John Porter 
Bloom, Holt-Atherton Pacific · 
Center for Western 
University of the 
Stockton, California 
Barbara Howe, Department 
History, West Virginia Uni 
ty, Morgantown, West Virg 
26506. Further details 
in February Newsletter. 
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will provide 
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* 

United Airlines. The requi 
with other restrictions. You 
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LA tours - More information on: 
below will appear 1n the February 
These tours have been arranged by 
Leisure Consultants Inc. 

the tours 
Newsletter. 
California 

Los Angeles Highlights 
This half-day excursion offers a drive along 
Wilshire Boulevard to Farmer's Market, where you 
may browse through a gourmet foods and exotic 
produce arcade. Another stop is Hollywood and 
landmarks such as Grauman's Chinese Theater and 
famed Schwab's. The trip continues to Rodeo 
Drive, in the heart of th~ Beverly Hills shopping 
district; Olvera Street, the Mexican center of 
L.A.; and the sparkling downtown area, where 
hi~toric Spanish buildings exist side-by-side 
highrise hotels and office buildings . 

J. Paul Getty Museum 
A trip to the J. Paul Getty Museum begins with a 
scenic drive along the Southern California coast. 
The tour includes: coach, roundtrip transporta
tion; a scenic coastal drive; a tour of the J. 
Paul Getty Museum, a miniature art reproduction 
for each person; and all taxes an~ gratuitie~ . 
Some of the finest and most treasured an-t· ~. 

A:' are displayed at the J. Paul Getty 
buildings and grounds are 
Villa de Papyri, a Roman 

This is a visit to 
lery and Gardens, which 

and most imp 
display are t 
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for the 1984 Annual 
members traveling to jA: 
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FLIGHT RESERVATION FORM 

OAH Annual Meeting 

April 4-7, 1984 

To make reservations, call Rosalyn Moss 
Travel Consultants (RMTC) toll free at 

. 800-645-3437, in New York 516-536-3076; 
or mail coupon below to RMTC, 100 N. 
Village Avenue,_ Rockville Centre, New 
York 11570. 

Name 
~---------------------------------

Institution ----------------------------
Add res's 

----------------------------~-

(if using credit card please give, 
address listed with card company) 

Business phone ------------------------
Home phone 

------------~--------------
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--~--------------------

date ------------------------
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r 
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CAPITOL COMMENTARY· 

Page Putnam Miller 

Archivist of U.S. 
Deprived of Personnel 

Control 
DURING OCTOBER, GERALD Car

men, Adminis trator of the 
General Services Administra
tion (~SA), made several top-

·level appointments at the Na
tional Archives and Records 
Service (NARS) without con
sulting with U.S. Archivist 
Robert Warner. The . most 
recent appointments include 
the position of Depu·ty As
sistant Archivist for Public 
Programs and Exhibi_ts and As-

. sociate Archivist for Manage
ment. 

Carmen is systematically 
bringing in his own people, 
some of whom have had no ex
perience in the field of their 
new a·ssignments, and is, at 
the same time, transfering out 
of NARS key people whom he 
perceives as being too close 
to the NARS independence move
ment . . The Director of Public 
Affairs and the Assistant 
Archivist for Program Reports 
have been given assignments 
that would remove them from 
the National Archives 
building. The Washington Post 
has also reported on possible 
plans to remove the Deputy 
Archivist and ev~n to oust the 
Archivist.. 

Representative Glenn 
lish (D-bK), chair of 

Eng
the . 

House Government Operations 
subcommittee . that oversees 
archives activities, recently 
expressed dismay at the per
sonnel situation at NARS. "If 
even some of the rumors in the 
last two weeks about personnel 
changes in the archives are 
true," English said, "it would 
s~em that the Administrator 
has decided to influence 
archives operations through a 
reign of terror." With little 

. or no · con~tol over top person
nel, Robert Warner is in an 
extremely difficult position 
and cannot effectively manage 
NARS. The current situation 
illustrates the urgent need 

for NARS to be independent of 
GSA. 

National Archives 
Independence 

On September 27, Rep. Jack 
Brooks (D-TX), the chair of 
the House Government Opera
tions Committee, introduced . 
with Rep. Glenn English (D-OK) 
H.R.3987, a bill to restore 
independence to NARS by 
separating it from GSA. 
Brooks noted 1n his in
troductory remarks that NARS 
~as experienced many problems 
over the years under GSA since 
the Hoover Commission's ef
forts on bureaucratic con
solidation. English went on 
record opposing the depth of 
GSA control over Archives 
activities and personnel. 
Work is now beginn~ng to 
secure cosponsors for 
H.R.3987. The bill closely 
parallels S.905 introduced in
to the Senate last March by 
Senator Eagleton . (D-MO). 
S.905, which now has forty-one 
cosponsors, is expected to 
come to the Senate floor for a 
vote in November. 

House Historian Selected 
On October 1, 

began his duties 
of the Office 

Ray Smock 
as · Director 

for the 
House of Bicentennial of the 

Representatives. The success
ful passage of a House resolu
tion last December established 
this office and specified that 
a professional historian 
should be employed to head the 
office. Resisting pressure to 
turn the pos1t1on into a 
political plum, Speaker Tip 
O'Neill (D-MA) stood by the 
conviction that a p~ofessional 
historian with strong 
qualifications be chosen. 
Smock se%ved as a co-editor 
for the Booker T. Washingtbn 
Papers, founded a firm that 
develops scholarly educational 
resources, i~ completing with 
two partners a project to 
publish a manuscript guide to 
the papers in the presidential 
libraries, and is the 
president of the Association 
for Documentary Editing. 

Bicentennial of the 
Constitution 

On September 30, President 
Reagan signed into law 
legislation that will 
establish a -Commission on ·the 
Bicentennial of the Constitu
tion. While the Commission 
will initiate a limited number 

of projects, its primary goal 
will be to coordinate and en
courage the participation of 
state and local governments 
and private organizations in 
the commemoration. The 
legislation instructs the,- Com
missiori to "give due con
sideration to the need for 
reflection upon both academic 
and scholarly v1ews -of the 
Constitution." Furthermore, 
the law states that the Com
mission shall seek the 
cooperation, advice, and as
sistance of learned societies, 
academic institutions, 
historical associations, as 
welJ as other -professional and 
civic groups. Although the 
President wiil make the Com
mission appointments, he is 
intructed to choose four names 
from recommendations supplied 
by the Speaker of the House, 
four from the Pro Tempore of 
the Senate's list, and four 
from ' the recommendations of 
the Chief Justice of the Su
preme Court. The . President 
will chose eleven other Com
mission members for a total of 
twenty-three. The legislation 
specifies that members should 
be · chosen from among ln
dividuals who have 
demonstrated scholarship, a 
strong sense of _public 
service, and abilities likely 
to contribute to the fulfill
ment of the duties of the Com
missio~. If you wish to make 
recommendations for the ap
pointment of members for the 
Commission, you may write 
directly to President Reagan, 
Representative Tip O'Neill, 
Senator Thurmond, or Chief 
Justice Burger. Another use
ful approach would b·e to urge 
your Representative or Senator 
to suggest your recommendation 
to one of the above. 

NEHFunding 

On September 29, the House 
and Senate reached a com
promise on the FY'84 appropri
ations for NEH. An increase 
of $10 million raised the 

- budget from its FY'83 level of 
$130 million to $140 million. 
The largest area of increase 
occurred in the Research 
Division where $18.4 million 
was appropriated·. This will 
aid the Endowment in launching 
a program called "Travel to 
Collections," and it will al
low the new program of "Summer 
Scholars for Secondary Educa
tion" to expand: Despite some 
fears, the funds for the state 
humanities programs were not 
reduced but increased . from 
$20.3 million to . $21.8 mil-

lion. Congress again showed 
its · strong support for NEH by 
passing legislation that 
provides twenty percent more 
than President Reagan's recom
mendations. 

CIA Seeks Increased 
Exemption from FOIA 

On October 4, the Senate 
Select Committee on Intel
ligence marked up S.1324, a 
bill to exempt the CIA opera
tional files from FOIA re
quests. As a result of 
hearings over the summer and 
prolonged negotiation, the CIA 
agreed in partial - concession 
to historians that files 
deemed exempt from the FOIA be 
reviewed in an ongoing process 
for potential declassifica
tion. Amendments to S.1324 
define more specifically the 
type of documents that may be' 
designated as "operational" 
and provides procedures and 
cri~eria for review which in
clude "consideration of the 
historical value." A portion 

· of CIA files would be exempt 
from FOIA requests, but the 
legislation would, in the 
words of the Committee, "ena
ble this agency to respond to 
the public's request for in
formation in a more timely and 
efficient manner." During the 
mark-up session for S.1324, 
Senator Dav.id Durenburger (R
MN) and William J. Casey, 
Director of the CIA, exchanged 
letters that · included 
prov1s1ons for an ongoing de
classification program at the 
CIA. Approximately ten full
time people would be working 
with the CIA Historical Office 
and the National Archives 
reviewing CIA files for de
classification. Senator 
Durenburger persevered in the 
modification of S.1324 and 
will now lead the effort to 
secure funding for the new 
declassification program. Al
though historians did not 
secure the desired time 
limitation, this final bill 
marks considerable improvement 
over the original bill. 

Freedom of 
Information Act -

On September 12, the Senate · 
Judiciary Committee u
nanimously approved S.774, a 
compromise bill that rep
resents substantial improve
ments over the Reagan-Hatch 
bill that would have seriously 
weakened the Act's effective
ness as a tool of open govern
ment. S.774 broadens the 
scope of law enforcement 
records exemptions, prohibits 
FOIA requests by foreign na
tionals, gives business's full 
notice and objection rights 

·wheneve_r requests are received 



for information they have sub
mitted to government agencies, 
allows agencies to charge 
"fair market value" for "com
mercially valuable 
technological information," 
and allows agencies to charge 
commercial requestors for the 
time spent in censoring docu
ments. Historians were suc
cessful in securing a fee 
waiver statement which exempts 
scholarly researchers from the 
new fees. 

National Historical 
Publications and Records 

Commission 
Reauthorization for NHPRC' s 

grants program has passed the 
House and Senate. A 
reconciliation of the House 
bill ($3 million for five 
years)' and the Senate bill ($4 
million for the next two years 
and $5 million for the fol
lowing three years) should be 
reached shortly. 

Page Putnam Miller is the 
Project Director of the Na
tional Coordinating Committee 

- for the Promotion of History. 

-NCCNEWS-
History Departments 
Become·Parl of NCC 

The NCC is inviting history 
departments of universitites 
and colleges across the nation 
to become Departmental Associ
ates of the NCC by contri
buting at least $100 annually. 
Departments receive the "NCC 
Legislative Packet," periodic 
updates, and are encouraged to 
use the NCC office as a 
resource on legislation that 
affects the historical profes
sion. For too long historians 
have resp~nded td legislative 
crises in an ad hoc manner or 
have not responded at all. 
The NCC is making significant 
stride~ to reverse that situa
tion; however, NCC's bare
bones budget limits its 
potential. While the larger 
historical associations make 
major contributions to the 
NCC, their pledges alone can
not adequately sustain a 
vigorous advocacy program. 

The following have 
responded to the NCC appeal 
and are Departmental Associ
ates: University of Maine
Orono, Northwestern Univer
sity, Southern Methodist 
University, University of Min
nesota, St. Olaf College, 
Washington University, Ge
orgetown University, Univer-

._ sity .o~ North Carolina, 

University of California-Los 
Angeles and Berkeley, Kansas 
State University, Stanford 
University, Emory University, 
University of Wisconsin-Eau 
Claire and La ·Crosse, Fordham 
University, SUNY- Stony Brook, 
University of Maryland-College 
Park, Washington State 
University, Boston College, 
Oklahoma State University, 
University of Iowa, College of 
William and Mary, University 
of- Texas-Austin, California · 
State University-Chico, 
University of Connecticut, 
University of Hartford, and 
Brigham Young University. 
Please urge your department to 
become a part of the NCC ad
vocacy program. Write to the 
NCC for details: NCC, 400 A 
Street, SE, Washington, D.C. 
20003. 

Westem women 
to be topic of 
conference 

IN RECOGNITION OF the · 
flowering of scholarship on 

·the history of women in the 
American West, the Southwest 
Institute for Research on 
Women (SIROW), Women's Studies 
at the University of Arizona, 
and the Arizona Heritage 
Center will sponsor a con
ference titled "Western Women: 
Their Land, Their Lives," 
January 12-15, 1984 in Tucson, 
Arizona. 

Since the rise of the new 
social history, all tradi
tional fields of historical 
inquiry have taken new shape. 
"Western Women: Their Land, 
Their Lives" represents an at
tempt to evaluate recent 
research on Western women's 
history, to assess the rela
tionships between women's 
history, Western history, and 
American social history, . and 
to suggest new directions for 
scholarship. 

The conference 1s designed 
for scholars, museum, library, 
and historical society person
nel, and for the public. 
Funding has been provided by 
the National Endowment for the 
Humanities and the · Arizona 
Humanities Council. The 
registration fee 1s $10 for 
the entire conference, or $4 
per day, and the deadline for 
registration 1s December 1, 
1983. 

For more information, con
tact Janice Monk, SIROW, 269 
Modern Languages, University 
of Arizona, Tucson, Arizona 
85721 . 
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American History 
through Film 

Hollgteood . tear films 
in the laistorg classroom 

This is part of a · con
tinuing series designed to ex
plore applications of docu
mentary and dramatic films to 
classroom teaching. To obtain 
information or to make recom
mendations concerning the 
series, contact Robert Brent 
Toplin, Editor, Department of 
History, University of North 
Carolina at Wilmington, 
Wilmington, North Carolina 
28406. 

Michael T. Isenberg 

THE THEME OF war has been a 
staple of - Hollywood commercial 
releases from the very begin
ning. War films display the 
most intimate and forceful of 
human emotions: romance, 
daring, stupidity, fear, 

Audiences have responded 
for three-quarters of a 
century to oft-told tales of 
the shocks of departure 
and loss as well as the 

· catharsis of return and 
vindication. 

hatred. Producers have dealt, 
with varying degrees of suc
cess, in the argot of heroism, 
outrage, triumph, and abase
ment, while audiences have 
responded for three-quarters 
of a century to oft-told tales 
of the shocks of departure and 
loss as well as the healing 
catharsis of return and 
vindication. These stories 
generate thought and debate 
about national attitudes and 
presuppositions 
war. 

concerning 

The use of war films in a 
classroom setting affords the 
opportunity to trace and dis
cuss American history through 
a panoply of images dealing 
with men in combat and the 
seldom-absent tribulations of 
their feminine auxiliaries. 
Despite a few bizarre excep
tions, such as Womanhood, the 
Glory of the Nation (1917), 
cinemat1c war 1s a male
dominated genre. 
Sociologically, then, many of 
these films offer interesting 
evidence concerning sexual 
roles and mores. 

Early films clearly il
lustrate those simplicities of 

armed conflict as a blend of 
necessary tragedy and ultimate 
triumph typical of the Pro
gressive Era. D.W. Griffith's 
Birth of a Nation (1915), use
ful in so many analytical 
ways, was its generation's 
grandest statement (from an 
unreconstructed Southerner's 
viewpoint) of the human 
wastage of war. But Grif
fith's vision was soon 
obliterated by the menancing 
hun; most of the bloodthirsty 
films of the 1917-18 period no 
longer survive, but the same 
material, diluted yet still 
obvious, appears in releases 
of the next decade. 

Chief among the great epics 
of the postwar period were The 
Big Parade (1925), What Price 
Glory? (1926), and Wings 
(1927), each .a box-office 
bonanza and each at least 
partially a simplified moral
ity play juxtaposing American 
innocence and energy with 
Teutonic force and brutality. 
These films, scripted in ad
venturous and heroic fashion, 
end in tragedy and the vision 
of healing, a positivistic 
outlook which lingered in 
American society until the 
coming of the Depression. 

Film trailed literature by 
about ten years but soon 
risked stories highly critical 
of war. The most famous of 
the so-called "pacifist" films 
is All Quiet on the Western 
Front (1930), but it must be 
used with care in the class
room. While this production 
is undoubtedly and sincerely 
antiwar, it 1s nowhere 
critical of American involve
ment and regards the entire 
debacle of World War I as a 
solely European-inspired 
holocaust. An extremely small 
number of films infused with 
Depression bitterness, such as 
Heroes for Sale (Breadline) 
(1933), dared to criticize 
American participation, but 
these were almost exclusively 
concerned with the domestic 
disregard for the doughboy 
once the Great Crusade was 
over. 

World War II films did not 
indulge in previous wartime 
excesses of paranoia and 

+ 
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hyperemotionality, but the 
difference is one of degree 
and not 0f kind. Early 
productions on the conflict 
against the Axis tended to be 
excessively stereotypical, 
even by Hollywood standards, 
and, as regards the Japanese, 
exceptionally racist. Excel
lent insights into this 
nonetheless more mature vision 
of America at war may be 
gleaned from films which high
light a sense of mission, 
duty, and team effort. 
Noteworthy among dozens of 
possibilities are Air Force 
(1~43), The . Purple Heart 
(1944), and A Walk in the Sun 
(1946), all emphasizing the 
group cohesion of "average 
Americans." 

A major shift in screen at
titudes toward war oc
curred in the late '40s and 
'50s, as the Cold War and 
_the Korean conflict heigh
tened international ten
sion. 

A major shift in screen at
titudes toward war occurred in 
the late forties and fifties, 
as the Cold War and the Korean 
conflict heightened interna
tional tension. Films ap
peared which emphasized con
flicts between duty and con
science. Command Decision 
(1948) and Twelve O'Clock High 
(1949) are exceptional exam
ples; the latter is still used 
in training courses involving 
decisionmaking and is an ex
cellent film for generating 
class discussion. · The 
psychological problems of men 
operating under tremendous 
pressure, which had been mined 
to a considerable degree · in 
earlier films like Journey's 
End (1929), became pre
dominant. Movies such as The 
Caine Mutiny (1954) and At
tack! (1956) featured fallible 
~ even psychotic central 
figures, while Pork Chop Hill 
(1959) and Paths of Glory 
(1957) strongly contrasted the 
dimensions of obedience and 
futility 1n military situa
tions. 

Hollywood confronted the 
nightmare of nuclear armaged~ 
don with a number of presenta
tions, ranging from the depic
tion of · rampaging monstrous 
mutants to the ultimate finale 
of extinction in On the Beach 
(1959). Fail-Safe (1964) and 
Dr. Strangelove (1964) are 
both interesting teaching 
films in this regard; despite 
the well-deserved public ac
claim for Stanley Kubrick's 
black comedy of nuclear anni
hilation, Fail-Safe may be the 

better motion picture for 
didactic purposes. 

The glaring absence of 
Vietnamese themes from 
-movie screen:s of the '60s 
and early '70s remains 
compelling testimony to 
the increasing national 
uncertainty concerning 
this conflict. 

Then there was Vietnam. 
The glaring absence of Viet
namese themes from movie 
screens 1n the sixties and 
early seventies remains com
pelling testimony to the in
creasing national uncertainty 
concern1ng this conflict. 
Older concepts of mission and 
heroism were dusted off and 
recycled in John Wayne's The 
Green Berets (1968); this 
might be compared with the 
gritty, sweaty world of The 
Boys In Company C (1 -7). The 
artistic eloquence o· :he Deer 
Hunter (1979) and C~. ing Home 
(1978) is extremely introspec
tive and mature regarding 
social, communal, and personal 
themes relating to the Vietnam 
experience. 

Two challenging films from. 
the seventies may also 
generate considerable debate. 
Hearts and Minds (1974) is a 
controversial documentary 
filled with some nasty editing 
tricks, but it has the great 
strength of linking the na
tion's Vietnam imbroglio with 
everyday American attitudes 
toward sport, sex, and race. 
Francis Ford Coppola's 
Apocalypse Now (1978) is a 
vivid and somewhat pretentious 
statement of the inherent de
humanization and evil of war. 
While the film goes to pieces 
artistically once Marlon 
Brando is given free rein to 
murmur pious banalities, it 
has the smell and feel of 
Vietnam (even though filmed 1n 
the Philippines). 

Many film studies of - in
dividuals, both fictional and 
actual, - have done well in 
presenting the impact of war. 
John Huston's m~ch underrated 
The Red Badge of Courage 
(1951) is noteworthy, although 
students may prefer to see 
Geo-rge C. Scott chewing his 
way through the European 
Theater of Operations in Pat
ton ( 1970). Most films of this 
type, unfortunately, do not 
present the ambiguities of men 
in combat so skillfully, due 
largely to the evolving 
formulaic requirements of the 
genre. 

For such a professedly 
patriotic people, Americans _ 

have not really celebrated 
either the Revolutionary or 
the Civil Wars on film to any 
great extent; these conflicts 
usually appear as adjuncts to 
individualized themes more 
familiar to audiences. Thus, 
teachers looking for in
teresting film treatments of 
these wars and, say, the War 
of 1812, the Mexican War, and 
the Spanish-American War, will 
find precious · little from 
which to choose. We may, 
however, trace a certain 
developing pattern of growth 
and maturity in the war films 
from Griffith to Coppola, and 
this process is not along the 
expected path ~ patriotic 
war-mongering to philosophic 
pacifism. Instead, the screen 
rather faithfully, if sim
plistically, has reflected na
tional pride, sorrow, and con
fusion concerning modern wars. 

Filmography 

Twyman Films (4700 Wad
sworth Road, Dayton, Ohio 
45401) has the following 
films: Birth of a Nation; The 
Caine Mutiny; and Fail-Sa~ 
Films, Inc. (440 Park Avenue 

South, New York, New York 
10016) has the following 
films: . What Price Glory?; The 
Purple Heart; A Walk in the 
Sun; Command Dec1sion; Twelve 
O'Clock High; The Green 
Berets; and The Red Badge of 
Courage. Wings; On the Beach; 
and Patton-are available from 
Films, Inc. (34 MacQuesten 
South Parkway, Mount Vernon, 
New York 10550). Universal 
Films New York (445 Park 
Avenue, New York, New York 
10016) handles All Quiet on 
the Western Front, while 
United Artist's, . New York (729 
7th Avenue, New York, New York 
10019) has Heroes for Sale 
(Breadline); Attack!; Air 
Force; Pork Chop Hill; Paths 
~lory; Coming Home;--and 
Apocalypse Now. Swank Motion 
Pictures (Jones Branch · Road, 
McLean, Virginia 22102) 
handles Dr. Strangelove; The 
Boys in Company C; and The 
Deer Hunter; whil~ Hearts-and 
Minds is available from 
Fi lmakers Library ( 138 East 
Street, Hoboken, New Jersey 
07651). 

- Michael T. Isenberg is a 
member of the faculty of the 
history department at the 
United States Naval Academy. 

....... -PROJECT '87-. -------~ 
COLLEGE FACULTY SEMINARS ON CO~STITUTIONAL ISSUES 

When: Summer 1984. 

How: Supported by a grant from the Li Hy Endowment, Inc. 
_of Indianapolis, Indiana. 

Schedule: 

William E. Leuchtenberg, "The New Deal and the Constitu
tion," June 25-29. 

I.M. Destler, "The Constitution and foreign affairs: power 
sharing in practice," July 23-27. 

Joan Hoff-Wilson, "Women and the Constitution," August 13-
17. 

Joel B. Grossman, "Individual Rights and the first Amend
ment," Aug,ust 6-10. 

Who is eligible: College faculty who teach Anierican history 
or American government and politics. 

Support; Faculty selected to participate in the program will 
receive up to $200 to cover their travel costs (funds 
leftover will be reallocated to contribute to travel costs 
of participants having larger expenses), and a . $250 al
lowance to cover living expenses. 

How to apply: Prepare a letter describing teaching 
responsibilities, scholarly interests, and how you hope to 
benefit from the seminar. Enclose a curriculum vita and in
dicate your first and second choice of seminar topics. Sub
mit by January 20, 1984. 

Applications and more detailed 
College Faculty Program, Project 
Avenue NW, Washington D.C. 20036. 

information available from: 
'87, _ 1527 New Hampshire 



a revolution yet 
Lawrence Douglas 

THE TIDAL WAVE of the computer 
revolution continues to sweep through 
the halls of academe carrying profes
sors, students, and administrators along 
to the promised rewards of the mini, the 
micro, and computer-based, computer
assisted, and computer-managed instruc
tion (CAl, CBI, and CMI). 

As with most innovations In educa
tion, certain fields are more easily 
adapted or seem to "fit" better than 
others. At the college and university 

At the college and university level, 
the disciplines that appear to have 
moved most rapidly in applying the 
computer to tlie classroom are 
mathematics, the sciences, engi
neering, and business. 

level, the disciplines that appear to 
have moved most rapidly in applying the 
computer to the classroom are 
mathematics, the sciences, engineering, 
and business. For these fields and. a 
few others, software packages (prepro
grammed disks or tapes for use with com
puters) are available in abundance. For 
those of us in history, however, the 
revolution is yet to happen. 

The commercial interests that have 
moved eagerly into the development, 
_production, and marketing of educational 
software have concentrated their efforts 
on those areas of the curriculum men
tioned above with the result that the 
availability of "off-the-shelf" software 
for American historians is quite 
limited. Individual professors and some 
institutions have been actively 
developing software as personal in
terests and curricular needs dictate. 
For example, University of Notre Dame 
has developed a two-semester in
troductory level course 1n Western 
Civilization and a one-semester In
troductory course in Early American 
History. These courses are based on the 
interactive tutorial format 1n which a 
student IS presented a review of 
previously covered material in the form 
of multiple choice questions. Each 
choice is accompanied by a programmed 
response that tells the student why the 
answer selected was correct, not en
tirely correct, or wrong. Each student 
who participates in a tutorial receives 
a printout of his or her interaction 
with the program for future study. The 
Western Civilization course consists of 
fifty-five tutorial programs and ap
proximately 600 questions while the 
American history course has twenty pro
grams and over 200 questions. These 
programs are desigrled for PDP-11 instal
lations with the RSTS/E operating system 
and are available for purchase. For ad
ditiqnal information, contact Professor 
William I. Davison, College of Arts and 
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Software mtd the hislorimt 
to come 

Letters, University of Notre Dame, Notre 
Dame, Indiana 46556. 

Inquiries . to approximately thirty 
software distributors and a computer 
search of three databases (International 
Software Database, Microcomputer Index, 
and ERIC) resulted in few leads to addi
tional information regarding programs 
for historians or comercially available 
software. Most of the material listed 
as history programs is applicable to the 
elementary or secondary social studies 
teachers as opposed to the college or 
university professor. There 1s a move
ment .in our direction, however, as in
dicated by the following examples. 
Micro Lab Learning Center (2699 Skokie 
Valley Road, Highland Park, Illinois 
60035) is distrib-uting a U.S. Constitu
tion Tutor with seven sections of 
twenty-five questions each, at three 
levels of difficulty _for the Apple II 
computer with 48K memory and disk drive 
for $30. QUEUE INC. (5 Chapel Hill 
Drive, Fairfield, Connecticut 06432) had 
indicated that they plan to market a 
program, American History through Con
temporary Biographies, for the Apple and 
IBM computers this December. They cur
rently have two other programs for the 
college market: Shiloh, a simulation of 
the Civil War battle; and another that 
compares the early approaches to con
structing our Constitution. 

As Is readily apparent from the 
foregoing, a major problem that may ac
company the revolution as it moves into 
the history classroom is locating ap
propriate programs for the system or 
computers available on your campus. The 
three databases mentioned above can be 
accessed by most college libraries and 
will undoubtedly keep us apprised of new 
developments in the field . In addition 

' there are any number of software 
catalogue sources that carry full In
formation about available software for 
educators. Software City ( 22 East 
Quackenbush Avenue, Dumont, New Jersey 
07628) published Academic Software, a 
sourcebook for various computers. 
Swift's Educational Software Directory, 
published by the Sterling Swift 
Publ i shing Company (7901 South IH-35, 
Austin, Texas 78744), provides a similar 
service, as do the publications of Op
portunities for Learning, Inc . (8950 
Lurline Avenue, Chatsworth, California 
91311). 

As mentioned before, individual 
professors are the prime movers in 
bringing computers into the classroom. 
If you are interested in putting 
together your own program , you can do it 
even if you have little or no experience 
with computers. Course authoring pro
grams are available which help you build 
a program that may change your teaching 
forever. The Swift Publishing Company 
(see above) will soon market Super Quiz 

l!• a program developed by a history 
professor at Southwest Texas State 
University is designed to facilitate 
multiple-choice test generation with a 
test bank of up to 10,000 questions. 
Too tame? How about developing an In
teractive video program, an instruc
tional approach that uses television, a 
videotape recorder, and a micro
computer. With CAVRI Systems, Inc's. 
Ghostwriter authoring system you can 
produce a sophisticated program that In
tegrates computer-assisted instruction 
and video presentations without using a 
programming language (CAVRI, 26 Trumbull 
Street, New Haven, Connecticut 06511). 
Other interactive video authoring 
systems are available from BCD Associ
ates (5809 South West 5th, Oklahoma 
City, Oklahoma 73128) and Advanced In
teractive Systems, Inc. (46 Darby Road, 
Paoli, Pennsylvania 19301). 

-We seem to be at the "front end" of 
applying cotnputers and their asso
ciated technology to our classrootns 
and research. My guess is that tna
ny of us are at the satne point of 
developtnent (disillusion?) with the 
cotnputer. 

We seem to be at the "front end" of 
applying computers and their associated 
technology to our classrooms and 
research. My guess is that many of us 
are at the same point of development 
(disillusion?) with the computer. What 
would be most helpful is a sharing 
network similar to the Political Science 
Micro Review published by the School of 
Humanities and Social Science at North 
Carolina \ State University, Raleigh. 
Through its publication, the network 
shares programs and documentation In
cluding testing and class management 
programs, computer-assisted instruc
t i onal modules, programming tutorials, 
simulations, and more. A similar 
organization for historians would 
provide a great service to those of us 
working on the same wheel. 

Lawrence H. Douglas is an associate 
professor of history and Associate Dean 
for Academic Affairs at Plymouth State 
College in Plymouth , New Hampshire. His 
publications include "Solving A Common 
·Problem: Graduate Education for 
Teachers" (Kappa Delta Pi Record), "View 
From the Other Side" (Contemporary 
Education), and "The Interdisciplinary 
Studies Program at Plymouth State Col
lege" (Clio). 

Software Survey ________ _ 

The February issue of the Newsletter 
will carry a survey designed by Lawrence 
Douglas on computer software · and the 
historian. Be thinking of software you 
have used or developed as well as what 
kind of software support you would like 
to have available . 
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History in the Schools 
Literature in American Democratic Thought 

THE QUESTION OF whether 
historians have -adequately un
derstood the struggles of "the 
plain people" is an important 
one. Much of our literary 
tradition deals with this is~ 
sue. It ts really, in one 
sense, asking if historians 
have dealt adequately with 
democracy in American history, 
especially since the chief 
factor in democracy is govern
ment of, by, and for the peo
ple. 

In considering the theme of 
literature tn American 
democratic thought, we are 
compelled to consider the role 
·of "plain people," their 
treatment by historians, and 
how our literary tradition has 

:been shaped by the passage of 
~events. To address this issue 
in the classroom, we decided 

~to develop a course which 
~ould increase student ap
preciation of the whole of the 

~American literary tradition as 
~:W~ll as, th_e, i_deological roots 
RQ f American history. The 
!course's basic premise is that 
\ it is important not only to 
f.,know the relevance of 
,literature in history, but al
,·so to appreciate the tm

,,portance of history as 
.:'1 iterature. For this reason, 
the Social Studies and English 
Departments at Amityville 
Memorial High School, New York 

'created an interdisciplinary 
:. course which concentrates on. 
' historical background and 
development, as well as 
literary analysis of novels, 
plays, short stories, diaries, 
and other literary genres 
shaped or influenced by 

' American democratic thought. 

There are many reasons for 
such a course. One is to en
courage social studies 
students to read more and ap
preciate their literary past 
since--for one reason or 
other--such students possess 
the strange notion that 
history and English are 
separate and autonomous dis
ciplines with no connection 
whatsoever. A second reason 
for such a course is that the 
team-teacher approach enables 
students to see the value of 
literary and historical 
analysis from a dual perspec
tive rather than from the 
single perspective of a one
teacher classroom. They can 
witness .for themselves the 
debt teachers, from separate 

Diana Waclawski & Charles Howlett 

but connected disciplines, owe 
to the written word as 
recreator of the past. But 
perhaps the major reason 1s 
that the vast majority of 
sturlents are simply unaware of 
their nation's literary 
heritage. 'rn a survey of 
America's literary past, less 
than half the students an
swered the following questions 
correctly: twenty percent 
knew that religion was the 
basis of New England Puritan 
literature; ten percent knew 
that Cotton Mather lived in 
the seventeenth and eighteenth 
centuries; sixty percent knew 
that Arthur Miller's The 
Crucible is based on the Salem 
Witchcraft Trials; seventy 
percent knew that Tom Paine 
wrote Common Sense; forty
eight percent knew that 
Benjamin Franklin was the 
author of Poor Richard's Al-
manac; 
said 

seventy-two 
that Thomas 

percent 
Jefferson 

wrote the "Declaration of In
dependence"; forty-five per- · 
cent knew tha t Washington 
Irving wrote the Knickerbocker 
Tales; fifteen percent knew 
that · James Fenimore Cooper 
romanticized . the "noble 
savage" in his -Leatherstocking 
Tales; twenty-seven percent 
knew that Herman Melville 
lived in the late nineteenth 
and early twentieth centuries; 
and fifty-three percent knew 
that Stephen Crane's The Red 
Badge of Courage dealt with 
the Civil War. 

The structure of our , tn
terdisciplinary· course ts 
divided into two semesters: 
Colonial Period to the Civil 
War; Reconstruction to the 
present. Lectures and group 
discussions are important 
aspects of the classroom ex
pertence. The course is team
taught: the social studies 
instructor presents the 
historical and ideological 
background of . a particular 
peiiod; the English instructor 
analyzes the relevant 
literature tn light of its 
historical context. Students 
are required to take periodic 
tests as well as write an 
original research paper, play, 
or diary based on their own 
impressions of a major 
literary ,figure. The purpose 
for the essay project is to 
encourage students to think 
historically and write crea
tively based on the material 
presented. 

The mechanics of the course 
center around the use of basic 
texts, plays, literary essays, 
and novels. From a historical 
perspective, students are re
quired to read Carl Degler's 
excellent narrative Out of Our 
Past; supplementing Degler's 
book is Stow Persons's The 
Decline of American G~nti~ 
Persons's work was selected 
for its insights and analysis 
of the lament of major 
literary figures for . the 
gentry's intellectual and 
cultural demise. In addition, 
three importnat reference 
works were made available for 
student use: Merle Curti's 
The Growth of American 
Thought; Robert Spiller, et 
al's Literary History of the 
United States; and Sculley and 
Bradley's The American Tradi
tion in Literature. 

A number of excellent works 
of ~ iterary analysis and con
tent were read for each 
historical period. For exam
pl e , after persent i ng a 
historical overview of Puritan 
society and the "splintering 
society ," Miller's The Cruci
ble was read and then aug
mented with copies of selected 
trials from George L. Burr, 
ed., Narratives of the Salem 
Witchcraft Trials. When 
studying Nationalistic 
Romanticism, students analyzed 
Ralph Waldo Emerson's Concord 
Hymn. The social. effec-ts of 
Jacksoni an Democracy were . dis
cussed after reading Cooper's 
Home as Found. The New England 
Literary Tradition was studied 
from the perspecti~e . o£ 
Emerson's "The American 
Scholar." William Styron's The 
Confessions of Nat Turner was 
used for the slavery and 
abolitionist period in con
junction with Harriet Beecher 
Stowe's Uncle Tom's Cabin. 
The effects of the Civil War 
were dramatically illustrated 
by a reading of Crane's The 
Red Badge of Courage. The tm
pact of industrialism was 
looked at tn Mark Twain and 
Dudley Warner's satirical 
noved The Gilded Age, with 
Henry Adams's Democracy as a 
noble supplement. The Pro
gressive Period offers a 
number of useful novels tn
cluding Upton Sinclair's The 
Jungle, Frank Norris's The 
Octopus, and Jack London's The 
Valley of the Moon. The post
World War I period was viewed 
from Ernest Hemmingway's 

Farewell to Arms and F. Scott 
Fitzgerald's The Great Gatsby. 
Walter Lippman's "Fake Gods" 
and John Steinbeck's The 
Grapes of Wrath were used~ 
illustrate the problems of 
man's inhumanity to man, the 
role of democratic leadership, 
and poverty during the Grea.t 
Depression. Finally, the 
themes of "neither peace nor 
war" and "affluence to 
anxiety" were considered by 
reading Richard Wright's Na
tive Son, B.F. Skinner's 
Walden Two, and Joseph Hel
ler's Catch 22. 

One might suspect that this 
is quite an academic menu for 
any high school student. 
However, students chosen for 
this course demonstrated above 
average verbal and written 
abilities. More important, 
the students who selected t:hi's 
course--an elective open to 
tenth, eleventh, and twelfth 
graders-~were not only above 
average academically, but ~ls,o 
highly' motivated and inqu i s i 
tive. Indeed, our enthus~asm 
for ' teaching this course was 
as much a response to student 
interes.t as it was to satii 
fying our own intellectua-l 
curiosity . 

If history 
burdened with 

books over
footnotes and 

facts seem boring to students·, 
then perhaps we can heighten 
.thei'r curios:iJty by combi!)il)'g 
historical knowledge with 
literary wcirks refective 1 o·f 
those facts. Clearly, the 
function of literary criticiSm 
and· historical understanding 
is to analyze and define the 
forces . which have . shaped our 
past and affect our present 
1 ives. Perhaps the most im
portant function of the study 
of literature in .American 
democratic thought is to offer 
some form of crtttctsm 1n 
working harmony with the best 
of traditional creative 
writing. 

Diana Waclawski and Charles 
Howlett are teachers at Am
ityville Memorial High School. 

See you in LA 

in April? · 



NEW in '84 from Harlan Davidson, Inc. 

A . CONCISE HISTORY . . 

OF THE 
AMERICAN PEOPLE 

by 

ArthurS. Link, Princeton University 
Robert V. Remini, University of-Illinois at Chicago 

.Douglas Greenberg, Princeton University 
and Robert. C. McMath, Jr., Georgia Institute of Technology 

A Concise History of the American People is a brief, rich · 
textbook that combines the work of two senior scholars .in political and 
diplomatic history with the specialized skills of a colonialist and a social 
historian. This text for the survey course includes all of the essential 
narrative framework for the political, economic, and social history of the 
United States. A Concise History of the American People 
affords the teaching flexibility of a core text that allows the instructor to 
use supplementary material and range freely in lectures, confident that 
the student has in hand a solid base upon which to build an accurate 
understanding of our complex history. 

Illustrations Suggested Readings Appendices 

Available December 1983 One-volume cloth edition 

Also 
Available: 

Vol. 1: To 1877, paper 
Vol. 2: Since 1865, paper 

Student's Assistance Manual 
by Robert F. Marcom, San Antonio College 
Vol. 1: To 1.877, paper; 
Vol. 2: Since 1865, paper. 

Instructor's Manual 
by Sandra M. Hawley, University of Houston. 
Downtown Campus 
One volume, paper. 

Also available 

The Twentieth Century: An American History 
by 

ArthurS. Link, Princeton University, 
and William A. Link, · 

University of North Carolina at· Greensboro 

Progressivism 
by 

Arthur S. Link, Princeton University, 
and Richard L. McCormick, Rutgers University 

The New Deal, 
by 

Paul K. Conkin, Vanderbilt University 

The Cold War 
by 

Ralph K. Levering, Earlham College 

Please write for an examination copy. 

HARLAN DAVIDSON, INC. 
3110 North Arlington Heights Road 

Arlington Heights, Illinois 60004 · 

J~S '\ 

A HISTORY OF 
AMERICAN BUSINESS 

by C. Joseph Pusateri, University of San DieJ,o 

" .. . will be widely regarded as the finest textbook .. . survey of the rise of 
American· business available. It is beautifully written, unusually well 
researched ... and it_s focal emphasis on businessmen and their institu
tions is firmly grounded in an understanding of the principal changes in 
the structure of the economy. Moreover, its choice of beginning points in 
Europe and of themes relevant to subsequent American experience seems 
to me almost exactly right I believe the book will be widely read by the 
general public as well as meet the enthusiastic approval of those who . 
teach survey courses in American history and business history courses. In 
sum, this is a splendid statement on the important, but too long neglected, 
role of business and businessmen in American history." 

-Stuart Bruchey, Columbia l.jniversity 

Illustrations Suggestions for Further Reading Appendices Index 

Available December 1983 Cloth and Paper Editions 

LABOR IN AMERICA, 
FOURTH EDITION 

by Foster Rhea Dulles and Melvyn Dubofsky, State 
University of New York at BinJ,hamton 

The classic text by the late Foster Rhea Dulles has been carefully revised 
and brought up-to-date by U.S. labor and social historian Melvyn 
Dubofsky. This colorful history of Labor in America from the 
Colonial era to the 1980s incorporates the insights and findings of much 
of the new scholarship in labor history. More attention is now given to the 
social and cultural history of working people as well as to the ethnic, 
racial, and sexual aspects of that history. Like the earlier editions, the 
Fourth Edition includes capsule biographies of major figures and 
lively narratives of decisive industrial conflicts. Labor in America, 
Fourth Edition is a fine, basic text for labor history and for industrial. 
and labor relations courses. ' 
Illustrations · Bibliography 

·Available December 1983 

Index 

Cloth and Paper Editions 

NEW in '84 from The Forum Press, Inc. 

LOUISIANA: A HISTORY 
Edited by Bennett H. Wall, University of Georgia 

Written by Charles Edwards O'Neill, S.J., Jesuit Historical Institute; 
Joe Gray Taylor, McNeese State University; William Ivy Hair, 
Georgia State College; Mark T Carleton, Louisiana State University; 
Michael L. Kurtz, Southeastern Louisiana University 
This history of the colorful state of Louisiana as written by five well
known authorities will be the classic text for years to come. Suitable for 
the college level, Louisiana~ A History tells the story from the 
perspective of life in French and Spanish colonial Louisiana as it was 
shaped by European events as well as those in the Mississippi Valley and· 

· the Gulf Coa_st. The narrative then emphasizes antebellum economics, 
slavery, Civil War and.Reconstruction, the "Bourbon" period of the late 
nineteenth century and early twentieth century, and the dramatic 
changes of the modern era from the death of Huey Long to the present 
Throughout, the text describes the main political, economic, social, and 
cultural developments, revealing clearly the tensions that shaped the 
unique history of Louisiana. 

Illustrations Maps Appendix · Index 

Available December 1983 Cloth and Paper Editions 

Please write for an examination copy. 

THE FORUM PRESS, INC. 
3110 North Arlington Heights Road 

Arlington Heights, Illinois 60004 
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Administrative histories in the 
National ParkService 

Sharon A. Brown 

SOME 334 AREAS are 
pre$erved and protected by the 
National Park Service (NPS) as 
mandated by Congress. Over 
half of these park ar~as are 
cultural and historic sites. 
Fort Sumter, Independence 
Hall, Eleanor Roosevelt's 
"Val-Kill," the . Whitman Mis
sion- and Fort Union Trading 
Post are just a sampling of 
areas managed by NPS people. 
Thes.e are the place names of 
our h~story, legacies saved 
for the future. 

Administrative 'histories 
are an important part of the 
essential documentation used 
in managing these legacies. 
Professional park managers re
fer to these histories in 
order to follow established 
guidelines as they make 
management decisions affecting 
each site, · whether natural", 
cultural, recreational, or 
historic. 

Each park area has dif
ferent management needs, 
depending on the type of 
resource in the area. For 
many parks, historic resource 
studies, composed of all the 
research findings concerning 
an area's historic resources, 
are used in making management 
decisions. Cultural sites in
ventories (containing maps, 
bibliographies, and other 
rese~rch materials) · are used 
to manage archeological sites. 
Collection preservation guides 
provide information -for en
suring the proper care of 
museum collections. Ad
ministrative histories, which 
should exist for each p~rk, 
are used in conjunction with 
these other documents. 
Together they provide a 
historical basis for managing 
the many diverse NPS areas. -f .A park administrative 
history contains - ~ brief dis
~u~ sion of the event(s) 
pe i son(s) commemorated by 
park; and a history of 

e prior to its inclusio 
,.N~ tiona 1. Pa,.rl<' 

resources. 

Administrative histories 
include discussions of the 
legislation establishing th-e 
park with reference to the 

various House and Senate 
hearings a_nd · committee bills, 
along . with the origin and ra
tionale for key management 
decisions. Important manage
ment ~oncerns include the im
pact of local interest groups; 
preservation, ~esto~ation, and 
reconstruction of structures; 
devel9pment of support. 
facilities (visitor centers, 
roads, trails, and so on); 
major arc~~oiogical excava
tions; pnd major museum col
lections activities. Informa
tion is provided about park 
legislation, . monumentation, 
significant cooperative agree
ments • , and major research 
projects and publications. 
Listings of key staff people 
are normally appended. 

According to Norman G. Mes
singer, assistant super
intendent at the Jefferson Na
tional Expansion Memorial Na
tional Historic Site 1n St. 
Louis, "administrative 
histories serve to give the 
manager a historic perspec_t . 
on the management foundations 
laid by his or her predeces
sors. · These foundatJ,i;~ns must 
influence good ~nagement 
decisions in the future." 

Awareness of t e management 
value of NP inistrative 
histories is not new. In 
1951, National Park Service 
Dir~ctor Artj:!Jlr Demaray urged 
all park staffs to prepare 
histories, but the revtew 
process was haphazard and only 
a few competent ·histories were 
written. Th~ movement 
regained impetus in 197l under 
Director George B. Hartzog, 
Jr. Politics intervened, 
however, Hartzog was ousted, 
and not until recently did 
several key NPS managers, in
cluding Chief Historian Edwin 
C. Bearss and NPS 

management." Historian 
Bearss also believes that As
sateague Island's story "makes 
an interesting and intriguing 
essay." 

Mackintosh chose to write 

Assateague Island's history 
because 'it _ ~as a natural area, 
to demonstrate that all parks 
need these histories, not just 
historic parks . ·Additionally, 
it had accessible records. He 
soon discovered that As
sateague Island "has a back
ground of controversy, com
plexity, anJ change equaled by 
few other national parklands 
of its vintage." 

In the history, Mackintosh 
examined · Assateague Island's 
adminis~ration by .,..- three 
governmental agencies; a clas
sic conservation vs. develop
ment battle in planning for 
.the seashore; political in-

. fluences; struggles between 
environmentalists and off-road 
vehicle groups; and the wants 
and needs of private landow
ners in the area. Hia text is 
aimed both at park managers 
and a broader academic 
audience in order to encourage 
the writing of similar works. 

The administrative history 
of the Jefferson National Ex
pansion Memorial National 
Historic Site is similar to 
Assateague Island's 1n its . 
complexity. The story of how 
the · Jefferson park was 
established in 1935, the na
Lional political personalities 
irtvolved,*and the seventeen
year struggle by the NPS to 
obtain congressional 
authorization and appropria
tions to build the Gateway 
Arch ·is a fascinating one. 

The memorial's history 
proved to be a historian's 
challenge. Primary sources 
included not only NPS ad- · 
ministrative records, but 
federal , senators' and also 
representatives' papers, and 
congressional documents as 
we 11. Loca 1 suppo.rter.s' and 
politicians' papers in local 
and state archives provided 
information. Secretary of the 
Interior Harold Ickes's 
"secret" diary, architect Eero 
Saarinen's winning competition 
drawings of the Gateway Arch, 
and oral interviews ' ith a 
former NPS director and the 

sfstem 
·d. 

on St. Louis's riverfront. 

Assateague Island's and 
Jefferson National Expansion 
Memorial's histories are used. 
by managers as resource docu-

ments in several different 
ways. Restoration procedures 
are planned through awareness 
of past alterations · tn a · 
historic structure. Sound 
decisions are made concerning 
public use of the resource. 
Guidelines are provided for 
planning future development 
(if any). Historical and legal 
precedents for protecting 
wildlife ~nd historic 
resources are detailed. Back
grounds on unusual special use 
permits and easements are in
cluded. ~ast errors are 
analyzed to avoid future 
mistakes. 

"Administra~ive histories 
are highly valuable - orienta
tion and reference tools for 
park and centril office 
staffs," according to· Russell 
E. Dickinson : "They contain 
and impart essential informa
tion on t-he origins . and evolu
tion ' of our parks--information 
that would otherwise be gained 
only with lengthy effort. They 
are · among our most useful 

. management documents." 

Areas ranging from Grand 
Canyon National Park to Carl 
Sandburg Home National 
Historic Site can benefit from 
knowledge of their own pasts. 
Administrative histories - ~re 
interesting; . useful, '··->otten 
complex, but always compelling 
stories of conservation and 
preservation efforts tn the 
National Park Service. 

Sharon A. Brown is a 
historian for the National 
Park. Service at Jefferson Na
tional Expan'sion Memorial Na
tional Historic Site, St. 
Louis. She is the author of 
the memorial's administrative 
history and a Ph.D. candidate 
in American studies at Saint 
Louis ·university. 

EDITOR'S NOTE: The Na-
tional Park Service is seeking 
historians to research and 
write administrative histories 

- for many of its areas (see OAH 
Newsletter er 1982, p . 

Int ople should 
t 

and letters or 
her written by 

contemporaries•'t""-~ontact the 
Emma Goldman Papers Project, 
Institute for the Study of 
Social Change7 2420 Bowditch, 
Berkeley, California 94720. 



---Executive---. 
Secretary Indiana 
._istorical Society 

Executive Secretary., 
Indiana Historical Society, 
a well-endowed, private~ 
not-for-profit corporation 
chartered in 1831. The ex
ecutive secretary is the 
chief administrative officer 
of the Society, subject to 
the discretion and control 
of the board of trustees, 
with overall responsibility 
for a full-time staff of 45 
and a budget of $2,000,000. 
The Indiana Historical 
Society includes an excel
lent research library of 
rare books, - manuscripts, 
maps, pictures, and ephemera 
relating to the history of 
Indiana and the Old North
west, . a highly reputed 
publications program, · that 
includes R.C-. Buley's Pulit
zer Prize-winning work,, The 
Old · Northwest ( 1950), and a. 
Field Services · division, 
which actively promotes 
state artd local history and 
local historical organiza
tions. Special interests 

. include: · archaeology, fam-
ily history, military 
history, and medical 
.history. Qualifications: 

. , Advanc~d degree( s) in 
history, demonstrated record 
of scholarly achievement, 
with at least five years of 
administrative experience in 
relevant historical pro
grams, aqd an ability to 
speak and write effectively, 
and to work harmoniously 
with . others. Position 
available after July 1. 
Salary competitive. Excel
lent fringe benefits. 
Nominations and applications 
should be sent to Richard 0. 
Ristine, Chair, Executive · 
Secretary Search Committee, 
Indiana Historical Society, 
315 . West Ohio Street, Indi
anapolis, Indiana 46202, by 
January 15, 1984; those 
received after this date 
cannot be assured considera
tion, 

~-Research---. 
Assistant 

Wanted: A research as
sistant 1n American Urban 
History. The job would start 
immediately. The person 
would be working at the 
"LaGuardia Archives" on 
var1ous projects. Archive 
experience preferred. The 
pay · is between $6 and$7 per 
hour to start. Apply to 
Richard K. Lieberman, Social 
Sc ienc·e Department, 
LaGuard i a Commui~;ity College, 
31-10 Thomson Avenue, Long 

I_s_I.,an~~ CL~YJ t ~~ew. . ; o,\ kJ :l}}P}~· 
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Professional Opportunities 
,----New York--

Councillor 
_.umanities 

Professional Opportunities is a serv1ce provided to the 
historical professio~ by the OAH Newsletter. All listings cost 
$50 and should be sent two months prior to publication month to 
Elizabeth Rogers, Advertising Manager, ·OAH Newsletter, 112 North 
Bryan, Bloomington, Indiana, 47401. · 

The New York Council for the 
Humanities has just an
nounced an important new 
progr~: The History 
Teacher Institutes of New 
York . An inaugural set of 

Assistant Professor 
of Communication 
The Department of Communica
tion at the University of 
California, San Diego, 1s 
~ecruiting for at least one 
permanent position at the 
Assistant · Professor level. 
In addition, there 1s a 
strong possibility for one 
or more additional p~~anent 
positions at Assistant, As
sociate, or Professor 
levels. One year temporary 
positions may also become 
available at Lecturer· to 
Acting/Visiting Professor 
levels. Appointment(s) will 
be made in the following 
areas: ( 1) State, politics 
and communication: 
.Candidates should have in
terest in one or more of the 
following field.s: com
munication issues in the inr 
ternational/Third World 
arena; communication and 
public policy; communication 
and education. 
(2) Social/political impact 
or context of new communica
tion technologies.: Impact 
of the computer; communica
tion and the workplace; 
history of communication 
technologies, (3) Theories 
of interpretation: Famili
arity with both semiotic and 
historical approaches to 
verbal and visual forms. (4) 
Production and theory of 
production: Ability to 
teach film and especially 
video production within a 
theqretical context, Ex
p~rience in feminist 
aesthetics and/or ethnic 

. film/video are also highly 
desirable, Candidates must 
have Ph.D. or equivalent and 
demonstrated research and 
teaching ability. 
Significant publication 
record required at senior 
levels . Salary dependent on 
level of appointment ,' Send 
vita, statement of _ in
terests, and names of three 
references (DO NOT SEND LET
TERS . OF REFERENCE OR PLACE
MENT FILES) to: Recruitment 
(OAH) ,· Department of Com
munication (D-003), UCSD, La 
Jolla, California 92093, by 

, January 15, 1984 • . UCSD is 
an Equal Opportunity/Af
fi~ative Action Employer. 

.• ; ... !:., - ... l·--~·. ~ ~ ~F: ·~ ~ ~ ~ ...... 1\ 

Assistant Professor 
of ·Sot;:ial

1
Science 

GMI Engineering & Management 
Institute is seeking a high
ly qualified candidate for a 
professional appointment as 
Assistant Professor of Soci
al Science. GMI offers ac
credited undergraduate in
dustrial management and en
gineering programs and in
struction. A Ph.D, in 
either American or European 
History and evidence of 
teaching excellence are re
quired, Preference will be 
given to applicants with a 
broad academic background 
and interest and/or ex~ 
perience in course develop
ment in area of academic 

· specialty. Candidate should 
have . a wide ranging knowl
edge of social science with 
principal major in American 
or European History and 
ability to teach history 
from an interdisciplinary 
approach at an undergraduate 
college level to students 
preparing for a career in 
engineering and management. 
Additional familiarity with 
history of sc1ence or 
technology 1s desirable, 
This is an unusual opportun
ity to identify and contri
bute to a major field or in
tegrated area of 
scholarship, and to apply 
scholarship, through 
teaching and research, to 
intellectual development of 
profess1onally oriented un
dergraduate college 
students, Applicants should 
send resume along with three 
letters of. recommendation by 
November 30, 1983, to .Edward 
J. Preville, GMI Engineering 
& Management Institute, 1700 
West Third Avenue, Fli:nt, 
Michigan 48502. 

institutes, each with 
twenty-five participating 
high school teachers along 
with two master teachers and 
a directing scholar, will be 
in operation in July 1984. 
The main objective is to im
pr~ve teaching in the high 
schools by linking teachers 
and scholars for the study 
of a central historical sub
ject. The council will pay 
stipends for all 
partlClpants and will cover 
administrative expenses. 
For further details about 
the program, the first 
statewide · initiative 1n 
history teaching by a 
humanities coqncil, please 
contact Edward Bristow, New 
York Council for Humanities, 
33 West 42nd _Street, New 
York, New York, 10036. 
Deadline for applications, 
which should be collabora
tive efforts between schools 
and · colleges, is February 1, 
1984. 

-Assistant Professor-
- in American 

Material Culture 
and · 

American Studies 
AMERICAN MATERIAL CULTURE 
AND AMERICAN STUDIES. 
(Budgetary approval pending) 
Assistant Professor, 3-year 
term, with possibility for 
2-year renewal. · Under-
graduate and graduate 
teaching, curriculum 
development. Breadth of in
terest, - Ph.D., and teaching 
experience essential. Ph.D 
in any one of the following: 
Ame.rican Studies, American 
History, Art History, 
Folklore. Send vitae and 
one letter of recommendation 
to John T. Kirk, Program in 
American and New England 
Studies, 226 Bay State Road, 
Boston University, 
Boston, Massachusetts 02215 

· · (AAEO Employer) 
OAH Executive Board 
supports separation of NABS from GSA 
At its November 1981 meeting, the OAH Executive Board ~ndorsed 
a resolut ion cal l ing · for the separation of the National 
Archives and Records Service from the General Services -Ad
ministration. S.905 now has forty sponsors and cosponsors, 
but a total ~ of fifty-one is necessary to insure passage. 
Please urge your Senator(s) to support S.905, and your Re-

/resenz,~ti~~~~- ~ t~ ,~~~~~~}~ H.R.39~ 7~. ,,J ---·•- , __ , J ·~·• '"'boJ 
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The humanist in the 
business world 

Robert Pomeroy 

Should a humanities doctorate holder look to 

the corporate world for a job? Certainly. Should 
, employers consider humanities graduates for 
; -· 
' jobs? Of course. Should humanities Ph.D.'s look 

to careers-in-business progran:ts for help in ob

taining a. job in · industry? Unquestionably. 
Should an aspiring corporate executive choose 
to prepare for such a career by earning a Ph.D. 

in a humanities field? Absolutely not. 
(tewis C. Solrnon. "The Humani.~t a.~ Ru .~int>ss fxl'( 'lllire: Jri.~/,.fu/ Thinki11g~) 

MY FIRST REACTION to Lewis 
Solmon' s article "The Humanist 
as Business Executive: Wish
ful Thinking?" (Education 
Record, Winter 1983) was 
pleasure at seeing humanists' 
careers the subject of an in
quiry, joined with . real ap
preciation pf ' the author's 
long-term investigations . I 
don't agree with the "wishful 
thinking," . but better con
troversy th1m sil enc·e. In 
~·pite of recent media fanfare 
noted in the arti cle , substan
~ive issues concern i ng the 

.nonacademic employment of 
humanists are still neglected . 

A sense of frustration -fol
lowed. Dr. Solmon focused his · 
attention at the level of 
humanist; I wanted higher 
resolution, more reference to 
specific disciplines and their 
use by business. By 
generalizing common attri
butes, humanists' strengths 
tend to become less than the 
sum of the whole. 

The article then placed me 
on a rollercoaster of assent 
and disagreem-ent. In so far 
as it suggested that tradi
tional humanities tra1n1ng 
(Ph.D. level) does not produce 
an attractive business 
candidate, I would agree. 
That "substantive changes are 
needed in most departments of 
humanities."· and that problems 
arise when faculty members are 
"unwilling or unable to 
change" make equal sense. 
Considerable exception, 
though, is taken to the con
clusion that aspiring execu
ti~es should absolutely not 
choose to prepare for 
corporate careers by earning a 
Ph.D. in a humanities field. 

Absolutely not? Does this 
include programs in public or 
applied history? Why no re
ference to public historians? 

.To me this is a key to 
historians' business credibil
ity; it could well serve ' as a 
model for other humanists. 
Dr. Solmon will be mailed 
forthwith the OAH Committee on 
~ublic History's Educating 
Historians for Business , the 
"Business and History" issue 
of The Public Historian 
(journal of the National 
Council on Publ i c Histo ry ) , as 
well as George David Smith and 
Lawrence E. Steadman's art i cle 
"Presen t Va lue ~ o f Corpor at e 
History" fr om t he Harvar d 
Business Review. These will 
provid e some backgro und on the 
nature of pub l i c hi story as i t 
relates to business , with 
practitioners' opinions on the 
field's strengths, problems, 
and potentials. 

Should Dr. Solman himself 
wish to investigate the busi
ness careers of these or other 
public humanists, I would sug
gest readjustments in the 
present line of inquiry. Two 
of his three lead arguments 
spotlight Chief Executive Of
ficers an~ their testimonials. 
These are dubious targets. 
CEO's are as rare as they are 
difficult to characterize. In 
my readings, I find no agree
ment on the specific mix of 
qualifications which leads to 
their success. The back
grounds and views of this 
small group have relatively 
little bearing, parti ~ularly 
if, as the author gtates (and 
I would agree), CEO's have 
limited effect on hiring. Why 
not focus research on profes
sional and middle · management 
positions? · This is where 
emerging fields will find op
portunity . 

A more. aggressive form of 
research is also suggested. 
It is time for humanists to 
take a tougher stance about· 
themselves, their education, 

and their market . If they are 
prepared for the · business 
world, they should have con
fidence in t fieir knowledge and 
skills . If not prepared, 
specialized training 1s 1n 
order. Like other entre
preneurs, humanists must learn 
to face skepticism, dis
int~rest, hostility, and 
rejection. A number will h'ave 
to accept jobs which require 
the use of only selected 
skills, under a variety of 
titles. They must work up 
through corporate ranks, earn 
the respect of their col
leagues, and slowly establish 
spec i alized positions, as did 
other professionals before 
t~em. I would ·recommend con-
sidering the history of 
economists' and lawyers' 
caree r development. The~ I 
would produce hard market 
research , focusing ·on "wher e ," 
not "whether," followed by 
strong, savvy promotion . 

Conc erning the issue of 
ski ll s, Dr . Solman leads with 
a well -taken poi nt . The Ph. D. 
humanist seeking a corporate 
position is ' not se l ected for 
general critical thinking or 
communication ski ll s. For 
t hat ma t ter, were t his the 
criteria, humanists would be 
ln for a bloodbath of ln
t~~disciplinary rivalry. 
The r e i s mer i t i n t he observa
tion that it ts easier to 
train a scienc e or bus ines s 
major how t o wr i t e than t each 
a writer to communicate busi
ness problems: in my busi
ness , I prefer to train busi
ness or science majors how to 
writ e t heir own ana l ytic com
puter models than teach com
puter . scientists business 
practice. However, neither of 
these propositons argues 
against the employment of 
humanists, when specialized 
skills are taken into con
sideration. Who--humanist or 
business major--would make the 
better information manager? 
Political risk analyst? Chief 
of personnel training or 
corporate communications 
director? ~0uldn't better~ 
than-even money go to the 
pr~pared humanist? Incidental
ly, the National Council on 
Public History and the 
American. Historical Associa
tion, in their Survey of the 
Historical Profession~ Public 
Historians (1980-81), initi
ated an extensive investiga
tion of historians' skills in 
nonacademic positions. The 
National Council's Skills Com
mittee continues the work, 
while the OAH Committee on 
Public History is producing a 
series of guides for educating 
historians to practice in 
var1ous settings . Expert 
volunteers, such as Dr. 

Solmon, are always welcome in 
these activities. 

Another point made by Dr. 
Salmon that is hard for me to 
concede .deals ~ith successful 
transition to nonacademic 
careers, _those ten .or twelve 
"exceptional, handsome, 
cultured, well-connected, 

·articulate young people" 
traveling the professional 
meeting circuit. Had Dr. 
Solman attended any of the 
five annual conferences on 
public history, he could ex
pand his numbers as well as 
his adjectives. If "well
connected," it 1s because 
these historians have had thi 
initiative to make their own 
connections, an opportunity 
open to all. Add to "hand
some," "comely," an·d throw in 
some "rugged good looks" while 
you're at it. ~aturity, sad 
to say, overshadows youth. 
Again, I would que s·tion the 
research methodology, for the 
meeting circuit is a dubious 
source of generalizations. 
Many of the business people I 
know with history Ph .D.'s 
(traditional fields, not 
public history) avoid . such , 
gathe r ing s, be l ieving that ~ 

t hey ar e not wanted and th at 
the r e 1s li tt le to be lear ned 
from their former · colleagues. ; 

.;-..... fr, '..., ~i,...;:::"; , I! 

I am t ro ubled by the dis
cussion of c~reers-in-b¥siness ~ 
programs . That most ; 
participants would have beed ~ 
des i rabl e employee s without 
such instruction is que~tio~a- ; 
ble; in fact, they did . . not 
have the jobs they wished un
t i l completion of a program. 
Of course, · there are limit a
t ions to any summer .ins truc
tion, but the high caliber of 
the participants assures their 
rapid grasp of business es
sentials. A bridge is 
provided, elsewhere unavaila
ble 1n their graduate 
training. I look at these 
programs as grand innovations, 
begun by teachers with real 
foresight. My tendency would 
be to encourage others to 
build on their , strengths, 
adopting new courses to meet 
regional needs, rather than 
worry about second-rate in
stitutions aping the elite . 

A few additional remarks 
warrant clarification. Math 
majors are not preferred to 
language (or traditional 
history) majors because . they 
are "smarter." They are valued 
for their understanding of 
quantification, the· language 
of business. That "today' s 
CEO's attended college at a 
time when major field did not 
matter. . . " does not strike 
me as accurate. I well recall 
t-:he .. ohj ec t ions raised when 
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this history A.B. was out 
pounding the pavement in the 
late '50s and early '60s. "If 
you are interested 1n 
history," I was asked, "why 
don't you teach?" And where 
did the · data come from that 
America is becoming "more 
philistine" or that "a dif
ferent type of person choses 
the humanities than a genera
tion ago"? Albro Martin ad
dresses the second issue 
splendidly in the "Business 
and History" issue of The 
Public Historian: "The best 
historians have ·always been 
those who are moved by a 
profound yearning to recreate 
the pa~t and to explain how 
the present came into being. 

This is the kind of historian 
who will make the best busi
ness historian, the best 
corporate historian." 

are hundreds of public 
his·torians currently at work 
in public, not-for-profit, and 
private enterprises, it may 
take years--possibly genera
tions--for public historians 
to be assimilated fully into 
typical corporate hierarchies. 
Qther humanists have the 
choice of whether to follow or 
not. For me, it . isn't that 
too much hope is being pinned 
on graduate education in the 
humanities as training for 
careers 1n private corpora
tions. It's that we must be 
willing to pay the pr1ce for 
hope, and th·e price is effort. 

Analysis Department of the In
ter-American Development Bank 
in Washington, D.C., 1s the 
author of the OAR's Educating 
Historians for Business: A 
Guide for Department of 
History (1983). He was the 
guest editor of the "Business 
and History" issue of_ The 
Public Historian (Summer 
1981), and the co-editor of 
The Craft of Public History: 

It isn't that too much 
hope is being pinned on 
graduate education in the 
hutnanities as trainin!{ .for 
careers in private corpora
dons. It's that we tnust be 
willing to pay the price .for 
hope, and the price is ef
fort. 

An Annotated Select Biblio
graphy (with David F. Trask), 
and "The New Historian" issue 
of The Maryland Historian 
(with Arnita Jones, Spring 
1979). 

Professions aren't created · 
overnight, for which there · are 
a number of reasons to say 
"thank goodness." Though there 

Robert W. Pomeroy III, a 
deputy advisor in the Project 

~~Upcoming Meetings & Conferences~~~ 
December ________________________ __ 

THE NEW JERSEY HISTORICAL COMMISSION 
will hold its annual sympos1um on 
December 3, 1983. The title of the sym
posium 1s "Labor 1n New Jersey's In
dustrial Age." For more information, 
contact the Labor Symposium at the New 
Jersey Historical Commission, 113 West 
State Street, CN 305, Trenton, New 
Jersey 08625. 

Februarv------------------------1 
THE SOUTHERN AGRICULTURAL ECONOMICS AS
SOCIATION will hold its annual meeting 
at Opryland in Nashville, Tennessee on 
February 5-8, 1984. For more informa
tion, contact John Ikerd, 513 
Agricultural Hall, Stillwater, Oklahoma 
74078. 

Jlarch ________________________ ~~ 

THE ASSOCIATION OF SOCIAL AND BEHAVIORAL 
SCIENTISTS (ASBS) will hold its annual 
meeting in Nashville, Tennessee on March 
21-24 ·1984. J'he 1984 program will 
feature sessions in Anthropology, Geog
raphy, History, Political Science, 
Psychology, Sociology, Economics, Social 
Work, Black Stud.ies, American Studies, 
Women's Studies, Urban Studies, Social 
Welfare, and Student Research and 
Management. For more information, write 
to Professor Alton Hornsby, Jr., Box 
721, Morehouse College, Atlanta, Georgia 
30311+. 

THE INDIANA ASSOCIATION OF HISTORIANS 
will hold its annual meeting on March 
9-10, 1984 at Ball State University, 
Muncie, Indiana. For · further informa
tion, contact Robert Taylor, Indiana 
Historical Society. 

THE AMERICAN CULTURE ASSOCIATION 
hold its annual meeting on March 
April 1, 1984 1n Toronto, Canada. 
more information, contact Daniel 
American Culture Program, Bowling 
State . University, Bowling Green, 
43403. 

will 
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April ----------------~------------: 
THE SOUTHEASTERN NINETEENTH CENTURY 
STUDIES ASSOCIATION will hold its annual 
meeting at the Virg1n1a Military In
stitute 1n Lexington on April 5-7, 1984. 
The topic will be "Propriety 1n the 
Nineteenth Century." Contact Wendy 
Greenberg at the Department of foreign 
Language, Pennsylvania State University, 
Fogelsville, Pennsyl~ania 18051 for more 
in format ion. 

THE NATIONAL COUNCIL ON PUBLIC HISTORY 
(NCPH) will hold its annual Conference 
on Public History 1n Los Angeles on 
April 6-8, 1984. This will coincide 
with the annual meeting of the Organiza
tion of American Historians, April 4-7, 
at the Biltmore Hotel. There will be a 
joint registration fee for OAH and NCPH 
members who will attend both meetings. 
Workshops will focus on issues of con
cern to both groups, such as promotion 
and tenure for public historians, the 
use of adjunct faculty, planning cur
ricula to 'include public history, and a 
possible code of ethics. For more 1n
formation, contact Barbara Howe, Depart
ment of History, West Virginia Univer
sity, Morgantown, West Virginia 26506. 
(See related article this issue.) 

THE AMERICAN MILITARY INSTITUTE, THE AIR 
FORCE HISTORICAL FOUNDATION, AND THE 
MILITARY CLASSICS SEMINAR will hold a 
joint meeting on April 13-14, 1984 at 
Bolling Air Force Base · in Washington, 
D.C. All sess1ons will discuss 
leadership of American au forces~ Con
tact Wayne Thompson at the Office of Air 
Force History, Bolling ~B, Washington, 
D.C. 20332 for more information. 

Jlay ____________________________ + 
THE NORTH AMERICAN SOCIETY FOR SPORT 
HISTORY will hold its annual convention 
at the University of Louisville on May 
19-21, 1984. For information regarding 
session -topics and the submission oi 
papers, contact J. Thomas Jable, Depart
ment of Physical Education, William 
Paterson College, Wayne, New Jersey 
07470. 

June ____________________________ ~ 

INTERPRETING THE FOUNDATIONS OF THE 
HUMANITIES is the topic of a workshop to 
be held on the campus of Princeton 
University on June 17-29; 1984. The 
workshop 1s designed fo~ college 
teachers interested 1n examining the 
humanities and developing· a shared con
text for humanistic learning. For ap
plications and information, contact the 
Woodrow Wilson National Fellowship 
Foundation, Box 642, Princeton, New 
Jersey 08540 by January 10, 1984. 

THE INSTITUTE FOR HISTORICAL · EDITING 
will be held on June 17-29, 1984 · 1n 
Madison, Wisconsin. The institute will 
provide detailed theoretical and 
prac ti~al instruction 1n documentary 
editing. Applicants should hold a 
master's degree in history or American 
civilization. A limited number of study 
grants 1s available. For information 
and ap'plication forms, write to NHPRC, 
National Archives, Washington, D.C~ 
20408. Application deadline is March 15, 
1984. 

THE NATIONAL ENDOWMENT FOR THE 
HUMANITIES will hold a three-week in
stitute 1n social history for secondary 
school social studies teacher-s at 
Chatham College 1n Pittsburgh, 
Pennsylvania on June 24 to July 13, 
1984. The institute will focus on 
findings and teaching approaches in key 
thematic areas 1n the social histo ry 
field, and participants will have an op
portunity to exam1ne various classroom 
materials ln social history and to work 
with colleagues who have been teaching 
social history at the secondary level. 
For mo~e information and application 
forms, write to Linda W. Rosenzweig, 
Chatham College, Woodland Road, Pitts
burgh, Pennsylvania 15232. 
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RELIGION, THE CHURCHES AND THE 
HOLOCAUST, 1939-1945 is the 
theme of the third annual con
ference on the Holocaust to be 
held at Millersville Univer
sity on April l-2, 1984 ;_ Ad
dress all inquiries _ to 
Holocaust Conference Commit
tee, History Department, Mil
lersville University, Mil
lersville, Pennsylvania .17551. 

THE ECONOMIC AND 
HISTORICAL SOCIETY 

-BUSINESS 
wil-l hold 

its 
Lake 
1984. 

annu·al meeting in Salt 
City on April 26-28, 
Paper sessions. and dis

panels will include a CUS"SlOn 

variety 
Ame·rican 

of su_bjects in 
and international 

business and economic history. 
People interested . 1n 
presenting papers or 
participating in the con
ference should cont~ct ·Mansel 
Blackford, Department of 
History, Ohio State Univer
sity, 106 Dulles Hall, 230 
West -17 Avenue, Columbus, Ohio 
43210. 

December 

NEW RIVER SYMPOSIUM will be 
held on A_pril 12-14, 1984 at 
Appalachian State University 
Center for Continuing Educa
tion in Boone, North Carol ina. 
Papers for the Symposium are 
being sought in natural 
history, folk,lore , _ geolog·y, 
history, archaeology, ge6g
·raphy, and other sciences, 
some aspect of the New River 
valley, past or present, in
cluding its natural, physical, 
and/or human environments, or 
the interrelation · of these. 
Proposals for sessions and 
panel discussions are also 
sought. Proposals., Which are 
due by December 1, 1983, 
should be sent to Gene Cox, 
National Park Service, New 
River Gorge National River~ 

P.O. Drawer V, Oak Hill, West 
Virginia 259011• 

THE SOUTH TEXAS CONFERENCE ON 
THE TEACHING OF HISTORY will 
be held on February 4, 1984 at 
Pan' American University, Ed in-

·burg, Texas. The focus of the 
conference will be on 
historical content and 
teaching methods for iecondary 
school teac-her'S. The deadline 
fbr paper · proposals is 
December 5, 1983 and shou.ld be 
dire-cted to James L. Gormly, · 
Department of History, Pan 
American University, Edinburg, 
Texas 78539. -

MILITARY 
WASHINGTON 
topic of a 

INFLUENCES ON 
HISTORY 1s the 
conference to be 

held on March 29-31, 1984 at 
Camp _ Murray in Tacoma, 
Washington. The conference 
will explore the impact of_ the 
military on the society and 
economy . of Washington, 
Presentations should focus on 
'particular episodes or per
sonalities within one of four 
epochs: "exploration"; "ter
ritori·al" · "early statehood"· • • 
and ·' "recent ." . Send abstracts 
with resume to the Program 
Chai~ by December 15, 1983. 
Proposals and queries should 
be directed to William 
Woodward, 
His tory, 
University, 
ton 98119. 

Department of 
Seattle ?acific 
Seattle, Washing-

THE PACIFIC COAST BRANCH OF 
THE AMERICAN HISTORICAL AS
SOCIATION will hold its. annual 
meeting on · the campus of the 
Univeristy of Washington, 
Seattle 1n August 1984. All 
Feople interested 1n 
presenting . papers or 
organizing a session should 
send (1) the title and ·ab
stract of the paper, and (2) 
the names and curriculum vitae 
of all prospective 
participants " to Albert 
Camarillo, Department of 
History, Stanford University, 
Stanford, California 94305 by 
December 31, 1983. 

Ja_nuary 

THE OHIO ACADEMY OF HISTORY 
will hold its annual meeting 
on Apri 1 14, 1984 at the Ohio 
Historical Center in Columbus, 
Ohio. Proposals (including 
abstracts) for individual 
papers or complete sessions in 
any field of history should be 
sent to Joseph Lynch, Depart
ment of History, Ohio State 
University, · Columbus, Ohio 
43210 by January 6, 1984. 

·THE GEORGIA INSTITUTE OF 
TECHNOLOGY'S Progr~m 1n 
Science, Technology and In
ter~ational Affairs 1s 
sponsor1ng a . two-day ~on

ference to .be held on May -31-
June 1, 1984 in Atlanta, Geo
rgla, The conference · will 
focus on the generic issues of 
international technology 
transfer and more specifically 
on the strategic dimension 
(East-West transfer), the 
economi·c development dimension 
(North-South transfer), and 
the compet1t1ve dimension 
(West-West technology trade). 
Abstracts and proposals for 
papers should be submitted by 
January 15, 1984. For more 

information, contact John R. 
Mcintyre, School of Social 
Sciences, ·Georgia Institute of 
Technology, Atlanta, Georgia 
30332. 

THE FUTURE OF 
HISTORY: TOWARD 

AMERICAN LABOR 
A SYNTHESIS 

is the subject of a conference 
to be sponsored by the Depart
ment of History, Northern Il
linois University on Oct?ber 
11-13, 1984. The goal of the 
conference is to contribute 
towards integrating labor 
history with the fragmented 
subfields .1n social history 
and move towards a synthesis · 
of the new labor history with 
American his-tory as a whole. 
Papers are solicited 
demonstrating new scholarship 
contributing towards this 
synthesis 1n one of three 
periods: formation of the 
American Working Class: Late 
18th and early 19th centuries; 
class culture and ideology: 
the late 19th century; and 

· labor capital and the state: 
the 20th century. Send vita 
and one-page resume of the 
proposed paper by January 15, 
1984. Correspondence should be · 
directed to Carroll Moody and 
Alfred Young, Department of 
History, Northern Illinois 
University, DeKalb, Illinois 
60115. 

THE MIDWEST JOURNALISM HISTORY 
CONFERENCE will be held on 
March 30-31, 1984 at Indiana 
University. Papers are sought 
on any aspect or phase of 
journalism and mass communica
tion hl.story. The deadline 
for submission of papers 1s 
January 15, -1984. For more 
information, contact Owen V. 
Johnson, School of Journalism, 
Indiana University, Blooming
ton, Indiana 47405. 

THE NATIONAL ENDOWMENT FOR THE 
HUMANITIES invites proposals 
to · study the condition of the 

. humanities through analysis of 
~xisting data resources, 
Proposals are invited ~rom 
academic institutions, units 
of government, nonacademic, 
nonprofit, or prof\t-making 
organizations, individu~l•, or 
a combination of these. 
Deadline for ~~ceipt of 
proposals is January 23, 1984. 
Contact Office of Program and 
Policy Studies, Room 402, NEH, 
Washington, D.C. 20506. 

Culture" to be held at Cali
fornia State Polytechnic 
University, Pomona. Proposals 
for papers or sessions on any 
aspect of the topic are 
welcome. Send proposals to 
Wayne K. Hobson, Department of 
American Studies, California 
State University, Fullerton, 
California 92634. Deadline is 
January 31, 1984. 

THE SOCIETY FOR HISTORIANS ·OF 
THE EARLY AMERICAN REPUBLIC 
will hold its annual meeting 
1n Indianapolis, Indiana on 
July 20-21, 1984. Papers, 
discussion panels, and media 
presentations are invited for 
all aspects of American 
history about the period 
1789-1850. Send proposal and 
vitae by January 31, 1984 to 
Ruth Bogin (Pace University) 
at 3 Brook Lane, Great Neck, 
New York 11023. 

THE DAKOTA HISTORY CONFERENCE 
will be held at Madison, ·South 
Dakota on the campus of Dakota 
State College on April 13-14, 
1984. The Karl Mundt Dis
tinguished Historical Writing l 

Awards will be · presented for 
the best papers. Papers 
should relate to some aspect 
of ·south Dakota, Dakota Ter
ritory, or the history of the 
Upper Great Plains Region, 
Deadline for submission of 
papers is Janu-ary ·.-31, 1984. 
Address all correspondence to 
H. W. Blakely, History Depart
ment, Dakota Stat_e Col tege, 
Mad is on, South· Dakota 
57042-1799. 

February 

RELIGION AND SOCIETY IN THE 
AMERICAN WEST is the topic of 
a conference to be held at 
Saint Mary's College of Cali
fornia .on June 15-16, 1984. 
Its focus wil'l b.e on the 
Pacific, Southwest, and Rocky 
Mountain regions, from the 
Spanish c6loniaf ~ra to the 
recent pa~t. Completed papers 
or 300-word summaries of 
papers should be sent, along 
with curriculum vitae, by 

· Februar·y 1, 1984 to Program 
Di-rectors, Religio.n in the 
West Symposium., Box AO, Saint 
Mary's College of ··California, 
Moraga, California 94575. 

THE SOCIAL SCIENCE HISTORY AS- . 
SOCIATION will hold its annual 
meeting -on October 25-28, 1984 
at the · Ontario Insti,tut-ef. for 

CALIFORNIA AMERICAN STUDIES the Study of Education 1.n 
ASSOCIATION announces a con- Tor0nto, Canada, Paper and 
·ference on "Technology and panel proposals should include · 

- "" "" ~ ~ ..... ----- :>. --• .,.. - . ..,..~·<il¥ If" _-;..: • < ~~ ~ .., ..... ... . ..... - z; 



a sho~t description of the 
paper or papers involved and 
the names, departments, and 
institutional affiliati~ns of 
a11 proposed p~rtiiipants. 
All proposals should be sent 
to William Claggett, Depart
ment of Political Science, 
_University of ·Mississippi, 
University, Mississippi 38677, 
and must be received by 
February 15, 1984. 

ColLege, Salem, Massachusetts 
01970. 

SAINT FRANCIS COLLEGE will 
hold its ' fourth annual under
graduate history forum on 
April 5-6, 1984. Papers will 
be accep~ed on all historical 
topics and issues. The 
deadline for receipt of papers 
is February 25, 1984. For 
further information, write to 
James G. Buchanan, Department 
of History, Saint Francis Col
lege, Loretto, Pennsylvania 
15940. 

SALEM STATE COLLEGE Department 
of History is sponsoring a 
conference on "New England: 

March 

An Historic a_! Perspective" to 
be held at Salem State Col
lege, Salem, Massachusett& on 
October 29, 1984. The program 
committee invites proposals 
for papers or panels on · any 
aspec~ of Ne~ England history. 
Proposals should be se-nt with 
typed abstract by February 15, 
1984 to John J. Fox, Depart
ment of History, Salem State 

THE JOINT ATLANTIC SEMINAR IN 
THE HISTORY OF BIOLOGY will be 
hel"d at the National Museum of 
American History of the Smith
sonian Insti.tution on April 
13-14, 1984. Those- wishing to 
present papers should send a 
title and brief description by 
March 1, 1984 to Pamela M. 
Henson, Smithsonian Archives, 
Washington, D.C. 20560. 

OAH.Lectureship --------. 
The following is a list of OAH Lecturers. 

Wllllam D. Aeschbacher, Ualvenlty of CIDciDDatl 
Robert F. Berkhofer, Jr., Ualvenlty of Michigan 
Mary F. Berry, Howard Ualvenlty 
Allan G. Bogue, Unlvenlty of Wlscoasln, Madison 
David Brody, Unlvenlty of California, Davis 
William H. Cbafe, Duke Ualvenlty 
Kathl~a Neils CoDJea, The University of Chicago 
Roger Daniels, Unlvenlty of CIDdDDBtl 
AleUDder DeCoade, Unlvenlty of California, Santa Barbara 
Carl N. Degler, Stanford Unlvenlty 
Betty Fladeland, Southern OllDoit University, Carbondale 
Eric Foner, Columbia University (Fall 'M)• 
Frank Freidel, University of WuhlagtCII 
Jolm A. Garraty, Columbia University 
Paul M. Gaston, University of VIrginia 
Herbert Gutman, City Ualvenlty of New York 

. Jolm Higham, The Jolmt Hopklu University 
Andrea BIDding, Ualvenlty of MiDDetota, Twin Cities 
Darlene Clark HIDe, Purdue Ualvenlty 
Joan Hoff-WIIsoa, ladiaaa ualverslty, Bloomington 
Nathan I. Huggins, Harvard Ualvenlty 
Harold M. Hyman, Rice University 
Francis Jeanlap, The Newberry Library 
Stanley N. Kat1, Princeton Ualvenlty 
Robert Kelley, Uaivenlty of California, Santa Bartlara. 
Linda Kerber, University of Iowa 
Richard S. Kirkendall, Iowa State Unlvenlty 
J. Morgan Kousser, Callforala lastltlite of Technology 
Richard W. Leopold, Northwestern Ualvenlty 
Gerda Lerner, Ualvenlty of Wisconsin, Madison 
Leoa F. Litwack, Unlvenlty of California, Berkeley 
Gloria MaiD, Unlvetslty of Colarado 
Pauline Maler, Massachnsetttlastltute of Technology 
Jane DeHart Mathews, Ualvenlty of North Carollaa, Greensboro 
Richard P. McCormick, Rutgers Ualvel'lity, New Brunswick 
Robert K. Murray, Peaasylvaala State Ualvenlty 
lreae Neu, ladlana University, Bloomington 
Mary Beth Nort111, ~raell Ualverllty (Jan. '85)• 
Lewis Perry, ladiaaa Ualvenity, Bloomlagtoa 
Edward Pe11ea, City Ualvenlty of New Y tirk 
Keith laa Polakoff, Callforala State Uaivenlty, Long Beach 
Fraacls Paul Prucha, S.J ., Marqaette University 
Martin Ridge, The Huatlagtoa Library 
Aaae Flror Scott, Duke University 
Kathryn Klsh Sklar, Ualvenity of Callfornla·at Los Angelet 
Jamet Morton Smith, The Heary Fraads DaPoat Winterthur Museum 
Keuaeth M. Stampp, Uaivenlty of California, Berkeley 
George B. Tindall,_ Unlvenlty of North Carolllll, Cllapel Hill 
Edgar A. Toppin, Vlrglaia State Unlvenlty 
Marls A. Vlaoutlds, University of Michlgaa 
Josepb F. Wall, Gri1111ell College 
William A. Wllllams, OreiOil State Unlvenity 
• aot available uatll year Indicated In pareatbetet 

To arrange for an OAR Lecturer to visit your institution, 
contact Donna Littrell, OAH Business Office, 112 North 

·Bryan, Bloomington, Indiana 47401, 812-335-7311. 
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Announcing a new DAEDAWS volume 
on Education 

DJEDALUS 
_I (W R:\ .U m Ttl f. ,\\I~ RICA'< 

AOD E.\IY 01' .-\RTS .~:\D SCI E:\G ~ 

Ibe Arts and Humanities 
in America's·Schools 

\ 1Jru:w,·\uuu·l 
JlmutJ,B.li;IOl" 

\1.ln h.1 f..l~\ltd, 
J{ul!.:t! l l•mm:•\~ f 

W1lh:un <. . l>u;&.rt 
P.lol, t .\ 1 l · utt~ 

..: Jqn t \h'l\11:1\ 
\~t·plt~·t: R. ( .~.tutt.1r.l 

l ''""·' th,,!\)nn.:' 
Khh.tr,l \\.ar•u• 
\tuh~· ~ l udin 

l;m J. Ml :tr." 

-------------------~--------------------------------------
Please send me copy(s) of The Arts and Humanities in America's Schools at $5.00 per 
copy ($4.00 for five or more ). My check for$ is enclosed. 

- . 
Name __________________________________________ __ 

Address----------------;__---'----~ 

City -----~----"'tate _______ --LiP·------

OR, please send me my FREE introductory issue. The Arts and Humanities in America's Schools with 
my subscription for D 1 year (4 issues) at $16: u 2 years at $24. My.check for$ is enclosed. 

Return to:· DAEDAWS Order Department, 1361rving Street, Cambridge. Mass. 02138 ah 

....------Ballot Results 
BE: Change from CPA to Public Accountan~ 

122 YES; 12 NO -

By-law 3(a) will be amended to remove the word "Certified" 
so that · the by-law will read, "The books and acc9unts of 
the Organization shall be audited annually by a Public Ac
countant." This change has been recommended by the 
Treasurer and Executive Secretary and approved by the Ex
ecutive Board. The Organization currently pays $2,000 a 
year to a CPA to audit its books, and this is an exor
bitant charge given the size of operation and its rela
tively ~nsophisticated financial structure. qualified 
public accountants can proviQe the same serv1ce at ap
proximately half the expense. 

BE: Establishment of the Avery 0. Craven Prize 
120 YES: 13 NO; 1 ABSTENTION 

A by-law will be added to establish the Avery 0. Craven 
Prize. This prize will honor the most original book .on 
the coming of the Civil War, the Civil War years, and "the 
Era of Reconstruction with ·the exception of works of 
purely military history. The exception recognizes and 
reflects Professor Craven's Quaker convictions. The prize 
will be given annually, and the winner will receive a 
certificate and $500. The nonfunded prize committee will 
consist of three members appointed . annually by the 
President. 
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THE IMMIGRATION HISTORY SOCIETY 
presents the Theodore Saloutos prize of 
$500 to the best book on any aspect of 
the immigration history of the United 
States. Nominations with 1983 

· copyrights should be sent to Rudolph J. 
Vecoli, Department of History, Univer
sity of Minnesota, Minneapolis, Min
nesota .55455. 

THE NATIONAL HUMANITIES CENTER asks for . 
suggestions of activities that will com
plement the present programs of the 
Center, which include fellowship pro
.grams, conferences, seminars on topics 
in the humanities, and a radio program. 
Send ideas to John O'connor, National 
Humanities Center, 7 Alexander Drive, 
Research Triangle Park, North Carolina 
27709. 

THE INSTITUTE OF EARLY AMERICAN HISTORY 
AND CULTURE will appoint one or two 
senior fellows for the 1984-85 academic 
year . Applications including a cur
riculum vitae, brief description of 
proposed work, and an equally brief 
proposal for the sem1nar, or. a letter 
indicating an intention to complete an 
application should be sent by December 
1, 1983 to Thad W. Tate, Institute of 
Early American History, P.O. Box · 220, 
Wi.lliamsburg, Virginia 23187. 

THE UNIVERSITY PRESS OF KENTUCKY will 
award a prize of $1,000 for ·the best 
manuscript on the Appalachian region. 
Two copies of the manuscript typed dou
ble-spaced throughout, must be submitted 
by December 1, 1983. Entries and re
quests for information should be 
directed to John B. Stephenson, c/o 
University Press of Kentucky, 102 Laf
ferty Hall, Lexington, Kentucky 
40506-0024. 

THE NATIONAL HUMANITIES CENTER awards 
fellowships to scholars in the U.S. and 
abroad. · In addition to scholars from 
fields traditionally associated with the 
humanities, repres'entatives of the 
natural sciences, the social sciences, 
and professional life may apply. The 
deadline for 1984-85 fellowship applica
tions is ·December 10, 1983. Information 
and application materials may be ob
tained from the National Humanities 
Center, 7 Alexander Drive, Research Tri
angle Park, North Carolina 27709. 

THE BENTLEY HISTORICAL LIBRARY of the 
U~iversity of ·Michigan will offer fel
lowships ·for research . on appraisal pro
blems associated with modern documenta
tion. Fellowships for the 1984 summer 
program in Ann Arbor will be awarded for 
periods of one, two, · three, or four 
months. Up to $2,500 per month plus a 
housing allowance will be provided to 
support research while in residence in 
Ann Arbor. Interested archivists, 
historians, and other scholars should 
contact Francis x; Blouin, Bentley 
Historical Library, Universtiy of 
Michigan, 1150 Beal Avenue, Ann Arbor, 
Michigan 48109 before the December 12, 
1983 deadline. 

THE STANFORD HUMANITIES CENTER expects 
to offer four external fellowships for 
1984-85 to scholars and teachers in th~ 
humanities or those in other fields 
working on related projects who would be 
interested in spending the academic year 
at Stanford. The deadline for applica
tions is December 15, 1983. Application 
materials and . further information are 
available from Morton Sosna, Associate 
Director, Stanford Humanities Center, 
Mariposa House, Stanford University, 
Stanford, Caiifornia 94305. 

THE AMERICAN SOCIETY OF CHURCH HISTORY 
announces its 1983 competition for a 
book-length manuscript 1n church 
history.. The award will consist of 
$2,000 to assist the author with 
publication. If competing essays are 
otherwise of equal quality, preference 
will be given to those topics relating 
to the history of Congregationalism. 
Complete manuscripts in final form, ful
ly annotated, must be received by Willi
am Miller, 305 East Country Club Lane, 
Wallingford, Pennsylvania 19086 by 
December 15, 1983. 

THE CHARLES AND 
CENTER FOR THE 

MARGARET HALL CUSHWA 
STUDY OF AMERICAN 

CATHOLICISM announces a new grant of 
$2,000 for research 1n the area of 
Irish-American $tudies. Applications 
are due by December 31, 1983. Inquiries 
should be sent to Jay P. Dolan, 
Director, Charles and Margaret Hall 
Cushwa .Center for the Study of American 
Catholicism, 614 Memorial Library, 
Univ~rsity of Notre Dame, Notre Dame, 
Indiana 46556. 

THE FRANKLIN D. ROOSEVELT FOUNDATION, 
INC. announces the institution of a 
program of small grants-in-aid, not to 
exceed $2500, in support of research at 
the FDR Library in Hyde Park on the 
Roosevelt Years or clearly related sub
jects. Inquiries should be addressed to 
the Assistant Secretary, the Franklin D. 
Roosevelt Foundation, FDR Library, Old 
Albany Post Road, Hyde Park; New York 
12538. 

THE ROCKEFELLER ARCHIVE CENTER awards 
gran~s of not more than $1,500 to 
scholars engaged in projects based sub
stantially on the holdings of the 
Center. Grant applications must be made 
by December 31, 1983. For information 
write t~ Director, Rockefeller Archive 
Center, Pocantico Hills, North Tar
rytown, New York 10591-1598. 

UCLA'S INSTITUTE OF AMERICAN CULTURES 
is offering fellowships to support study 
of Afro-Americans, Asian Americans, 
Chicanos, or American Indians . The 
stipend for the two-year graduate fel
lowships 1s $4,800 per year plus 
registration fees, while the range for 
postdoc~oral fellowships is $18,500 to 
$21,500. Postdoctoral awards can be for 
a period · less than· a year and may sup
plement sabbaticals . The deadline for 
applications is December 31, 1983. For 
information . and applications, contact 
Charlotte Heth, American Indian Studies 

Center, 3220 Campbell Hall, UCLA, Los 
Angeles, California 90024. 

THE US ARMY MILITARY HISTORY INSTITUTE 
· will award approximately six Advanced 

Research Grants of $500 for conducting 
research in the USAMHI library. Topics 
must be in the field of military 

. history. Both civilians and active duty 
military personnel are encouraged to ap
ply. The application deadline for 
grants to be awarded in 1984 is January 
1, 1984. For information and applica
tion forms, contact Assistant Director 
for Historical · Services, US · Army 
Military History Institute, Carlisle 
.Barracks, Pennsylvania 17013. 

THE SMITHSONAIN INSTITUTION announces 
its program of research training 1n 
higher education for 1984-85 in the 
fields of American History and Material 
Culture, History of Art, History of 
Science and Technology, Earth Sciences, 
Anthropology, Materials Analysis, and 
Biological Sciences. Smithsonian Fel
lowships are awarded to support in
dependent research, in residence at the 
Smithsonian, related to research in
terests of the Institution's profes
sional staff and using the Institution's 
collections, facilities, and 
laboratories. For more information and 
application forms, contact the Office of 
Fellowships and Grants, 3300 L'Enfant 
Plaza, Smithson i an Institution, Washing
ton, D.C. 20560. Indicate your area of 
research interest. Applications are due 
by January 15, 1984. 

THE AMERICAN ANTIQUARIAN SOCIETY will 
award to qualified scholars a number of 
short- -and long-term Visiting Research 
Fellowships during the year June 1, 
1984-May 31, 1985. The awards will be 
made in five categories. The deadline 
for receipt ~f completed applications 
and three letters of reference 1s 
January 31, 1984. For more informatiop, 

. contact AAS at 185 Salisbury Street, 
Worcester, Massachusetts 01609-1634. 

THE BIBLIOGRAPHICAL SOCIETY OF AMERICA 
.invites applications for a short-term 
fellowship program which ·. supports 
bibliographical inquiry as well as 
research in the history of publishing 
and the book 'trades. Applications, in
cluding· three letters of reference, are 
due ·on January 31, 1984. For more in
formation, contact the BSA Executive 
Secretary, Box 397, Grand Central Sta
tion, New York, New York 10163 . 

THE HERBERT HOOVER PRESIDENTIAL LIBRARY 
ASSOCIATION, INC. announces its sixth 
annual · Hoover Presidential Fellowship 
and Grant competition. The Association 
.offers research support on a competitive 
basis to scholars and others conducting 
original investigations into the per
sonal and public careers of Hoover, and 

. into national· public policy dur~ng the 
Hoover Period, 1921-23. Information and 
application materials for the year are 
available each preceding September 1; 

, dead line for receip,t of, apP.F~c:t ~on.s .i.s,) 
' the following January 31. To obtain 



necessary documents, write to the Chair, 
Fellowship and Grant Committee, Herbert 
Hoover Pre~idential Library Association, 
Inc., Box 696, West Branch, Iowa 52358. 

THE NEW . YORK STATE HISTORIAL ASSOCIA
TION is accepting manuscripts for the 
1984 New York State Historical Associa
tion Manuscript Award. The award con
sists of $1,000 and assistance 1n 
publicition and is presented each year 
to the best u~published book-length 
monograph about the history of New York 
state. Ribbon copies or clear xerox 
copies are due by February 1, 1984. 
Manuscripts and requests for information 
should be addressed to Wendell Tripp, 
New York State Historical Association, 
Box 800, Cooperstown, New. York 13326. 

THE LIBRARY HISTORY ROUND TABLE of the 
American Library Association is ac
cepting submissions for the 1984 Justin 
Winsor Prize. To be considered, essays 
should embody original historical 
research on a significant topic 1n 
library history, should be based on 
primary source materials whenever possi
ble. Papers should not exceed thirty
five typed, double-spaced pages. Send 
three copies by February 1, 1984 to 
Haynes McMullen, School of Library 
Science, University o.f North Carolina, 
Chapel Hill, North Caroline 27514. The 
winner will receive $500, and her/his 
pa~er will be published 1n T~e Journal 
of' Library History. 

THE uNIVERSITY OF FLORIDA is offering 
two $6 ;ooo fellowships for graduate work· 
in American histor,y. Sp~cial preference 
will be given to students ' wishing to 
work in southern U.S. history. Ap
plicants should contact the Graduate 
Coordinator, Department of · History, 
Universi.ty o.f Florida, , _GainesvilLe, 
Flor'ida 32611 for additional informa
tio~. Deadline for applications 1s 
February 15, 1984. 

THE 1984 TIME EDUCATION PROGRAM STUDENT 
WRITING CONTEST encourages excellence in 
written expression and insight into cur
rent topics of concern. Information 
about entering the contest and official 
entry blanks can be obtained by writing 
to Time Education Program Student 
Writing Contest, 10 North Main Street, 
Suite 301, Yardley, Pennsylvania 19067. 
Deadline for submissions 1s March 1, 
1984. 

THE DEPARTMENT OF THE HISTORY OF 
MEDICINE at the University of Wisconsin 
offers Maurice L. Richardson Fellowships 
for graduate study in the history of 
medicine at the University of Wisconsin. 
The deadline for applications is March 
15, 1984. For further information,~ 
tact Judith Walzer Leavitt·, Department 
of the History of Medicine, University 
of Wisconsin, 1415 Medical Sciences 
Center, 1300 University Avenue, 
Madison, Wisconsin 53706. 

THE AMERICAN JEWISH ARCHIVES 1s offering 
four fellowship programs for 1984-85. 
The . deadline for applyjng for each is 
April 1, 1984. For more information, 
write to the Director of the American 
Jewish Archives, 3101 Clifton Avenue, 
Cincinnati, Ohio 45220. 
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Activities of Members---
JOHN BRAEMAN, professor of history, 
University of Nebraska, Lincoln, has 
been chosen as winner of the third 
Harold L. Peterson Award for the best 
article dealing with American military 
history published 1n 1982. Braeman's 
artie le, "Power and Diplomacy; The 
1920's Reappraised," appeared in the 
July 1982 issue of The Review of 
Politics. 

W. BERNARD CARLSON, . who is completing 
his Ph.D. degree from the University of 
Pennsylvania's History and Sociolog~ of 
Science Department, has received an ap
pointment in Science, Technology, and 
Society at Michigan Technological 
University. 

DAVID A. CARSON has been appointed as
sistant professor at the State Univer
sity of New York College at Buffalo, 

ELAINE CRANE, assistant professor of 
history at Fordam Unive.rsity, has been 
awarded a grant~in-aid from the American 
Council of Learned Societies for her 
study on "Struggle for Survival; Women 
in Eighteenth-Century American 
Seaports." 

DONALD T. CRITCHLOW, University of 
Dayton, has received a grant from The 
Rockfeller University for his study, 
"Science in the Age of Morality: The 
Control of Venereal Disease and 
Prostitution during World War II." 

NUALA M. DRESCHER, State University of 
New York College at Buffalo, is on leave 
as State United .University Professions 
President, 1983-85. 

PATRICIA L. FAUST, formerly editor of 
American History Illustrated, has been 
named editor of Virginia Cavalcade, the 
quarterly illustrated magazine of 
Virginia history published by the 
Virginia State Library. 

MARY L. FELSTINER, professor of history 
at San Francisco State University, .has 
been awarded a grant-in-aid from the 
American Council of Learned Societies 
for her work on Charlotte Salomon in the 
Nazi Era. 

NORMAN FERRIS-, professor of history at 
Middle Tennessee State University, was 
elected chair of the Tennessee Committee 
for the Humanities. 

The PAPERS 
of 

CARLOS 
MONTEZUMAI 
M.D. 

John W. Larner, Jr ., editor I Nov. 1983/$315.00 
9 rolls of 35mm microfilm with printed Guide-Index 

Carlos Monte:wma (c. 1867-1923). a Yavapai Indian raised in ~rban white society, was both 
a prominent physician and a leading crusader for Native American rights. His early medical 
service with the Bureau of Indian Affairs moved him to denounce the government's 
oppressive treatment of his race. A founder of the Society of American Indians, he worked 
relentlessly for Indian citizenship, land rights, and assimilation into white society and for 
abolition of the BIA. His unusual life, eloquence. and range of contacts- urban and 
reservation Indians, BIA staff. political leaders, professional associates- rna ke this collection 
a rich source on the early Native Americ<1n rights movement. 

"The papers of this extraordinary and 
articulate man provide fresh insights-a nd a 
much-needed balance to traditional 
pedantic studies of the Native American." 

-Blaise M . Gagliano, 
Arizona State Archives 

" Montezuma's papers provide a lens 
through which to examine the changing 
character of the nation's Indian population 
during the critical period of the early 20th 
century." 

- Wilcomb E. Washburn, 
Smithsonian Institution 
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ROY E. FINKENBINE, Florida State 
University, has received a grant from 
The Rockefeller University for his work 
on Tuskegee and black rural education 1n 
the South, 1881-1915. 

KENNETH FONES-WOLF, assistant curator of 
the Urban Archives Center at Temple 
University, -has been awarded the 1983 
Kerr History Prize by the New York State 
Historical Association for his article, 
"Revival isrn and Craft Unionism 1n the 
Progressive Era: The Syracuse _and Au
burn Labor Forward Movements of 1913," 
which appeared in the October 1982 issue 
of New York History. 

FRED · I. GREENSTEIN; . professor of 
politics, Princeton University, has been 
awarded a grant-in-aid from the American 
Council of Learned Societies for his 
study, "The Missile Gap of 1957-1961: A 
Study of Misperception and its Conse
quences." 

DAVID A. HOROWITZ, associate professor 
of history, Portland State University, 
has been named a Hoover Scholar for 
1983. 

MANFRED JONAS, Washington Irving Profes
sor in Modern Literary and Historical 
Studies at Union College, has been named 
Dr. Otto Salgo Visiting Professor of 
American Studies at the Eotvos Lorand 
University of Budapest for the 1983-84 
academic year. 

ROBERT T. KING 1s the new head of the 
Oral History Program at the Uni versity 
of Nevada, Reno. King was former as
sistant director of the · Oral History 
Research Center and Chie f Oral Historian 
at Indiana University-Bloomington, 

JAMES L. LELOUDIS II, University of 
North ~arolina, Chapel Hill, has 
received a grant from The Rockefeller 
University for his work on school reform 
in the New South: the political economy 
of public education in North Carolina 
1880-1940. ' 

ANNE C. LOVELAND, · Louisiana State 
University, has received the Francis 
Mackemie Award for 1980-82 from the 
Historical Foundation of the Presbyteri
an and Reformed Churches for her book , 
Southern Evangelicals and the _Social 
Order, 1800-1860. 

RANDALL H. MILLER, Saint Joseph's 
University, Philadelphia, has been ap
pointed book review editor for the 
Journal of American Ethnic History. 

THOMAS G. PATERSON, University of Con
necticut, has received a fellowship from 
t~e Institute for the Study of World 
Politics for the spring semester 1984 to 
continue his work on "The United States 
and Castro's Cuba." 

STEVEN A. RIESS, Department of History, 
Northeastern Illinois University, has 
been awarded an NEH Fellowship for 
1983-84 to pursue "A Social History of 
American Sport." 

HOWARD P. SEGAL, adjunct assistant 
professor of history at Eastern Michigan 
Unive~sity, has been awarded · a grant-in
aid from the American Council of Learned 
Societies for his study of decentralized 
technology in twentieth-century America. 

MELVIN SMALL, professor of history, 
Wayne State University, has been awarded 
a grant-in-aid from the American Council 
of Learned Societies for his study on 
the impact of the antiwar movement on 
the decision makers, 1965-71. 

ROBERT BRENT TOPLIN, University of North 
Carolina-Wilmington, and DAN T. CARTER, 
Emory University, have received an An
nenberg grant for the pilot production 
of a series of PBS television programs 
about American history since the Civil 
War. 

SANDRA GIOIA TREADWAY AND BRENT TARTER 
have been named editors of the Dic
tionary of Virginia Biography, a project 
s~onsored by the Virginia State Library, 
R1chmond, Virginia. 

CHARLES VEVIER, executive vice president 
of the University of Medicine and 
Dentistry of New Jersey for twelve 
y~ars, has announced that he will leave 
his administration post to pursue 
teaching, research, and writing as a 
member of the faculty. 

JENNINGS L. WAGONER, University of 
Virginia, has received a grant from The 
Rockefeller University for his work on 
higher education in the New South. 

NAN E. WOODRUFF, assistant professor of 
history, College of Charleston, has been 
awarded an American Counci l of Learned 
Societi es grant-in-aid for a s tudy of 
t he socia l his t ory of t he t wentie t h
century South Carolina low count!ies. 

:------'----Recent Deaths 
ANNETTE BAXTER, 56, died in September 

1983, was the chair of the history 
department at Barnard College. Baxter 
was one of the ear l y proponents of 
women's studies as a scholarly dis
cipline, held the Adolph S. and Effie 
Ochs professorship of American history 
at Barnard, and was also head of the 
American studies program. 

GENE BRACK, 49, died March 2, 1983, 
was professor of history at New Mexic0 
State University. He was the author of 
Mexico ·views Manifest Destiny, 
1821-1846: An Essay on the Origins of 
the Mexican War and of numerous arti
cles. 

JOE DUBBERT, 43, died September 27, 
1983, was a professor of history at 
Muskingum College. Dubbert was the 
author of A Man's Place: Masculinity in 
Transition, which 1s a nationally 
recognized "landmark" 1n social 
history. 

ARMIN H . . RAPPAPORT, 67, professor of 
history, University of California, San 
Diego, died October 27, 1983. Rappaport 
was editor of Diplomatic History, 
1976-79, and author of numerous books in 
diplomatic history. 

GENE WISE, 47 ·, died on August 26, 
1983, was a professor of American 
studies at the University of Maryland. 
He was the author of American Historical 
Explanations and of many influential 
articles. 
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